AN INVESTIGATION OF THE ROLE OF GALANIN IN BEHAVIORS ASSOCIATED WITH CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN AND STRESS

by

JESSICA M. SMITH

(Under the Direction of Philip V. Holmes)

ABSTRACT

The neuropeptide galanin has wide distribution in the nervous system and has a role in diverse functions, such as pain modulation and behavioral responses to stress. A major mechanism of galanin's actions in the brain is modulation of catecholamine signaling. This has implications for conditions characterized by aberrant dopamine and norepinephrine activity, such as anxiety and depression. Galanin is also involved in pain modulation and emerging evidence suggests that it partially mediates the relationship between conditions of chronic inflammatory pain and depression. Dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine pathway is also implicated in the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain and depression. The following chapters provide evidence supporting the hypothesis that mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation underlies motivational deficits associated with chronic inflammatory pain. Furthermore, we provide further support for the role of galanin in modulating behavioral changes associated with stress and chronic inflammatory pain.

 INDEX WORDS: Galanin, Depression, Anxiety, Arthritis, Complete Freund's adjuvant, Meoslimbic pathway, Locus coeruleus, Dopamine, Norepinephrine, Ventral tegmental area, Nucleus accumbens, Microdialysis, Contextual fear conditioning, Inflammatory pain

AN INVESTIGATION OF THE ROLE OF GALANIN IN BEHAVIORS ASSOCIATED WITH CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN AND STRESS

by

JESSICA M. SMITH

B.A., Bloomsburg University, 2012

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

© 2018

Jessica M. Smith

All Rights Reserved

AN INVESTIGATION OF THE ROLE OF GALANIN IN BEHAVIORS ASSOCIATED WITH CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN AND STRESS

by

JESSICA M. SMITH

Major Professor: Committee: Philip V. Holmes John J. Wagner Jesse Schank

Electronic Version Approved:

Suzanna Barbour Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia December 2018

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I could not have completed this journey without the support of the people I met along the way. I am so appreciative of the time and effort they invested in me. I'd like to offer special thanks to the following individuals:

To my major advisor, Dr. Philip Holmes; my committee, Dr. Jesse Schank and Dr. John Wagner; and my mentors, Dr. Natale Sciolino, Dr. Sheba MohanKumar, and Dr. Puliyur MohanKomar, thank you for the invaluable academic and professional support you provided throughout my graduate career.

To Dr. Jean Simone and Hayley Landis, thank you for your unconditional friendship.

To my fellow singers in the Athens Choral Society and the wonderful counselors at UGA CAPS, thank you for helping me find myself and my work-life balance when I became overwhelmed.

Finally, to my amazing husband, Dr. Edward R. Hoover, thank you for your unwavering support, patience, and love.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW
Comorbidity of depression and inflammatory pain1
Comparison of animal models of inflammatory pain used for studying comorbid depression 3
Mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation mediates the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain
and depression
The role of the neuropeptide galanin in stress- and pain-related disorders
Proposed role for galanin in modulating effects of inflammatory pain on mesolimbic dopamine
References
CHAPTER 2: GALANIN ADMINISTRATION INTO THE PRELIMBIC CORTEX IMPAIRS
CONSOLIDATION AND EXPRESSION OF CONTEXTUAL FEAR CONDITIONING 54
Abstract
Introduction
Experimental Methods
Results
Discussion
References
CHAPTER 3: EFFECTS OF GALNON ON DEPRESSION-LIKE BEHAVIOR AND BRAIN
MONOAMINE CONTENT IN A MODEL OF CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN
Abstract

Introduction
Experimental Methods
Results
Discussion 102
References
CHAPTER 4: CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN ALTERS NOREPINEPHRINE AND
GALANIN IN THE VTA AND DOWNREGULATES MESOLIMBIC DOPAMINE RELEASE
Abstract 115
Introduction116
Experimental Methods
Results
Discussion
References
CHAPTER 5: EVIDENCE FOR GALANIN MODULATION OF DOPMAINE IN THE
HYPOTHALAMUS AND NUCLEUS ACCUMBENS IN A MODEL OF CHRONIC
INFLAMMATORY PAIN
Abstract
Introduction144
Experimental Methods
Results
Discussion
References

CHAPTER 6: SUMMARY 180

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

Comorbidity of depression and inflammatory pain

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is an autoimmune chronic inflammatory disease characterized by synovial joint swelling, tenderness and pain, and destruction (Aletaha et al., 2010). A recent study determined that the overall prevalence of RA in the United States in 2014 was 0.53% and estimated that approximately 1.3 million adults were affected by RA in 2014 (Hunter et al., 2017). Hunter and colleagues (2017) also determined that the age-adjusted prevalence of RA was much higher in females (0.73% - 0.78%) than in males (0.29% - 0.31%) and that prevalence increased with age for both males and females. It is well accepted that RA has a high prevalence of comorbidity with depression (Anderson, Bradley, Young, McDaniel, & Wise, 1985; Dougados et al., 2014; Katz & Yelin, 1995). A recent meta-analysis estimated the annual prevalence rate of depression in RA patients to be 16.8%, compared to 4.1% for the general population (Matcham, Rayner, Steer, & Hotopf, 2013; Waraich, Goldner, Somers, & Hsu, 2004). Matcham and colleagues (2013) also found that 15% - 48% of RA patients report depressive symptoms, as measured by self-report screening questionnaires. RA patients with comorbid depression tend to experience increased pain, fatigue, reduced quality of life, increased health care costs, more comorbidities, and increased mortality (Roubille et al., 2015). Therefore, it is critical that RA patients are screened for comorbid depression and that the two conditions are treated concurrently. A better understanding of the neurobiological dysregulation linking the two disorders will lead to better treatment options and outcomes.

Several lines of pre-clinical research also support a relationship between inflammation, inflammatory pain, and depression. Manipulations that are frequently employed to induce a depression-like phenotype in rodents, such as olfactory bulbectomy, chronic mild stress, social defeat, and learned helplessness, also increase central and peripheral levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Audet, Jacobson-Pick, Wann, & Anisman, 2011; Chourbaji et al., 2006; Gomez-Lazaro et al., 2011; Goshen et al., 2008; Grippo, Francis, Beltz, Felder, & Johnson, 2005; Grippo, Sullivan, et al., 2005; Kubera et al., 1998; W. Liu et al., 2013; Patki, Solanki, Atrooz, Allam, & Salim, 2013; Rinwa & Kumar, 2013; Rinwa, Kumar, & Garg, 2013; Song, Zhang, & Manku, 2009; Steptoe, Willemsen, Owen, Flower, & Mohamed-Ali, 2001; Sukoff Rizzo et al., 2012; You et al., 2011). Genetically modified mice that lack genes for pro-inflammatory cytokines or their receptors are resilient to manipulations that induce a depression-related phenotype (Chourbaji et al., 2006; Goshen et al., 2008; Kaster, Gadotti, Calixto, Santos, & Rodrigues, 2012; Ulloa et al., 2010). Administration of pro-inflammatory cytokines or chemicals that induce inflammation, such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS), complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA), or Bacillus Calmette-Guerin (BCG) vaccine, lead to a depression-related phenotype (Bonaccorso et al., 2002; Kaster et al., 2012; Moreau et al., 2008). Finally, treatment with known antidepressants or anti-inflammatory drugs normalizes both pro-inflammatory cytokine levels and depression-like behaviors in animal models of depression and decreases pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion from immune cells (Beurel, Harrington, & Jope, 2013; Brustolim, Ribeirodos-Santos, Kast, Altschuler, & Soares, 2006; Kubera, Holan, Mathison, & Maes, 2000; Kubera, Simbirtsev, Mathison, & Maes, 2000; Leitl, Onvani, et al., 2014; Maes et al., 1999; Song et al., 2009; Xia, DePierre, & Nassberger, 1996). Therefore, evidence from the animal literature is in

agreement with human literature and supports the claim that inflammatory pain is linked with depression.

Comparison of animal models of inflammatory pain used for studying comorbid depression

Intraplantar and intra-articular injection of CFA are two well-accepted rodent models of monoarthritis and can be used to study the neurobiology of RA. However, many rodent models are employed to study the neurobiology of inflammation- or inflammatory pain-induced sickness behavior and depression. Examples of other commonly used models of inflammation and inflammatory pain are provided below. The brief overviews provided focus on behavioral changes and neurobiological changes relevant to sickness behavior and depression. For information on immune activation and other pathophysiology induced by these and other animal models of arthritis see Bessis, Decker, Assier, Semerano, and Boissier (2017) and Fischer, Adeyemo, O'Leary, and Bottaro (2017). For reviews on acute pain models and nociceptive tests see Le Bars et al (2001) and on neuropathic pain models see Kumar, Kaur, and Singh (2018).

Intraplantar and intra-articular injection of CFA are useful models for the study of the neurobiology of the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain and depression. CFA administration rapidly induces local inflammation and allodynia that is sustained for at least six weeks (Butler, Godefroy, Besson, & Weil-Fugazza, 1992; Ren & Dubner, 1999; Stein, Millan, & Herz, 1988). Neuroimmune, neuroendocrine, and HPA-axis functions are disrupted by CFA. For example, CFA administration induces an acute increase in serum ACTH and prolactin and an acute decrease in serum growth hormone and thyroid stimulating hormone (Selgas, Arce, Esquifino, & Cardinali, 1997). CFA also induces prolonged increases in serum TNF- α , IL-1 β , and VEGF (Santora, Rasa, Visco, Steinetz, & Bagnell, 2007; Zaringhalam et al., 2016) and

decreases melatonin in the pineal gland (Esquifino & Cardinali, 1999). Subcutaneous injection of CFA also increases whole brain IL-1 β expression, but not in the cortex or hippocampus, and cortical COX-2 expression 2 weeks after injection (Maciel, Silva, Morrone, Calixto, & Campos, 2013). Furthermore, CFA injection alters expression of genes that encode dopamine receptors, corticotropin releasing hormone (CRH), and CRH receptors in pain- and stress-responsive brain regions (Monteiro et al., 2016).

In addition to physiological and neurochemical effects, intraplantar and intra-articular CFA induces a transient sickness response including decreased food consumption and weight loss (Iadarola, Brady, Draisci, & Dubner, 1988). Sickness behavior is followed by a sustained depression-related phenotype. Prolonged effects of CFA include alterations in sleep structure (Pankova, Popkova, Vetrile, Basharova, & Krupina, 2001), circadian rhythms (Cardinali & Esquifino, 2003) and HPA-axis activity (Grinevich et al., 2002), reduced sucrose consumption (Refsgaard, Hoffmann-Petersen, Sahlholt, Pickering, & Andreasen, 2016), increased immobility time during forced swim stress (G. Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2014), and decreased social interaction time (Gregoire, Wattiez, Etienne, Marchand, & Ardid, 2014). Exploratory locomotor activity is also reduced for at least four weeks (Butler et al., 1992; Larsen & Arnt, 1985; Stein et al., 1988); however, it is difficult to disentangle the effects of pain from volition. Because the ensuing depression-like phenotype is sustained for several weeks after the initial sickness response has subsided, this model is suitable for the study of the comorbidity of inflammatory pain and depression.

LPS

Intraperitoneal injection of the bacterial endotoxin LPS is frequently employed to study effects of inflammation on the central nervous system. Through interactions with toll-like

receptor 4, LPS injection induces rapid systemic inflammation, fever, hyperalgesia, weight loss, and increased sleeping (Dunn & Swiergiel, 2005; Dunn, Swiergiel, & de Beaurepaire, 2005; Dunn, Wang, & Ando, 1999; Krueger, Majde, & Obal, 2003). LPS also induces acute increases in plasma ACTH, corticosterone, IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10 (Gibb, Hayley, Poulter, & Anisman, 2011). Furthermore, LPS administration leads to altered monoamine signaling in several brain regions including the parietal cortex, hypothalamus, brainstem, and hippocampus. It also increases FOS expression in the hypothalamus, brainstem, and dorsal vagal complex, nucleus accumbens, amygdala, hippocampus, periaqueductal gray (PAG), and locus coeruleus (LC) (Dunn et al., 1999; Frenois et al., 2007; Wieczorek, Swiergiel, Pournajafi-Nazarloo, & Dunn, 2005). Brain levels of TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, and IFN- γ are also increased after LPS administration, in regions such as the medial prefrontal cortex and hippocampus (Gibb et al., 2011; O'Connor, Lawson, Andre, Moreau, et al., 2009; Fulenwider et al., 2018).

LPS administration induces a number of behavioral responses such as decreased consumption of regular chow and highly palatable food, increased immobility time in the forced swim and tail suspension tests, decreased open field exploration, decreased sucrose preference, decreased social interaction, and increased anxiety-like behaviors in the open field and light/dark box tests (Castanon, Bluthe, & Dantzer, 2001; Dunn & Swiergiel, 2005; Frenois et al., 2007; Salazar, Gonzalez-Rivera, Redus, Parrott, & O'Connor, 2012; Wieczorek et al., 2005). Importantly, the effects of LPS on physiology, behavior, and neurochemistry are transient (Dunn, 1992; Frenois et al., 2007; O'Connor, Lawson, Andre, Moreau, et al., 2009). Thus, although LPS administration is an excellent model for studying sickness behavior, it's utility for studying inflammatory pain-induced neural changes that lead to a lasting depression-like phenotype is limited.

Polyinosinic-polycytidylic acid I:C (Poly I:C)

Poly I:C is a synthetic double stranded RNA that acts as a toll-like receptor-3 agonist. Intraperitoneal injection initiates a similar inflammatory response as viral infection (Alexopoulou, Holt, Medzhitov, & Flavell, 2001). Administration of poly I:C induces a transient sickness response that recovers within 72 hours, including decreased food intake, weight loss, fever, and decreased locomotor activity, rearing, burrowing, and sucrose consumption (Fortier et al., 2004; Gibney, McGuinness, Prendergast, Harkin, & Connor, 2013; Katafuchi et al., 2003; Murray et al., 2015). Treatment with poly I:C also suppresses voluntary wheel running for around 5-10 days depending on dose (Katafuchi, Kondo, Take, & Yoshimura, 2005; Katafuchi et al., 2003) Sickness behavior is accompanied by increased plasma IL-6, TNF-a, IL-1beta, IFNbeta, corticosterone, and kynurenine (Cunningham, Campion, Teeling, Felton, & Perry, 2007; Gandhi, Hayley, Gibb, Merali, & Anisman, 2007; Gibb et al., 2011; Murray et al., 2015). Poly I:C administration also increases IL-1 β , I, IL-6, and TNF- α in the frontal cortex, hippocampus, hypothalamus, brainstem, and cerebellum between 3- and 24-hours post-injection (Cunningham et al., 2007; Gibney et al., 2013; Konat, Borysiewicz, Fil, & James, 2009; Murray et al., 2015). Cortical, hippocampal, and hypothalamic IFN- α , but not IL-1beta, is increased 7-8 days postinjection (Katafuchi et al., 2005; Katafuchi et al., 2003). Hypothalamic IFN-β, microglial activation in the frontal cortex and hippocampus, and altered serotonin metabolism are also observed between 24- and 48-hours post injection (Gibney et al., 2013; Katafuchi et al., 2005). Expression of the serotonin transporter is also increased in the medial prefrontal cortex, dorsal raphe nucleus, parietal cortex, hippocampus, and hypothalamus within the first 8 days after poly I:C injection (Katafuchi et al., 2005). Poly I:C is an excellent model for studying the effects of acute inflammation on the neurobiology of sickness behavior. However, the poly I:C model is

more appropriate for the study of the immune and sickness responses associated with acute phase of viral infection, rather than those associated with injury or conditions of chronic inflammatory pain, such as RA.

BCG

BCG is an attenuated strain of *Mycobacterium bovis* and is commonly used to vaccinate against tuberculosis. Recently, this compound has begun to be employed to study inflammationinduced sickness behavior and depression (Moreau et al., 2008). Intraperitoneal BCG administration in rodents induces a transient loss in body weight, decrease of locomotor behavior, and decrease in food intake. BCG administration increases serum interferon- γ , TNF- α , IL-6, and kynurenine, for several weeks (Kwon et al., 2012; Moreau et al., 2008; Moreau et al., 2005; O'Connor, Lawson, Andre, Briley, et al., 2009). After seven days, BCG infection increases central and systemic indoleamine 2,3 dioxygenase (IDO), an enzyme that metabolizes tryptophan (O'Connor, Lawson, Andre, Briley, et al., 2009). Increased IDO activity in the brain lasts for approximately 3 weeks and mediates the effects of BCG on depression-related behavior (Moreau et al., 2005; O'Connor, Lawson, Andre, Briley, et al., 2009). Effects of BCG on depressionrelated behavior are also mediated by IFN γ and TNF- α , presumably through induction of IDO (O'Connor, Andre, et al., 2009). Mice injected with BCG show increased whole-brain norepinephrine levels, but no differences in whole brain serotonin or dopamine levels, 13 days later (Barneoud, Rivet, Vitiello, Le Moal, & Neveu, 1988). Furthermore, BCG administration causes are reduction of dopamine in the hippocampus 16 days later (Kwon et al., 2012).

BCG administration increases immobility time in the tail suspension and forced swim tests and decreases sucrose consumption for two to three weeks (Kwon et al., 2012; Moreau et al., 2008). Administration of BCG also decreases voluntary wheel running for 1 week (Moreau et

al., 2008). Depression-like behaviors are attenuated by treatment with anti-depressants (Saleh et al., 2014; Vijaya Kumar et al., 2014). In sum, BCG administration induces transient sickness behavior that subsides within one week and is followed by a depression-related phenotype that lasts for at least three weeks. Therefore, BCG is an excellent model for studying the comorbidity of chronic inflammation and depression in mice. However, its utility as a model of chronic inflammatory pain that is more akin to RA is limited because BCG rapidly disseminates into all organs and induces wide-spread systemic inflammation (Tsenova, Bergtold, Freedman, Young, & Kaplan, 1999).

Collagen-Induced Arthritis (CIA)

CIA is one of the most frequently employed experimental models of autoimmune arthritis; however, few studies have investigated the behavioral effects of CIA. Arthritis is induced in genetically susceptible rodents by immunization with type II bovine collagen. Antibodies raised in the animal target the collagen in joint cartilage, resulting in a RA-like disease. Polyarthritis develops over several weeks before symptoms are observed and is sustained for at least 60 days (Asquith, Miller, McInnes, & Liew, 2009; Brown et al., 2018; del Rey et al., 2008). During the asymptomatic period, CIA rodents show increased plasma corticosterone and epinephrine (del Rey et al., 2008). They also show increased TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-10 in lymphoid cells during the asymptomatic period. Corticosterone levels become decreased in CIA rodents relative to controls after onset of symptoms. While TNF- α levels remain elevated throughout disease progression, IL-1 β and IL-10 levels return to normal within the first two weeks (del Rey et al., 2008). CIA mice show normal weight gain for at least two weeks post-treatment until symptoms manifest, at which point they begin to weigh less than controls, show swelling of joints and joint damage, and display hyperalgesia/allodynia (del Rey

et al., 2008; Inglis et al., 2007; Sasakawa, Sasakawa, Ohkubo, & Mutoh, 2005). After symptom onset, IFN-gamma and IL-10 levels in lymphoid cells increase (del Rey et al., 2008). Around this timepoint, CIA mice also show reduced sucrose preference and female urine sniffing, suggesting that CIA induces a major hallmark of depression, anhedonia. They also show increased reuptake of serotonin in the hippocampus suggesting enhanced activity of the serotonin transporter because serotonin transporter expression is unchanged. The effects of CIA on anhedonia and serotonin transporter function are dependent on increased TNF- α activity (Brown et al., 2018). CIA animals also show increased IL-1 β and IL-6 mRNA in the hypothalamus for 2-3 weeks post-injection, but no differences in TNF- α mRNA, followed by altered hypothalamic monoamine levels (del Rey et al., 2008). Brain TNF- α receptors are upregulated, however (Brown et al., 2018). The long progression of this disease makes it a unique model for studying the neuropathology associated with arthritis. Specifically, the prolonged elevation of peripheral proinflammatory cytokines without concomitant increases in pain during the asymptomatic period allow experimenters to disentangle effects of chronic inflammation from chronic inflammatory pain on sickness- and depression-related behaviors.

Mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation mediates the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain and depression

Although, the relationship between conditions of chronic inflammatory pain and depression is multifactorial and bidirectional (Margaretten, Julian, Katz, & Yelin, 2011; Remus & Dantzer, 2016), our laboratory is interested in how chronic inflammatory pain leads to dysregulation of neurobiological circuits that, in turn, induce a depression-like phenotype. A large body of evidence implicates dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system in the comorbidity of conditions of chronic inflammatory pain and depression. However, chronic

inflammatory pain also disrupts other neurological processes that are implicated in the neurobiology of depression. A major emerging hypothesis of how inflammation induces depression centers on the role of tryptophan metabolism by the kynurenine pathway in mediating the effects of chronic inflammation on sickness behavior and depression (Remus & Dantzer, 2016). Trypotophan is converted to serotonin by 5-hydroxytryptophan or kynurenine by IDO or tryptophan 2,3 dioxygenase. Dantzer and colleagues have uncovered a role for kynurenine metabolites, quinolinic acid and kynurenic acid, in mediating effects of inflammation on depression-like behaviors via interactions with the NMDA receptor (Remus & Dantzer, 2016). Other groups have proposed that depression results from dysregulation of neurotrophic factors, neuroplasticity, and neurogenesis induced by inflammation (Doan, Manders, & Wang, 2015; Stepanichev, Dygalo, Grigoryan, Shishkina, & Gulyaeva, 2014). Dysregulation of glutamate and GABA signaling is also implicated in the comorbidity of pain and depression (Benson et al., 2015; Doan et al., 2015; Miladinovic, Nashed, & Singh, 2015; Remus & Dantzer, 2016). There is also extensive support for inflammatory pain-induced neuroendocrine dysfunction in depression (Blackburn-Munro, 2004; Mifflin et al., 2015). The following is a review of the known effects of chronic inflammatory pain on the mesolimbic dopamine system. Broader reviews of the mesolimbic dopamine system in acute and chronic pain processing can be found elsewhere (Mitsi & Zachariou, 2016; Navratilova & Porreca, 2014).

The ventral tegmental area (VTA) is a major dopamine nucleus in the brain. VTA projections to the nucleus accumbens and other limbic structures are commonly referred to as the mesolimbic dopamine pathway. The mesolimbic dopamine pathway is perhaps best known for its role in addiction (Volkow & Morales, 2015); however, impairments in motivated and reward-sensitive behaviors in depression are also attributed to mesolimbic dysregulation (Nestler &

Carlezon, 2006). It is now well-accepted that mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation in-part mediates the relationship between chronic inflammatory pain and depression.

Like other models of pain and inflammation, CFA administration has been shown to alter mesolimbic neurobiology and behaviors controlled by mesolimbic function. Operant responding for food and drug reward are decreased after CFA administration (Hipolito et al., 2015; Schwartz et al., 2014), as is intracranial self-stimulation (Leitl, Potter, et al., 2014). Intraplantar administration of CFA disrupts circadian rhythms of dopamine turnover in the striatum (Cano et al., 2001). CFA administration also blunts disinhibition of VTA neurons and dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens after heroin or DAMGO administration, suggesting that CFA alters the sensitivity of the mesolimbic dopamine system to drugs of abuse (Hipolito et al., 2015). In addition to affecting dopamine release, CFA administration also alters the excitability of medium spiny neurons in the nucleus accumbens (Schwartz et al., 2014).

How chronic inflammatory pain disrupts mesolimbic dopamine signaling remains unclear, as few studies have investigated the effects of intraplantar CFA on the VTA or brain regions upstream of the VTA. Hipolito and colleagues showed that altered mesolimbic dopamine signaling is in part accounted for by desensitization of opioid receptors in the VTA (Hipolito et al., 2015). Other research suggests that increased VTA dopamine neuron activity is mediated by upregulation of NF-κB in VTA astrocytes after reduced expression of microRNA miR-219-5p. Although reduced miR-219-5p causes an increase in proinflammatory cytokines in the VTA and mediates nociception induced by CFA, it does not seem to mediate the effects of CFA on affective behaviors (S. Zhang et al., 2017). Research on the effects of LPS suggest that changes to D3 receptor and BDNF expression in the VTA might also mediate the effects of inflammatory pain on affective behavior and mesolimbic dopamine signaling (J. Wang et al., 2018).

The LC is a major noradrenergic input to the VTA and impaired LC function after chronic pain is associated with a depression-like phenotype (Alba-Delgado et al., 2013). This suggests that LC-VTA connections mediate some effects of inflammatory pain on affective behavior. However, most research on the pain-modulatory effects of the LC has focused on its role in antinociception via descending pain modulation (Bassi et al., 2018; Brightwell & Taylor, 2009; Llorca-Torralba, Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2016; Nonaka et al., 2017; Tsuruoka & Willis, 1996). In essence, research shows that the LC is activated by various structures, including the dorsal horn of the spinal cord and paragigantocelluar nucleus in the rostro-ventral medulla, in response to noxious stimuli (Berridge & Waterhouse, 2003; Ennis, Aston-Jones, & Shiekhattar, 1992; Hirata & Aston-Jones, 1994; Pertovaara, 2006). LC activation does not have a strong antinociceptive effect in response to acute noxious stimuli under basal conditions; however, when noxious stimulation is persistent in chronic pain conditions, the LC and other noradrenergic nuclei engage descending pain modulatory pathways that inhibit transmission of ascending pain signals from the spinal cord, primarily via $\alpha 2$ receptor stimulation (Pertovaara, 2006). Failure of α 2 blockade to effect pain responses during acute noxious stimuli, suggest that LC activation likely serves to promote attention and arousal and possibly modulate cognitive and affective-motivational responses to the stimulus (Dennis, Melzack, Gutman, & Boucher, 1980; Pertovaara, 2006). How the LC modulates cognitive and affective-motivational properties of pain through ascending projections to limbic and cortical regions and supraspinal effects of the LC during chronic pain, however, are less-well understood (Llorca-Torralba et al., 2016).

Furthermore, the specific effects of intraplantar/intraarticular CFA on LC activity have not been well characterized. The LC is not strongly affected by CFA on the day of administration (Imbe et al., 2009). Rather, altered LC activation, measured by C-FOS and pERK expression,

manifests several weeks later (G. Borges et al., 2014), Likewise, Neto and colleagues (1999) showed that CFA-treated animals have increased metabolism in the LC and two major inputs to the LC, the lateral reticular nucleus and lateral paragigantocellular nucleus, two weeks after injection, but not 2 or 4 days later (Neto et al., 1999). Effects of CFA on LC activity might be mediated by downregulation of opioid receptor expression and increased CRF release from paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus (PVN) afferents (G. P. Borges, Mico, Neto, & Berrocoso, 2015; Jongeling, Johns, Murphy, & Hammond, 2009). Notably, CRF release in the LC seems to mediate the effects of CFA on ERK activation and affective behaviors, but not nociceptive behaviors (G. P. Borges et al., 2015), while electrical stimulation of the PVN reduces pain sensitivity, inflammation, and neutrophilic infiltration in arthritic rats (Bassi et al., 2018). Other research suggests that neural connections between the LC and the prefrontal cortex, anterior cingulate cortex, and amygdala also play a role in modulation of the affective and cognitive components of pain (Alba-Delgado et al., 2013; Barthas et al., 2015; Llorca-Torralba et al., 2016; Suto, Eisenach, & Hayashida, 2014); however, to our knowledge no one has investigated the effects of CFA on LC-VTA projections. Examining the effects of inflammatory pain on VTA specific projections of the LC will be an important step in understanding mesolimbic dysregulation in conditions of chronic inflammatory pain.

The role of the neuropeptide galanin in stress- and pain-related disorders Galanin overview

Galanin is a well-conserved 29-amino acid neuropeptide that was isolated from porcine gut in 1983 (Kask, Langel, & Bartfai, 1995; Tatemoto, Rokaeus, Jornvall, McDonald, & Mutt, 1983). Over three decades of research have shown that galanin and galanin receptors have wide

expression throughout the body and are involved in a diverse array of physiological systems, including those which modulate pain and stress (Lang et al., 2015).

Several major mapping studies were performed shortly after discovery of galanin. Collectively it was revealed that galanin immunoreactivity and mRNA are widely expressed in the central nervous system. Notably, galanin is expressed in stress- and pain-responsive brain regions, such as the LC, nucleus of the solitary tract, amygdala, VTA, nucleus accumbens, and PVN, and the majority of forebrain galanin is colocalized with norepinephrine in LC-derived projections. Galanin is also expressed in the spinal cord and dorsal root ganglion (Ch'ng et al., 1985; Jacobowitz, Kresse, & Skofitsch, 2004; Melander, Hokfelt, & Rokaeus, 1986; Rokaeus et al., 1984; Skofitsch & Jacobowitz, 1985a, 1985b, 1986; Skofitsch, Sills, & Jacobowitz, 1986).

Galanin exerts its effects through three major G-protein couple receptor subtypes that are also widely expressed in the central nervous system (Jacobowitz et al., 2004; Skofitsch et al., 1986). The three receptor subtypes, GalR1, GalR2, and GalR3, show distinct, but overlapping, distribution in the central nervous system and couple to different signaling transduction pathways, allowing for diverse effects of galanin (Burgevin, Loquet, Quarteronet, & Habert-Ortoli, 1995; Gustafson, Smith, Durkin, Gerald, & Branchek, 1996; Jacobowitz et al., 2004; Lang et al., 2015; Melander et al., 1988; Mennicken, Hoffert, Pelletier, Ahmad, & O'Donnell, 2002; O'Donnell, Ahmad, Wahlestedt, & Walker, 1999). Stimulation of the GalR1 receptor inhibits production of cAMP, increases MAPK activity, and leads to the opening of G-protein coupled inward rectifying K+ (GIRK) channels. The effects on signal transduction are sensitive to pertussis toxin but independent of PKC, suggesting that GalR1 couples to G_i proteins (Habert-Ortoli, Amiranoff, Loquet, Laburthe, & Mayaux, 1994; Parker et al., 1995; S. Wang, Hashemi, Fried, Clemmons, & Hawes, 1998). GalR2 simulation increases production of inositol phosphate,

an effect that is insensitive to pertussis-toxin. GalR2 stimulation also increases chloride conductance and calcium mobilization, suggesting that GalR2 couples to $G_{q/11}$ proteins (Fathi et al., 1997; Smith et al., 1997). One study showed that GalR2 stimulation induced a modest inhibition of cAMP production and increased MAPK activation in a pertussis toxin-sensitive manner. However, the effects of GalR2 stimulation on MAPK activation are also dependent on PKC. This suggests that GalR2 can also couple to $G_{i/0}$ proteins (S. Wang et al., 1998). Similar to GalR1, GalR3 inhibits the production of cAMP and stimulates GIRK channels, both in a pertussis toxin sensitive manner, suggesting coupling to $G_{i/0}$ proteins; however GalR3 has much lower expression than GalR1 and GalR2 in the rodent central nervous system (Mennicken et al., 2002; Smith et al., 1998).

Galanin serves major neuromodulatory functions in the central nervous system

Early studies also showed that galanin is frequently co-expressed with other neurotransmitters, including norepinephrine in the LC, dopamine in the hypothalamus, serotonin in the dorsal and medullary raphe nuclei, and acetylcholine in the cholinergic forebrain nuclei. Galanin is also colocalized with GABA, glutamate, and other neuropeptides (Hamill, Skofitsch, & Jacobowitz, 1986; Levin, Sawchenko, Howe, Bloom, & Polak, 1987; Melander, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, et al., 1986; Melander et al., 1985). Co-expression of galanin with other neurotransmitters suggests that galanin modulates neurotransmission. Indeed, a wealth of evidence indicates that galanin modulates neurotransmission of norepinephrine, acetylcholine, dopamine, serotonin and other neurotransmitters (Bartfai et al., 1991; Dutar, Lamour, & Nicoll, 1989; Picciotto, Brabant, Einstein, Kamens, & Neugebauer, 2010; Sundstrom & Melander, 1988; Z. Q. Xu, Zheng, & Hokfelt, 2005).

The interactions between galanin and catecholamine signaling are of particular interest to the current research because dysregulation of these transmitter systems is implicated in the neurobiology of stress-related disorders. Most noradrenergic cells in the LC co-express galanin and galanin is also co-expressed with norepinephrine in fibers and nerve terminals in brain regions that receive projections from the LC (Holets, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, Terenius, & Goldstein, 1988; Melander, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, et al., 1986; Z. Q. Xu, Shi, & Hokfelt, 1998). Notably, the majority of galanin in the forebrain is in LC-derived projections that also express norepinephrine (Hokfelt, Xu, Shi, Holmberg, & Zhang, 1998; Z. Q. Xu, Shi, et al., 1998). Like other neuropeptides, galanin is preferentially released during burst firing (Bartfai, Iverfeldt, Fisone, & Serfozo, 1988; Consolo et al., 1994; Karhunen, Vilim, Alexeeva, Weiss, & Church, 2001; Lundberg & Hokfelt, 1983). Galanin inhibits the firing of LC noradrenergic neurons and norepinephrine release in an autocrine manner, primarily via GalR1 stimulation (Bartfai et al., 1991; Ma et al., 2001; Pieribone et al., 1995; Seutin, Verbanck, Massotte, & Dresse, 1989; Sevcik, Finta, & Illes, 1993; Tsuda, Yokoo, & Goldstein, 1989; Z. Q. Xu, Tong, & Hokfelt, 2001; Z. Q. Xu et al., 2005). Several lines of indirect evidence suggest that LC-derived galanin also inhibits neurotransmission in projection sites of the LC. That is, many LC targets express galanin receptors (Melander et al., 1988; Skofitsch et al., 1986), contain LC-derived galaninpositive fibers (Holets et al., 1988; Melander, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, et al., 1986; Z. Q. Xu, Shi, et al., 1998), and are inhibited by galanin, in terms of membrane hyperpolarization and cAMP production (Counts, Perez, Ginsberg, & Mufson, 2010; Hokfelt et al., 1998; Karelson, Laasik, & Sillard, 1995; Nishibori, Oishi, Itoh, & Saeki, 1988; Valkna et al., 1995; Z. Q. Xu, Zhang, Pieribone, Grillner, & Hokfelt, 1998). Therefore, modulation of noradrenergic neurons in the LC is a well-accepted major role of galanin.

Likewise, galanin modulates dopamine neurotransmission. Galanin receptors and galanin-positive fibers are expressed in the VTA, substantia nigra, and arcuate nucleus, which are three major dopaminergic nuclei. Galanin is also co-expressed with dopamine in the arcuate nucleus and has been shown to inhibit tuberoinfundibular dopamine neuron activity and dopamine release (Everitt et al., 1986; Gopalan, Tian, Moore, & Lookingland, 1993; Melander, Fuxe, Harfstrand, Eneroth, & Hokfelt, 1987; Melander, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, et al., 1986; Nordstrom, Melander, Hokfelt, Bartfai, & Goldstein, 1987). Galanin administration in the PVN increases dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens (Rada, Mark, & Hoebel, 1998). Galanin also inhibits dopamine secretion from pheochromocytoma cells (de Weille, Fosset, Schmid-Antomarchi, & Lazdunski, 1989) and galnon administration attenuates cocaine-induced dopamine release in the frontal cortex (Ogbonmwan et al., 2015). Similarly, chronic intracerebroventricular (ICV) galanin administration reduces footshock-induced release of dopamine in the frontal cortex (Sciolino et al., 2015). Furthermore, galanin has also been shown to inhibit mesolimbic dopamine synthesis and neurotransmission (Counts et al., 2002; Ericson & Ahlenius, 1999) and it may mediate the effects of LC hyperactivity on inhibition of VTA dopamine neurons (Grenhoff, Nisell, Ferre, Aston-Jones, & Svensson, 1993; Weiss, Bonsall, Demetrikopoulos, Emery, & West, 1998). Modulation of mesolimbic dopamine by galanin has important implications for stress-related disorders, particularly those which disrupt motivated and addiction-related behaviors (Picciotto et al., 2010).

Galanin and depression

It has long been accepted that disrupted norepinephrine signaling is involved in depression. Early hypotheses posited that depression-like behavioral changes were a result of "functional blockade" of auto-inhibitory $\alpha 2$ receptors on LC neurons that resulted in hyperactive

LC neurons (Weiss, Bailey, Pohorecky, Korzeniowski, & Grillione, 1980). However, it remained unclear how increased LC neuron activity, and therefore increased norepinephrine release, caused depression-like behaviors that are not strongly regulated by norepinephrine directly (Weiss et al., 1998). Dopamine, on the other hand, is strongly implicated in behaviors that are disrupted in depression. Therefore, it was posited that noradrenergic modulation of dopamine signaling could explain the link between hyperactive LC function and depression-like phenotype (Weiss et al., 1998). Indeed, the LC sends noradrenergic projections to the VTA, the VTA expresses noradrenergic receptors, and norepinephrine released from LC projections modulates VTA mesolimbic dopamine neuron activity (Grenhoff et al., 1993; Mejias-Aponte, Drouin, & Aston-Jones, 2009; Park, Bhimani, & Park, 2017). Low frequency stimulation of the LC excites VTA dopamine neurons through stimulation of α 1 receptors, while high frequency stimulation (akin to burst firing) suppresses VTA dopamine neuron activity (Grenhoff et al., 1993). Thus, it was proposed that depression-related behavioral changes were a consequence of suppression of VTA dopamine neuron activity, and subsequent decreased dopamine release in the forebrain, due to increased burst firing of LC neurons (Weiss et al., 1998). Importantly though, Grenhoff and colleagues (1993) showed that the effect of LC burst firing on VTA dopamine neuron activity was not mediated by noradrenergic receptors. In the same paper it was proposed that the neuropeptide galanin, a known cotransmitter of norepinephrine in the LC, might mediate the effects of LC burst firing on suppression of mesolimbic dopamine neurons. A role for galanin in depression was subsequently proposed (Weiss et al., 1998). In essence, Weiss and colleagues proposed that galanin release in the VTA is increased during severe stress to compensate for functional blockade of a2 receptor-mediated autoinhibition of LC neurons, resulting in hyperpolarization of mesolimbic dopamine neurons and subsequent depression-like behaviors.

They then showed that galanin administration into the VTA induces, while blocking galanin receptors in the VTA suppresses, depression-like behavior in the forced swim test, lending support to their hypothesis (Weiss et al., 1998; Weiss et al., 2005).

Since the discoveries of Grenhoff and Weiss, as well as those of Fuxe and colleagues (Fuxe, Ogren, et al., 1988; Fuxe, von Euler, Agnati, & Ogren, 1988), substantial evidence has accumulated to support a role for galanin modulation of catecholamine signaling in depression (see Millon et al., 2017 for review). Much of the research on galanin's role in depression has consisted of measuring effects of pharmacological and genetic manipulations on behavior in the forced swim (Porsolt, Le Pichon, & Jalfre, 1977) and tail suspension (Steru, Chermat, Thierry, & Simon, 1985) tests, two well-accepted models for screening putative antidepressants. Both antidepressant and pro-depressant roles for galanin have been demonstrated with these assays (Millon et al., 2017). Other evidence for galanin's role in depression comes from measuring galanin and galanin receptor mRNA or protein expression after various manipulations. For example, galanin is upregulated in the LC after olfactory bulbectomy, a well-established rodent model of depression (P. V. Holmes & Crawley, 1996), and in the VTA of susceptible mice that show a depressive-like phenotype after social defeat stress (Krishnan et al., 2007). Similarly, Flinders Sensitive Line rats, an animal model of depression, have lower galanin receptor expression in the dorsal raphe than Flinders Resistant Line rats (Bellido et al., 2002). In contrast, galanin is also upregulated in the LC after chronic treatment with the antidepressants, including tricyclic anti-depressants, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, or monoamine oxidase inhibitors (P. V. Holmes, Yoo, & Dishman, 2006; Lu et al., 2005). Chronic treatment with antidepressants also reduces GalR2 mRNA in the VTA and increases GalR2 in the dorsal raphe nucleus (Lu et al., 2005; Rovin et al., 2012). Furthermore, galanin activity is necessary for the

antidepressant effects of chronic fluoxetine treatment during forced swim stress (Lu et al., 2005). Differential expression and signaling cascades of GalR1 and GalR2 receptors may explain the dual role of galanin in modulation of depression. In general, stimulation of the GalR1 receptor tends to have pro-depressant effects, while stimulation of the GalR2 receptor mediates antidepressant effects of galanin (Bartfai et al., 2004; de Souza et al., 2018; Kuteeva, Hokfelt, Wardi, & Ogren, 2008; Kuteeva, Wardi, Hokfelt, & Ogren, 2007; Le Maitre et al., 2011; Millon et al., 2014; Saar, Lahe, et al., 2013; Saar, Runesson, Jarv, Kurrikoff, & Langel, 2013; P. Wang et al., 2016). Evidence suggests that the GalR3 receptor may also promote depression-related behavior (Barr et al., 2006; Swanson et al., 2005). In addition to differential roles for galanin receptor subtypes, various homomer and heteromer galanin receptor complexes may also account for discrepant findings in attempts to elucidate galanin's role in depression (Fuxe et al., 2012; Millon et al., 2017).

It is noteworthy that several recent studies have also shown a role for galanin in depression in humans. Postmortem analysis of brain samples collected from depressed humans who committed suicide showed increased galanin and GalR3 transcription and decreased methylation in the LC and dorsal raphe (Barde et al., 2016). Another study showed that intravenous administration of galanin improved HAMD depression scores in depressed patients, compared to placebo (Murck et al., 2004). Several studies have shown that multiple single nucleotide polymorphisms in the galanin gene, its receptor genes, and a remote enhancer region are associated with risk for depression, symptom severity, and anti-depressant treatment response (da Conceicao Machado, de Souza, Rangel, Jara, & do Carmo Franco, 2018; Davidson et al., 2011; Juhasz et al., 2014; Unschuld et al., 2010; Wray et al., 2012). Furthermore, recent studies showed that several depression-risk polymorphisms interact with stress exposure, such as

childhood adversity and negative life events (Gonda et al., 2018; Juhasz et al., 2014). Strikingly, the interaction between galanin and galanin receptor gene variants and stress has a stronger effect on risk for depression than interactions of stress with variants of the serotonin transporter gene and BDNF (Gonda et al., 2018; Juhasz et al., 2014).

Galanin and anxiety disorders

Galanin also has a well-established role in the modulation of stress and anxiety-related behavior. Galanin and galanin receptors are expressed in brain regions involved in stress and anxiety, such as the LC, VTA, and amygdala (Melander, Hokfelt, Nilsson, & Brodin, 1986; Melander, Hokfelt, & Rokaeus, 1986; Melander et al., 1988). Several studies have shown that multiple single nucleotide polymorphisms in the galanin gene, its receptor genes, and a remote enhancer region are associated with risk for anxiety and stress-related disorders, such as panic disorder, post traumatic-stress disorder, and alcoholism, and interact with stress exposure (Belfer et al., 2006; Juhasz et al., 2014; Unschuld et al., 2008; Unschuld et al., 2010). Preprogalanin mRNA expression is upregulated in the LC after chronic exposure to a variety of stressors including social stress (P. V. Holmes, Blanchard, Blanchard, Brady, & Crawley, 1995), treadmill exercise (O'Neal, Van Hoomissen, Holmes, & Dishman, 2001), and voluntary wheel running (P. V. Holmes et al., 2006; Sciolino, Dishman, & Holmes, 2012). Galanin is also increased in the dorsomedial hypothalamus and amygdala after repeated immobilization stress (Makino, Asaba, Nishiyama, & Hashimoto, 1999; Sweerts, Jarrott, & Lawrence, 1999). Chronic voluntary exercise also increases galanin protein in the LC (Sciolino et al., 2015).

Studies investigating the role of galanin in anxiety-related behavior have yielded mixed results. Galanin has been shown to be anxiolytic in anxiety-related behavioral tests including Vogel punished drinking (Bing, Moller, Engel, Soderpalm, & Heilig, 1993), contextual fear-

conditioning (Karlsson, Holmes, Heilig, & Crawley, 2005), trace cued fear-conditioning (Bailey, Pavlova, Rohde, Hohmann, & Crawley, 2007; Kinney et al., 2002; Wrenn et al., 2004), shockprobe defensive burying (Echevarria, Hernandez, Diogenes, & Morilak, 2005) elevated zero maze, and the four-plate test (Rajarao et al., 2007). In addition, the anxiolytic effects of voluntary wheel running are mediated by galanin (Sciolino et al., 2015) and chronic ICV administration of galanin protects against stress-induced dendritic spine loss in the medial prefrontal cortex (Sciolino et al., 2015). Furthermore, genetic GalR1 knockout mice show an anxiogenic phenotype on the elevated plus maze, but not in the light/dark exploration test, the open field, or the emergence test (A. Holmes et al., 2003). Other studies have shown galanin to have no effect on anxiety-related behavior in the open field, elevated plus maze, light-dark exploration, and standard cued fear conditioning tasks (A. Holmes, Yang, & Crawley, 2002; Karlsson et al., 2005; Kinney et al., 2002; Wrenn et al., 2002). However, it is possible that these discrepant effects are due to the well-supported hypothesis that the anxiolytic effects of galanin preferentially manifest after stress. For example, galanin release in the central nucleus of the amygdala was necessary for the anxiolytic effect of noradrenergic activation by yohimbine when administered before mild acute immobilization stress; however, galanin blockade had no effect on anxiety-related behavior after mild acute immobilization stress (Khoshbouei, Cecchi, Dove, Javors, & Morilak, 2002). The same experiment showed that galanin administration in the central nucleus of the amygdala was sufficient to reduce anxiety related behavior after mild acute immobilization stress (Khoshbouei, Cecchi, Dove, et al., 2002). In contrast, galanin has also been shown to have an anxiogenic effect. Galanin activity in the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis facilitates acute stress-induced behavioral and neuroendocrine responses (Khoshbouei, Cecchi, & Morilak, 2002) and galanin activity in the central amygdala decreased Vogel punished drinking (Moller,

Sommer, Thorsell, & Heilig, 1999). Although galanin clearly modulates anxiety-related behavior, the precise role of the endogenous peptide remains unclear and seems to differ depending on the neural circuit, stress-level, and sensitivity of the paradigm to inherent stress-resilience or susceptibility of the animals (Krishnan et al., 2007).

Galanin and modulation of pain and inflammation

Galanin modulates acute and chronic pain at the peripheral, spinal, and supraspinal levels. Galanin and its receptors are expressed on sensory nerve afferents, in the dorsal root ganglia, in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, and in brain regions associated with pain modulation, such as the LC, hypothalamus, amygdala, and PAG (Brumovsky, Mennicken, O'Donnell, & Hokfelt, 2006; Ch'ng et al., 1985; Gustafson et al., 1996; Holets et al., 1988; Melander, Hokfelt, & Rokaeus, 1986; O'Donnell et al., 1999; Rokaeus et al., 1984; Skofitsch & Jacobowitz, 1985a, 1985b; Skofitsch et al., 1986; Waters & Krause, 2000). Galanin generally exerts an inhibitory effect on spinal nociception; however, low doses of exogenous galanin have been shown to facilitate nociceptive responses (Lang et al., 2015; X. J. Xu, Hokfelt, & Wiesenfeld-Hallin, 2008). A discussion of evidence supporting galanin's role in pain modulation in the peripheral nervous system and spinal cord are beyond the scope of this review and have been addressed elsewhere (F. E. Holmes, Mahoney, & Wynick, 2005; Lang et al., 2015; H. X. Liu & Hokfelt, 2002; X. J. Xu et al., 2008). A review of galanin's role in supraspinal pain modulation follows.

ICV administration of galanin or a GalR1 agonist reduces the nociceptive response to mechanical and thermal stimulation in a PKC-dependent manner (Fu, Wang, Jiao, Wu, & Yu, 2011; Shi, Fu, & Yu, 2011). Intra-PAG administration of galanin increased latency to paw withdrawal for thermal and mechanical stimulation in healthy animals and in a model of

mononeuropathy. Galanin effects in the PAG are mediated by GalR1, but not GalR2 (Kong & Yu, 2013). Evidence suggests that there is a synergistic interaction between galanin and endogenous opioids in the PAG on pain modulation; the interaction is likely mediated by the μ receptor subtype (Kong & Yu, 2013; Sun & Yu, 2005; D. Wang, Lundeberg, & Yu, 2000; D. Wang, Ye, Yu, & Lundeberg, 1999). Administration of galanin into the arcuate nucleus, tuberomammillary nucleus, nucleus accumbens, lateral habenula, anterior cingulate cortex, and central nucleus of the amygdala has similar effects in healthy rats and rats with inflammation (Fu et al., 2016; Jin, Liu, Liu, & Yu, 2010; Sun, Gu, Lundeberg, & Yu, 2003; Sun, Li, Yang, & Yu, 2004; S. L. Xu, Li, Zhang, & Yu, 2012; Yang et al., 2015; Zhang, Fu, & Yu, 2017). Antinociceptive effects are also seen after administration of galanin into the anterior cingulate cortex in animals with neuropathic pain (Zhang, Wang, Fu, & Yu, 2017). Furthermore, iontophoretically applied galanin suppressed neuronal responses in the gracile nucleus during mechanical stimulation after sciatic nerve ligation (Jung et al., 2009). Like in the PAG, effects of galanin in the central nucleus of the amygdala appear to also be mediated in-part by the μ receptor subtype, as well as, the GalR1 receptor subtype (Jin et al., 2010; Li, Zhang, Xu, & Yu, 2012) and the effects in the nucleus accumbens and lateral habenula are in-part mediated by the GalR1 receptor subtype (Duan et al., 2015). Effects of galanin in the anterior cingulate cortex are mediated by GalR2 (M. L. Zhang, F. H. Fu, et al., 2017). One possible mechanism of supraspinal pain modulation by galanin is through stimulation of beta-endorphin expressing neurons in the arcuate nucleus and subsequent release of β -endorphin onto μ -receptors in the PAG (Sun, Gu, & Yu, 2007).

Although the majority of studies support an anti-nociceptive effect of supraspinal galanin signaling, a pronociceptive role has also been reported. Administration of galanin or a GalR1

agonist in the dorsomedial hypothalamus has a pronociceptive effect in healthy and in arthritic animals (Amorim et al., 2014). Evidence suggests that the pronociceptive effects of galanin in the dorsomedial hypothalamus might be mediated by descending pain modulatory pathways relayed through the dorsal reticular nucleus and serotonergic neurons in the rostral ventromedial medulla cells (Amorim et al., 2014; Amorim et al., 2015).

Other evidence in support of a role for galanin in supraspinal pain modulation comes from studies investigating changes in galanin and galanin receptor expression in the brain after induction of pain. Spared nerve injury, a rodent model of neuropathic pain, increases galaninimmunoreactivity, but has no effect on galanin mRNA, in the arcuate nucleus one month later (Gu, Sun, & Yu, 2007; Imbe et al., 2004). Cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis, a model of visceral pain, induces upregulation of galanin mRNA in the PVN and arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus (Nishii, Nomura, Aono, Fujimoto, & Matsumoto, 2007). Sciatic nerve injury, but not carrageenan-induced inflammation, increases GalR1-immunoreactivity in the tuberomammillary nucleus (Sun et al., 2004). Sciatic nerve ligation and carrageenan-induced paw inflammation also increase GalR1 expression in the nucleus accumbens (Duan et al., 2015; Yang et al., 2015), as well as, galanin and GalR2 mRNA in the anterior cingulate cortex (M. L. Zhang, F. H. Fu, et al., 2017; M. L. Zhang, H. B. Wang, et al., 2017). GalR2 expression is also increased in the nucleus accumbens after carrageenan (Yang et al., 2015).

The modulatory effects of galanin in the central nervous system are complex and tend to depend on the receptor subtype that is stimulated, the neural circuit activated by the stimulus, and the environmental context. However, galanin is clearly involved in modulation of pain and stress-related behaviors. Although many researchers have investigated galanin's role in each process individually, whether galanin mediates interactions between various systems is not well

explored. The current research investigated whether galanin signaling mediates the interaction between neural systems that process inflammatory pain and control depression-related behavior.

Proposed role for galanin in modulating effects of inflammatory pain on mesolimbic dopamine

It is well-accepted that disrupted mesolimbic dopamine signaling contributes to depression-like behavior induced by chronic inflammatory pain. However, precisely how chronic inflammatory pain leads to mesolimbic dysregulation is unclear. We propose that transmission of the neuropeptide galanin in the LC-VTA circuit mediates the behavioral effects of inflammatory pain based on the following working model.

Acute pain increases noradrenergic LC activation and the activity of a subset of mesolimbic dopamine neurons that encode the salience of the noxious stimulus (Brischoux, Chakraborty, Brierley, & Ungless, 2009; Navratilova & Porreca, 2014; Pertovaara, 2006). This triggers dopamine release into the nucleus accumbens core (Budygin et al., 2012). Dopamine activity in the striatum likely encodes salience of the aversive stimulus and mediates the motivation required to respond appropriately (Taylor, Becker, Schweinhardt, & Cahill, 2016). However, some evidence suggests that mesolimbic dopamine activity may also have antinociceptive effects (Mitsi & Zachariou, 2016; Taylor et al., 2016). Nevertheless, over time chronic pain changes mesolimbic dopamine and noradrenergic circuits. An important change observed in the LC in a model of chronic neuropathic pain is heightened excitation of the LC in response to noxious stimulation followed by an increased inhibitory period between the early and late phase of the biphasic LC neuron response to noxious stimuli, without concomitant changes to $\alpha 2$ receptors (Alba-Delgado, Borges, et al., 2012; Alba-Delgado, Mico, Sanchez-Blazquez, & Berrocoso, 2012). We propose that changes to galanin expression or signaling in noradrenergic

neurons that occur during chronic pain mediate changes observed in the VTA and LC. Following these changes, burst firing of the LC after noxious stimulation might induce galanin release onto VTA dopamine neurons and/or LC norepinephrine neurons. Increased galanin activity could in turn contribute to chronic downregulation of mesolimbic dopamine activity and induce a depression-like phenotype in several non-mutually exclusive ways. (i) Increased galanin release in the LC or VTA could facilitate auto-inhibitory feedback onto noradrenergic LC neurons, resulting in decreased stimulatory norepinephrine release in the VTA. (ii) Increased galanin release galanin release in the VTA or upregulation of galanin receptors in the VTA could directly hyperpolarize mesolimbic dopamine neurons. (iii) Repeated, increased stimulation of GalR2 receptors in the VTA could induce changes in transcription and translation of proteins that alter VTA dopamine neuron activity. In support of our proposal, previous work implicates galanin signaling in the nucleus accumbens in the comorbidity of pain and depression, but its effects in the VTA and upstream brain regions during inflammatory pain have not been investigated (Mitsi et al., 2015; Schwartz et al., 2014)

The current research was an investigation of whether galanin activity in the LC-VTA pathway could mediate mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation in comorbid pain and depression. We first characterized the long-term effects of intraplantar CFA on depression-like behavior in our hands. We also evaluated whether CFA would interact with stress and whether galnon, a galanin agonist, would be sufficient to mimic or exacerbate the effects of CFA. However, galnon and GalR2 agonists have been shown to have anti-depressant effects, therefore, we also asked whether galnon could have a therapeutic effect on treating comorbid pain and depression. Next, we determined whether CFA administration would decrease dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens, as this has never been directly investigated before. We also measured the effects of
CFA on monoamine levels in a variety of brain regions associated with the mesolimbic dopamine system to better characterize the effects of CFA on neurotransmitter synthesis and turnover. Finally, we evaluated the necessity of galanin signaling for the CFA-induced changes we found. In addition to investigating galanin regulation of mesolimbic dopamine in a model of chronic inflammatory pain, we also investigated the effects of galanin in healthy rats in a model of post-traumatic stress disorder to better understand the diverse stress-sensitive functions of this peptide neurotransmitter.

References

- Alba-Delgado, C., Borges, G., Sanchez-Blazquez, P., Ortega, J. E., Horrillo, I., Mico, J. A., . . . Berrocoso, E. (2012). The function of alpha-2-adrenoceptors in the rat locus coeruleus is preserved in the chronic constriction injury model of neuropathic pain. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*, 221(1), 53-65. doi:10.1007/s00213-011-2542-7
- Alba-Delgado, C., Llorca-Torralba, M., Horrillo, I., Ortega, J. E., Mico, J. A., Sanchez-Blazquez, P., . . . Berrocoso, E. (2013). Chronic pain leads to concomitant noradrenergic impairment and mood disorders. *Biol Psychiatry*, 73(1), 54-62. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.06.033
- Alba-Delgado, C., Mico, J. A., Sanchez-Blazquez, P., & Berrocoso, E. (2012). Analgesic antidepressants promote the responsiveness of locus coeruleus neurons to noxious stimulation: implications for neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 153(7), 1438-1449. doi:10.1016/j.pain.2012.03.034
- Aletaha, D., Neogi, T., Silman, A. J., Funovits, J., Felson, D. T., Bingham, C. O., 3rd, . . .
 Hawker, G. (2010). 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. *Ann Rheum Dis*, 69(9), 1580-1588. doi:10.1136/ard.2010.138461
- Alexopoulou, L., Holt, A. C., Medzhitov, R., & Flavell, R. A. (2001). Recognition of doublestranded RNA and activation of NF-kappaB by Toll-like receptor 3. *Nature*, *413*(6857), 732-738. doi:10.1038/35099560
- Amorim, D., David-Pereira, A., Marques, P., Puga, S., Rebelo, P., Costa, P., . . . Pinto-Ribeiro, F. (2014). A role of supraspinal galanin in behavioural hyperalgesia in the rat. *PLoS One*, 9(11), e113077. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0113077
- Amorim, D., Viisanen, H., Wei, H., Almeida, A., Pertovaara, A., & Pinto-Ribeiro, F. (2015).
 Galanin-Mediated Behavioural Hyperalgesia from the Dorsomedial Nucleus of the Hypothalamus Involves Two Independent Descending Pronociceptive Pathways. *PLoS One, 10*(11), e0142919. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0142919
- Anderson, K. O., Bradley, L. A., Young, L. D., McDaniel, L. K., & Wise, C. M. (1985). Rheumatoid arthritis: review of psychological factors related to etiology, effects, and treatment. *Psychol Bull*, 98(2), 358-387.
- Asquith, D. L., Miller, A. M., McInnes, I. B., & Liew, F. Y. (2009). Animal models of rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur J Immunol*, *39*(8), 2040-2044. doi:10.1002/eji.200939578
- Audet, M. C., Jacobson-Pick, S., Wann, B. P., & Anisman, H. (2011). Social defeat promotes specific cytokine variations within the prefrontal cortex upon subsequent aggressive or endotoxin challenges. *Brain Behav Immun*, 25(6), 1197-1205. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2011.03.010

- Bailey, K. R., Pavlova, M. N., Rohde, A. D., Hohmann, J. G., & Crawley, J. N. (2007). Galanin receptor subtype 2 (GalR2) null mutant mice display an anxiogenic-like phenotype specific to the elevated plus-maze. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 86(1), 8-20. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2006.11.024
- Barde, S., Ruegg, J., Prud'homme, J., Ekstrom, T. J., Palkovits, M., Turecki, G., . . . Hokfelt, T. G. (2016). Alterations in the neuropeptide galanin system in major depressive disorder involve levels of transcripts, methylation, and peptide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *113*(52), E8472-E8481. doi:10.1073/pnas.1617824113
- Barneoud, P., Rivet, J. M., Vitiello, S., Le Moal, M., & Neveu, P. J. (1988). Brain norepinephrine levels after BCG stimulation of the immune system. *Immunol Lett*, 18(3), 201-204.
- Barr, A. M., Kinney, J. W., Hill, M. N., Lu, X., Biros, S., Rebek, J., Jr., & Bartfai, T. (2006). A novel, systemically active, selective galanin receptor type-3 ligand exhibits antidepressant-like activity in preclinical tests. *Neurosci Lett*, 405(1-2), 111-115. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2006.06.033
- Bartfai, T., Bedecs, K., Land, T., Langel, U., Bertorelli, R., Girotti, P., . . . et al. (1991). M-15: high-affinity chimeric peptide that blocks the neuronal actions of galanin in the hippocampus, locus coeruleus, and spinal cord. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 88(23), 10961-10965.
- Bartfai, T., Iverfeldt, K., Fisone, G., & Serfozo, P. (1988). Regulation of the release of coexisting neurotransmitters. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol*, 28, 285-310. doi:10.1146/annurev.pa.28.040188.001441
- Bartfai, T., Lu, X., Badie-Mahdavi, H., Barr, A. M., Mazarati, A., Hua, X. Y., ... Rebek, J., Jr. (2004). Galmic, a nonpeptide galanin receptor agonist, affects behaviors in seizure, pain, and forced-swim tests. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101(28), 10470-10475. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403802101
- Barthas, F., Sellmeijer, J., Hugel, S., Waltisperger, E., Barrot, M., & Yalcin, I. (2015). The anterior cingulate cortex is a critical hub for pain-induced depression. *Biol Psychiatry*, 77(3), 236-245. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.08.004
- Bassi, G. S., Kanashiro, A., Rodrigues, G. J., Cunha, F. Q., Coimbra, N. C., & Ulloa, L. (2018). Brain Stimulation Differentially Modulates Nociception and Inflammation in Aversive and Non-aversive Behavioral Conditions. *Neuroscience*, 383, 191-204. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2018.05.008
- Belfer, I., Hipp, H., McKnight, C., Evans, C., Buzas, B., Bollettino, A., . . . Enoch, M. A. (2006). Association of galanin haplotypes with alcoholism and anxiety in two ethnically distinct populations. *Mol Psychiatry*, 11(3), 301-311. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4001768

- Bellido, I., Diaz-Cabiale, Z., Jimenez-Vasquez, P. A., Andbjer, B., Mathe, A. A., & Fuxe, K. (2002). Increased density of galanin binding sites in the dorsal raphe in a genetic rat model of depression. *Neurosci Lett*, 317(2), 101-105.
- Benson, C., Mifflin, K., Kerr, B., Jesudasan, S. J., Dursun, S., & Baker, G. (2015). Biogenic Amines and the Amino Acids GABA and Glutamate: Relationships with Pain and Depression. *Mod Trends Pharmacopsychiatry*, 30, 67-79. doi:10.1159/000435933
- Berridge, C. W., & Waterhouse, B. D. (2003). The locus coeruleus-noradrenergic system: modulation of behavioral state and state-dependent cognitive processes. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev*, 42(1), 33-84.
- Bessis, N., Decker, P., Assier, E., Semerano, L., & Boissier, M. C. (2017). Arthritis models: usefulness and interpretation. *Semin Immunopathol*, 39(4), 469-486. doi:10.1007/s00281-017-0622-4
- Beurel, E., Harrington, L. E., & Jope, R. S. (2013). Inflammatory T helper 17 cells promote depression-like behavior in mice. *Biol Psychiatry*, 73(7), 622-630. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.09.021
- Bing, O., Moller, C., Engel, J. A., Soderpalm, B., & Heilig, M. (1993). Anxiolytic-like action of centrally administered galanin. *Neurosci Lett*, *164*(1-2), 17-20.
- Blackburn-Munro, G. (2004). Hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis dysfunction as a contributory factor to chronic pain and depression. *Curr Pain Headache Rep, 8*(2), 116-124.
- Bonaccorso, S., Marino, V., Puzella, A., Pasquini, M., Biondi, M., Artini, M., . . . Maes, M. (2002). Increased depressive ratings in patients with hepatitis C receiving interferon-alpha-based immunotherapy are related to interferon-alpha-induced changes in the serotonergic system. *J Clin Psychopharmacol*, 22(1), 86-90.
- Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2014). Reversal of monoarthritis-induced affective disorders by diclofenac in rats. *Anesthesiology*, *120*(6), 1476-1490. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000177
- Borges, G. P., Mico, J. A., Neto, F. L., & Berrocoso, E. (2015). Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Mediates Pain-Induced Anxiety through the ERK1/2 Signaling Cascade in Locus Coeruleus Neurons. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 18(8). doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyv019
- Brightwell, J. J., & Taylor, B. K. (2009). Noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus contribute to neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience*, 160(1), 174-185. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009.02.023
- Brischoux, F., Chakraborty, S., Brierley, D. I., & Ungless, M. A. (2009). Phasic excitation of dopamine neurons in ventral VTA by noxious stimuli. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 106(12), 4894-4899. doi:10.1073/pnas.0811507106

- Brown, E., Mc Veigh, C. J., Santos, L., Gogarty, M., Muller, H. K., Elfving, B., . . . Haase, J. (2018). TNFalpha-dependent anhedonia and upregulation of hippocampal serotonin transporter activity in a mouse model of collagen-induced arthritis. *Neuropharmacology*, 137, 211-220. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.04.023
- Brumovsky, P., Mennicken, F., O'Donnell, D., & Hokfelt, T. (2006). Differential distribution and regulation of galanin receptors- 1 and -2 in the rat lumbar spinal cord. *Brain Res*, *1085*(1), 111-120. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.02.088
- Brustolim, D., Ribeiro-dos-Santos, R., Kast, R. E., Altschuler, E. L., & Soares, M. B. (2006). A new chapter opens in anti-inflammatory treatments: the antidepressant bupropion lowers production of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interferon-gamma in mice. *Int Immunopharmacol*, 6(6), 903-907. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2005.12.007
- Budygin, E. A., Park, J., Bass, C. E., Grinevich, V. P., Bonin, K. D., & Wightman, R. M. (2012). Aversive stimulus differentially triggers subsecond dopamine release in reward regions. *Neuroscience*, 201, 331-337. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.10.056
- Burgevin, M. C., Loquet, I., Quarteronet, D., & Habert-Ortoli, E. (1995). Cloning, pharmacological characterization, and anatomical distribution of a rat cDNA encoding for a galanin receptor. *J Mol Neurosci*, 6(1), 33-41. doi:10.1007/BF02736757
- Butler, S. H., Godefroy, F., Besson, J. M., & Weil-Fugazza, J. (1992). A limited arthritic model for chronic pain studies in the rat. *Pain*, 48(1), 73-81.
- Cano, P., Cardinali, D. P., Chacon, F., Castrillon, P. O., Reyes Toso, C. A., & Esquifino, A. I. (2001). Age-dependent changes in 24-hour rhythms of catecholamine content and turnover in hypothalamus, corpus striatum and pituitary gland of rats injected with Freund's adjuvant. *BMC Physiol*, 1, 14.
- Cardinali, D. P., & Esquifino, A. I. (2003). Circadian disorganization in experimental arthritis. *Neurosignals*, 12(6), 267-282. doi:10.1159/000075309
- Castanon, N., Bluthe, R. M., & Dantzer, R. (2001). Chronic treatment with the atypical antidepressant tianeptine attenuates sickness behavior induced by peripheral but not central lipopolysaccharide and interleukin-1beta in the rat. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*, *154*(1), 50-60.
- Ch'ng, J. L., Christofides, N. D., Anand, P., Gibson, S. J., Allen, Y. S., Su, H. C., . . . Bloom, S. R. (1985). Distribution of galanin immunoreactivity in the central nervous system and the responses of galanin-containing neuronal pathways to injury. *Neuroscience*, 16(2), 343-354.
- Chourbaji, S., Urani, A., Inta, I., Sanchis-Segura, C., Brandwein, C., Zink, M., . . . Gass, P. (2006). IL-6 knockout mice exhibit resistance to stress-induced development of depression-like behaviors. *Neurobiol Dis*, 23(3), 587-594. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2006.05.001

- Consolo, S., Baldi, G., Russi, G., Civenni, G., Bartfai, T., & Vezzani, A. (1994). Impulse flow dependency of galanin release in vivo in the rat ventral hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 91(17), 8047-8051.
- Counts, S. E., McGuire, S. O., Sortwell, C. E., Crawley, J. N., Collier, T. J., & Mufson, E. J. (2002). Galanin inhibits tyrosine hydroxylase expression in midbrain dopaminergic neurons. *J Neurochem*, 83(2), 442-451.
- Counts, S. E., Perez, S. E., Ginsberg, S. D., & Mufson, E. J. (2010). Neuroprotective role for galanin in Alzheimer's disease. *EXS*, 102, 143-162.
- Cunningham, C., Campion, S., Teeling, J., Felton, L., & Perry, V. H. (2007). The sickness behaviour and CNS inflammatory mediator profile induced by systemic challenge of mice with synthetic double-stranded RNA (poly I:C). *Brain Behav Immun, 21*(4), 490-502. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2006.12.007
- da Conceicao Machado, F., de Souza, L. V., Rangel, M., Jara, Z. P., & do Carmo Franco, M. (2018). Implication of galanin gene rs948854 polymorphism in depressive symptoms in adolescents. *Horm Behav*, 97, 14-17. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2017.10.001
- Davidson, S., Lear, M., Shanley, L., Hing, B., Baizan-Edge, A., Herwig, A., . . . MacKenzie, A. (2011). Differential activity by polymorphic variants of a remote enhancer that supports galanin expression in the hypothalamus and amygdala: implications for obesity, depression and alcoholism. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *36*(11), 2211-2221. doi:10.1038/npp.2011.93
- de Souza, M. M., Silote, G. P., Herbst, L. S., Funck, V. R., Joca, S. R. L., & Beijamini, V. (2018). The antidepressant-like effect of galanin in the dorsal raphe nucleus of rats involves GAL2 receptors. *Neurosci Lett*, 681, 26-30. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2018.05.029
- de Weille, J. R., Fosset, M., Schmid-Antomarchi, H., & Lazdunski, M. (1989). Galanin inhibits dopamine secretion and activates a potassium channel in pheochromocytoma cells. *Brain Res*, 485(1), 199-203.
- del Rey, A., Wolff, C., Wildmann, J., Randolf, A., Hahnel, A., Besedovsky, H. O., & Straub, R. H. (2008). Disrupted brain-immune system-joint communication during experimental arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum*, 58(10), 3090-3099. doi:10.1002/art.23869
- Dennis, S. G., Melzack, R., Gutman, S., & Boucher, F. (1980). Pain modulation by adrenergic agents and morphine as measured by three pain tests. *Life Sci*, 26(15), 1247-1259.
- Doan, L., Manders, T., & Wang, J. (2015). Neuroplasticity underlying the comorbidity of pain and depression. *Neural Plast, 2015*, 504691. doi:10.1155/2015/504691
- Dougados, M., Soubrier, M., Antunez, A., Balint, P., Balsa, A., Buch, M. H., ... Kay, J. (2014). Prevalence of comorbidities in rheumatoid arthritis and evaluation of their monitoring: results of an international, cross-sectional study (COMORA). Ann Rheum Dis, 73(1), 62-68. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-204223

- Duan, H., Zhang, Y., Zhang, X. M., Xu, H. H., Shu, J., & Xu, S. L. (2015). Antinociceptive roles of galanin receptor 1 in nucleus accumbens of rats in a model of neuropathic pain. J *Neurosci Res*, 93(10), 1542-1551. doi:10.1002/jnr.23611
- Dunn, A. J. (1992). Endotoxin-induced activation of cerebral catecholamine and serotonin metabolism: comparison with interleukin-1. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, 261(3), 964-969.
- Dunn, A. J., & Swiergiel, A. H. (2005). Effects of interleukin-1 and endotoxin in the forced swim and tail suspension tests in mice. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 81(3), 688-693. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2005.04.019
- Dunn, A. J., Swiergiel, A. H., & de Beaurepaire, R. (2005). Cytokines as mediators of depression: what can we learn from animal studies? *Neurosci Biobehav Rev*, 29(4-5), 891-909. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.03.023
- Dunn, A. J., Wang, J., & Ando, T. (1999). Effects of cytokines on cerebral neurotransmission. Comparison with the effects of stress. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, 461, 117-127. doi:10.1007/978-0-585-37970-8_8
- Dutar, P., Lamour, Y., & Nicoll, R. A. (1989). Galanin blocks the slow cholinergic EPSP in CA1 pyramidal neurons from ventral hippocampus. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *164*(2), 355-360.
- Echevarria, D. J., Hernandez, A., Diogenes, A., & Morilak, D. A. (2005). Administration of the galanin antagonist M40 into lateral septum attenuates shock probe defensive burying behavior in rats. *Neuropeptides*, *39*(5), 445-451. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.06.004
- Ennis, M., Aston-Jones, G., & Shiekhattar, R. (1992). Activation of locus coeruleus neurons by nucleus paragigantocellularis or noxious sensory stimulation is mediated by intracoerulear excitatory amino acid neurotransmission. *Brain Res*, 598(1-2), 185-195.
- Ericson, E., & Ahlenius, S. (1999). Suggestive evidence for inhibitory effects of galanin on mesolimbic dopaminergic neurotransmission. *Brain Res*, 822(1-2), 200-209.
- Esquifino, A. I., & Cardinali, D. P. (1999). Effects of melatonin on 24-h rhythms of neuroendocrine and immune changes in Freund's adjuvant-induced arthritis. *Neuro Endocrinol Lett*, 20(3-4), 163-166.
- Everitt, B. J., Meister, B., Hokfelt, T., Melander, T., Terenius, L., Rokaeus, A., . . . et al. (1986). The hypothalamic arcuate nucleus-median eminence complex: immunohistochemistry of transmitters, peptides and DARPP-32 with special reference to coexistence in dopamine neurons. *Brain Res*, 396(2), 97-155.
- Fathi, Z., Cunningham, A. M., Iben, L. G., Battaglino, P. B., Ward, S. A., Nichol, K. A., . . . Zimanyi, I. A. (1997). Cloning, pharmacological characterization and distribution of a novel galanin receptor. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, 51(1-2), 49-59.

- Fischer, B. D., Adeyemo, A., O'Leary, M. E., & Bottaro, A. (2017). Animal models of rheumatoid pain: experimental systems and insights. *Arthritis Res Ther*, 19(1), 146. doi:10.1186/s13075-017-1361-6
- Fortier, M. E., Kent, S., Ashdown, H., Poole, S., Boksa, P., & Luheshi, G. N. (2004). The viral mimic, polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid, induces fever in rats via an interleukin-1dependent mechanism. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 287(4), R759-766. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00293.2004
- Frenois, F., Moreau, M., O'Connor, J., Lawson, M., Micon, C., Lestage, J., ... Castanon, N. (2007). Lipopolysaccharide induces delayed FosB/DeltaFosB immunostaining within the mouse extended amygdala, hippocampus and hypothalamus, that parallel the expression of depressive-like behavior. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 32(5), 516-531. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2007.03.005
- Fu, L. B., Wang, X. B., Jiao, S., Wu, X., & Yu, L. C. (2011). Antinociceptive effects of intracerebroventricular injection of the galanin receptor 1 agonist M 617 in rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 491(3), 174-176. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2011.01.030
- Fu, L. B., Wang, Y., Sun, X. X., Liu, X. X., Wang, Y., & Zhuang, W. (2016). Antinociceptive effects induced by intra-lateral habenula complex injection of the galanin receptor 1 agonist M617 in rats. *Exp Brain Res*, 234(2), 493-497. doi:10.1007/s00221-015-4480-9
- Fuxe, K., Borroto-Escuela, D. O., Romero-Fernandez, W., Tarakanov, A. O., Calvo, F., Garriga, P., . . . Diaz-Cabiale, Z. (2012). On the existence and function of galanin receptor heteromers in the central nervous system. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, *3*, 127. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00127
- Fuxe, K., Ogren, S. O., Jansson, A., Cintra, A., Harfstrand, A., & Agnati, L. F. (1988). Intraventricular injections of galanin reduces 5-HT metabolism in the ventral limbic cortex, the hippocampal formation and the fronto-parietal cortex of the male rat. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 133(4), 579-581. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.1988.tb08444.x
- Fuxe, K., von Euler, G., Agnati, L. F., & Ogren, S. O. (1988). Galanin selectively modulates 5hydroxytryptamine 1A receptors in the rat ventral limbic cortex. *Neurosci Lett*, 85(1), 163-167.
- Gandhi, R., Hayley, S., Gibb, J., Merali, Z., & Anisman, H. (2007). Influence of poly I:C on sickness behaviors, plasma cytokines, corticosterone and central monoamine activity: moderation by social stressors. *Brain Behav Immun*, 21(4), 477-489. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2006.12.005
- Gibb, J., Hayley, S., Poulter, M. O., & Anisman, H. (2011). Effects of stressors and immune activating agents on peripheral and central cytokines in mouse strains that differ in stressor responsivity. *Brain Behav Immun*, 25(3), 468-482. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2010.11.008
- Gibney, S. M., McGuinness, B., Prendergast, C., Harkin, A., & Connor, T. J. (2013). Poly I:Cinduced activation of the immune response is accompanied by depression and anxiety-

like behaviours, kynurenine pathway activation and reduced BDNF expression. *Brain Behav Immun, 28, 170-181. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2012.11.010*

- Gomez-Lazaro, E., Arregi, A., Beitia, G., Vegas, O., Azpiroz, A., & Garmendia, L. (2011).
 Individual differences in chronically defeated male mice: behavioral, endocrine, immune, and neurotrophic changes as markers of vulnerability to the effects of stress. *Stress*, 14(5), 537-548. doi:10.3109/10253890.2011.562939
- Gonda, X., Hullam, G., Antal, P., Eszlari, N., Petschner, P., Hokfelt, T. G., . . . Bagdy, G. (2018). Significance of risk polymorphisms for depression depends on stress exposure. *Sci Rep*, 8(1), 3946. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-22221-z
- Gopalan, C., Tian, Y., Moore, K. E., & Lookingland, K. J. (1993). Neurochemical evidence that the inhibitory effect of galanin on tuberoinfundibular dopamine neurons is activity dependent. *Neuroendocrinology*, *58*(3), 287-293. doi:10.1159/000126552
- Goshen, I., Kreisel, T., Ben-Menachem-Zidon, O., Licht, T., Weidenfeld, J., Ben-Hur, T., & Yirmiya, R. (2008). Brain interleukin-1 mediates chronic stress-induced depression in mice via adrenocortical activation and hippocampal neurogenesis suppression. *Mol Psychiatry*, 13(7), 717-728. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4002055
- Gregoire, S., Wattiez, A. S., Etienne, M., Marchand, F., & Ardid, D. (2014). Monoarthritisinduced emotional and cognitive impairments in rats are sensitive to low systemic doses or intra-amygdala injections of morphine. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 735, 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.03.056
- Grenhoff, J., Nisell, M., Ferre, S., Aston-Jones, G., & Svensson, T. H. (1993). Noradrenergic modulation of midbrain dopamine cell firing elicited by stimulation of the locus coeruleus in the rat. *J Neural Transm Gen Sect*, *93*(1), 11-25.
- Grinevich, V., Harbuz, M., Ma, X. M., Jessop, D., Tilders, F. J., Lightman, S. L., & Aguilera, G. (2002). Hypothalamic pituitary adrenal axis and immune responses to endotoxin in rats with chronic adjuvant-induced arthritis. *Exp Neurol*, 178(1), 112-123.
- Grippo, A. J., Francis, J., Beltz, T. G., Felder, R. B., & Johnson, A. K. (2005). Neuroendocrine and cytokine profile of chronic mild stress-induced anhedonia. *Physiol Behav*, 84(5), 697-706. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2005.02.011
- Grippo, A. J., Sullivan, N. R., Damjanoska, K. J., Crane, J. W., Carrasco, G. A., Shi, J., ... Van de Kar, L. D. (2005). Chronic mild stress induces behavioral and physiological changes, and may alter serotonin 1A receptor function, in male and cycling female rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*, 179(4), 769-780. doi:10.1007/s00213-004-2103-4
- Gu, X. L., Sun, Y. G., & Yu, L. C. (2007). Involvement of galanin in nociceptive regulation in the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus in rats with mononeuropathy. *Behav Brain Res*, 179(2), 331-335. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2007.02.033

- Gustafson, E. L., Smith, K. E., Durkin, M. M., Gerald, C., & Branchek, T. A. (1996). Distribution of a rat galanin receptor mRNA in rat brain. *Neuroreport*, 7(4), 953-957.
- Habert-Ortoli, E., Amiranoff, B., Loquet, I., Laburthe, M., & Mayaux, J. F. (1994). Molecular cloning of a functional human galanin receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 91(21), 9780-9783.
- Hamill, G. S., Skofitsch, G., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1986). Immunocytochemical localization of atrial natriuretic factor, galanin and calcitonin gene-related peptide within the rat interpeduncular nucleus. *Brain Res Bull*, 17(1), 83-93.
- Hipolito, L., Wilson-Poe, A., Campos-Jurado, Y., Zhong, E., Gonzalez-Romero, J., Virag, L., . . . Moron, J. A. (2015). Inflammatory Pain Promotes Increased Opioid Self-Administration: Role of Dysregulated Ventral Tegmental Area mu Opioid Receptors. *J Neurosci*, 35(35), 12217-12231. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1053-15.2015
- Hirata, H., & Aston-Jones, G. (1994). A novel long-latency response of locus coeruleus neurons to noxious stimuli: mediation by peripheral C-fibers. *J Neurophysiol*, 71(5), 1752-1761. doi:10.1152/jn.1994.71.5.1752
- Hokfelt, T., Xu, Z. Q., Shi, T. J., Holmberg, K., & Zhang, X. (1998). Galanin in ascending systems. Focus on coexistence with 5-hydroxytryptamine and noradrenaline. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 863, 252-263.
- Holets, V. R., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Terenius, L., & Goldstein, M. (1988). Locus coeruleus neurons in the rat containing neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase or galanin and their efferent projections to the spinal cord, cerebral cortex and hypothalamus. *Neuroscience*, 24(3), 893-906.
- Holmes, A., Kinney, J. W., Wrenn, C. C., Li, Q., Yang, R. J., Ma, L., ... Crawley, J. N. (2003). Galanin GAL-R1 receptor null mutant mice display increased anxiety-like behavior specific to the elevated plus-maze. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 28(6), 1031-1044. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1300164
- Holmes, A., Yang, R. J., & Crawley, J. N. (2002). Evaluation of an anxiety-related phenotype in galanin overexpressing transgenic mice. *J Mol Neurosci*, 18(1-2), 151-165. doi:10.1385/JMN:18:1-2:151
- Holmes, F. E., Mahoney, S. A., & Wynick, D. (2005). Use of genetically engineered transgenic mice to investigate the role of galanin in the peripheral nervous system after injury. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 191-199. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.01.001
- Holmes, P. V., Blanchard, D. C., Blanchard, R. J., Brady, L. S., & Crawley, J. N. (1995). Chronic social stress increases levels of preprogalanin mRNA in the rat locus coeruleus. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 50(4), 655-660.
- Holmes, P. V., & Crawley, J. N. (1996). Olfactory bulbectomy increases prepro-galanin mRNA levels in the rat locus coeruleus. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, *36*(1), 184-188.

- Holmes, P. V., Yoo, H. S., & Dishman, R. K. (2006). Voluntary exercise and clomipramine treatment elevate prepro-galanin mRNA levels in the locus coeruleus in rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 408(1), 1-4. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2006.04.057
- Hunter, T. M., Boytsov, N. N., Zhang, X., Schroeder, K., Michaud, K., & Araujo, A. B. (2017). Prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in the United States adult population in healthcare claims databases, 2004-2014. *Rheumatol Int*, 37(9), 1551-1557. doi:10.1007/s00296-017-3726-1
- Iadarola, M. J., Brady, L. S., Draisci, G., & Dubner, R. (1988). Enhancement of dynorphin gene expression in spinal cord following experimental inflammation: stimulus specificity, behavioral parameters and opioid receptor binding. *Pain*, 35(3), 313-326.
- Imbe, H., Abe, T., Okamoto, K., Sato, M., Ito, H., Kumabe, S., & Senba, E. (2004). Increase of galanin-like immunoreactivity in rat hypothalamic arcuate neurons after peripheral nerve injury. *Neurosci Lett*, 368(1), 102-106. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2004.06.073
- Imbe, H., Okamoto, K., Donishi, T., Kawai, S., Enoki, K., Senba, E., & Kimura, A. (2009). Activation of ERK in the locus coeruleus following acute noxious stimulation. *Brain Res*, 1263, 50-57. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2009.01.052
- Inglis, J. J., Notley, C. A., Essex, D., Wilson, A. W., Feldmann, M., Anand, P., & Williams, R. (2007). Collagen-induced arthritis as a model of hyperalgesia: functional and cellular analysis of the analgesic actions of tumor necrosis factor blockade. *Arthritis Rheum*, 56(12), 4015-4023. doi:10.1002/art.23063
- Jacobowitz, D. M., Kresse, A., & Skofitsch, G. (2004). Galanin in the brain: chemoarchitectonics and brain cartography--a historical review. *Peptides*, 25(3), 433-464. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2004.02.015
- Jin, W. Y., Liu, Z., Liu, D., & Yu, L. C. (2010). Antinociceptive effects of galanin in the central nucleus of amygdala of rats, an involvement of opioid receptors. *Brain Res*, 1320, 16-21. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2009.12.060
- Jongeling, A. C., Johns, M. E., Murphy, A. Z., & Hammond, D. L. (2009). Persistent inflammatory pain decreases the antinociceptive effects of the mu opioid receptor agonist DAMGO in the locus coeruleus of male rats. *Neuropharmacology*, 56(6-7), 1017-1026. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2009.02.005
- Juhasz, G., Hullam, G., Eszlari, N., Gonda, X., Antal, P., Anderson, I. M., . . . Bagdy, G. (2014). Brain galanin system genes interact with life stresses in depression-related phenotypes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *111*(16), E1666-1673. doi:10.1073/pnas.1403649111
- Jung, S. J., Chang, J. W., Won, R., Cha, M. H., Nam, T. S., Lee, H. J., & Lee, B. H. (2009). Modulation of neuropathic pain by galanin and neuropeptide Y at the level of the medulla in rats. *Int J Neurosci*, 119(10), 1941-1955.

- Karelson, E., Laasik, J., & Sillard, R. (1995). Regulation of adenylate cyclase by galanin, neuropeptide Y, secretin and vasoactive intestinal polypeptide in rat frontal cortex, hippocampus and hypothalamus. *Neuropeptides*, 28(1), 21-28.
- Karhunen, T., Vilim, F. S., Alexeeva, V., Weiss, K. R., & Church, P. J. (2001). Targeting of peptidergic vesicles in cotransmitting terminals. *J Neurosci, 21*(3), RC127.
- Karlsson, R. M., Holmes, A., Heilig, M., & Crawley, J. N. (2005). Anxiolytic-like actions of centrally-administered neuropeptide Y, but not galanin, in C57BL/6J mice. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 80(3), 427-436. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2004.12.009
- Kask, K., Langel, U., & Bartfai, T. (1995). Galanin--a neuropeptide with inhibitory actions. *Cell Mol Neurobiol*, *15*(6), 653-673.
- Kaster, M. P., Gadotti, V. M., Calixto, J. B., Santos, A. R., & Rodrigues, A. L. (2012). Depressive-like behavior induced by tumor necrosis factor-alpha in mice. *Neuropharmacology*, 62(1), 419-426. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.08.018
- Katafuchi, T., Kondo, T., Take, S., & Yoshimura, M. (2005). Enhanced expression of brain interferon-alpha and serotonin transporter in immunologically induced fatigue in rats. *Eur J Neurosci*, 22(11), 2817-2826. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04478.x
- Katafuchi, T., Kondo, T., Yasaka, T., Kubo, K., Take, S., & Yoshimura, M. (2003). Prolonged effects of polyriboinosinic:polyribocytidylic acid on spontaneous running wheel activity and brain interferon-alpha mRNA in rats: a model for immunologically induced fatigue. *Neuroscience*, *120*(3), 837-845.
- Katz, P. P., & Yelin, E. H. (1995). The development of depressive symptoms among women with rheumatoid arthritis. The role of function. *Arthritis Rheum*, *38*(1), 49-56.
- Khoshbouei, H., Cecchi, M., Dove, S., Javors, M., & Morilak, D. A. (2002). Behavioral reactivity to stress: amplification of stress-induced noradrenergic activation elicits a galanin-mediated anxiolytic effect in central amygdala. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 71(3), 407-417.
- Khoshbouei, H., Cecchi, M., & Morilak, D. A. (2002). Modulatory effects of galanin in the lateral bed nucleus of the stria terminalis on behavioral and neuroendocrine responses to acute stress. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 27(1), 25-34. doi:10.1016/S0893-133X(01)00424-9
- Kinney, J. W., Starosta, G., Holmes, A., Wrenn, C. C., Yang, R. J., Harris, A. P., . . . Crawley, J. N. (2002). Deficits in trace cued fear conditioning in galanin-treated rats and galanin-overexpressing transgenic mice. *Learn Mem*, 9(4), 178-190. doi:10.1101/m.49502
- Konat, G. W., Borysiewicz, E., Fil, D., & James, I. (2009). Peripheral challenge with doublestranded RNA elicits global up-regulation of cytokine gene expression in the brain. J *Neurosci Res*, 87(6), 1381-1388. doi:10.1002/jnr.21958

- Kong, Q., & Yu, L. C. (2013). Antinociceptive effects induced by intra-periaqueductal grey injection of the galanin receptor 1 agonist M617 in rats with morphine tolerance. *Neurosci Lett*, 550, 125-128. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2013.06.059
- Krishnan, V., Han, M. H., Graham, D. L., Berton, O., Renthal, W., Russo, S. J., . . . Nestler, E. J. (2007). Molecular adaptations underlying susceptibility and resistance to social defeat in brain reward regions. *Cell*, 131(2), 391-404. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.09.018
- Krueger, J. M., Majde, J. A., & Obal, F. (2003). Sleep in host defense. *Brain Behav Immun, 17* Suppl 1, S41-47.
- Kubera, M., Basta-Kaim, A., Holan, V., Simbirtsev, A., Roman, A., Pigareva, N., . . . Sham, J. (1998). Effect of mild chronic stress, as a model of depression, on the immunoreactivity of C57BL/6 mice. *Int J Immunopharmacol*, 20(12), 781-789.
- Kubera, M., Holan, V., Mathison, R., & Maes, M. (2000). The effect of repeated amitriptyline and desipramine administration on cytokine release in C57BL/6 mice. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 25(8), 785-797.
- Kubera, M., Simbirtsev, A., Mathison, R., & Maes, M. (2000). Effects of repeated fluoxetine and citalopram administration on cytokine release in C57BL/6 mice. *Psychiatry Res*, *96*(3), 255-266.
- Kumar, A., Kaur, H., & Singh, A. (2018). Neuropathic Pain models caused by damage to central or peripheral nervous system. *Pharmacol Rep*, 70(2), 206-216. doi:10.1016/j.pharep.2017.09.009
- Kuteeva, E., Hokfelt, T., Wardi, T., & Ogren, S. O. (2008). Galanin, galanin receptor subtypes and depression-like behaviour. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 65(12), 1854-1863. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8160-9
- Kuteeva, E., Wardi, T., Hokfelt, T., & Ogren, S. O. (2007). Galanin enhances and a galanin antagonist attenuates depression-like behaviour in the rat. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol*, *17*(1), 64-69. doi:10.1016/j.euroneuro.2006.03.003
- Kwon, S., Lee, B., Yeom, M., Sur, B. J., Kim, M., Kim, S. T., . . . Hahm, D. H. (2012). Modulatory effects of acupuncture on murine depression-like behavior following chronic systemic inflammation. *Brain Res*, 1472, 149-160. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2012.07.009
- Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., & Kofler, B. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol Rev*, 67(1), 118-175. doi:10.1124/pr.112.006536
- Larsen, J. J., & Arnt, J. (1985). Reduction in locomotor activity of arthritic rats as parameter for chronic pain: effect of morphine, acetylsalicylic acid and citalopram. *Acta Pharmacol Toxicol (Copenh)*, 57(5), 345-351.

- Le Bars, D., Gozariu, M., & Cadden, S. W. (2001). Animal models of nociception. *Pharmacol Rev*, 53(4), 597-652.
- Le Maitre, T. W., Xia, S., Le Maitre, E., Dun, X. P., Lu, J., Theodorsson, E., . . . Xu, Z. Q. (2011). Galanin receptor 2 overexpressing mice display an antidepressive-like phenotype: possible involvement of the subiculum. *Neuroscience*, *190*, 270-288. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.05.015
- Leitl, M. D., Onvani, S., Bowers, M. S., Cheng, K., Rice, K. C., Carlezon, W. A., Jr., . . . Negus, S. S. (2014). Pain-related depression of the mesolimbic dopamine system in rats: expression, blockade by analgesics, and role of endogenous kappa-opioids. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 39(3), 614-624. doi:10.1038/npp.2013.236
- Leitl, M. D., Potter, D. N., Cheng, K., Rice, K. C., Carlezon, W. A., Jr., & Negus, S. S. (2014). Sustained pain-related depression of behavior: effects of intraplantar formalin and complete freund's adjuvant on intracranial self-stimulation (ICSS) and endogenous kappa opioid biomarkers in rats. *Mol Pain*, 10, 62. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-10-62
- Levin, M. C., Sawchenko, P. E., Howe, P. R., Bloom, S. R., & Polak, J. M. (1987). Organization of galanin-immunoreactive inputs to the paraventricular nucleus with special reference to their relationship to catecholaminergic afferents. *J Comp Neurol*, 261(4), 562-582. doi:10.1002/cne.902610408
- Li, J., Zhang, J. J., Xu, S. L., & Yu, L. C. (2012). Antinociceptive effects induced by injection of the galanin receptor 1 agonist M617 into central nucleus of amygdala in rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 526(1), 45-48. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2012.07.041
- Liu, H. X., & Hokfelt, T. (2002). The participation of galanin in pain processing at the spinal level. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 23(10), 468-474.
- Liu, W., Sheng, H., Xu, Y., Liu, Y., Lu, J., & Ni, X. (2013). Swimming exercise ameliorates depression-like behavior in chronically stressed rats: relevant to proinflammatory cytokines and IDO activation. *Behav Brain Res*, 242, 110-116. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.12.041
- Llorca-Torralba, M., Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2016). Noradrenergic Locus Coeruleus pathways in pain modulation. *Neuroscience*, 338, 93-113. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.057
- Lu, X., Barr, A. M., Kinney, J. W., Sanna, P., Conti, B., Behrens, M. M., & Bartfai, T. (2005). A role for galanin in antidepressant actions with a focus on the dorsal raphe nucleus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102(3), 874-879. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408891102
- Lundberg, J. M., & Hokfelt, T. (1983). Coexistence of peptides and classical neurotransmitters. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 6, 325-333. doi:10.1016/0166-2236(83)90149-2

- Ma, X., Tong, Y. G., Schmidt, R., Brown, W., Payza, K., Hodzic, L., . . . Xu, Z. Q. (2001). Effects of galanin receptor agonists on locus coeruleus neurons. *Brain Res*, 919(1), 169-174.
- Maciel, I. S., Silva, R. B., Morrone, F. B., Calixto, J. B., & Campos, M. M. (2013). Synergistic effects of celecoxib and bupropion in a model of chronic inflammation-related depression in mice. *PLoS One*, 8(9), e77227. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077227
- Maes, M., Song, C., Lin, A. H., Bonaccorso, S., Kenis, G., De Jongh, R., ... Scharpe, S. (1999). Negative immunoregulatory effects of antidepressants: inhibition of interferon-gamma and stimulation of interleukin-10 secretion. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 20(4), 370-379. doi:10.1016/S0893-133X(98)00088-8
- Makino, S., Asaba, K., Nishiyama, M., & Hashimoto, K. (1999). Decreased type 2 corticotropinreleasing hormone receptor mRNA expression in the ventromedial hypothalamus during repeated immobilization stress. *Neuroendocrinology*, *70*(3), 160-167. doi:10.1159/000054472
- Margaretten, M., Julian, L., Katz, P., & Yelin, E. (2011). Depression in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: description, causes and mechanisms. *Int J Clin Rheumtol*, *6*(6), 617-623. doi:10.2217/IJR.11.6
- Matcham, F., Rayner, L., Steer, S., & Hotopf, M. (2013). The prevalence of depression in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 52(12), 2136-2148. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/ket169
- Mejias-Aponte, C. A., Drouin, C., & Aston-Jones, G. (2009). Adrenergic and noradrenergic innervation of the midbrain ventral tegmental area and retrorubral field: prominent inputs from medullary homeostatic centers. *J Neurosci*, 29(11), 3613-3626. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4632-08.2009
- Melander, T., Fuxe, K., Harfstrand, A., Eneroth, P., & Hokfelt, T. (1987). Effects of intraventricular injections of galanin on neuroendocrine functions in the male rat. Possible involvement of hypothalamic catecholamine neuronal systems. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 131(1), 25-32. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.1987.tb08201.x
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Nilsson, S., & Brodin, E. (1986). Visualization of galanin binding sites in the rat central nervous system. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *124*(3), 381-382.
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., & Rokaeus, A. (1986). Distribution of galaninlike immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system. *J Comp Neurol*, 248(4), 475-517. doi:10.1002/cne.902480404
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Cuello, A. C., Oertel, W. H., Verhofstad, A., & Goldstein, M. (1986). Coexistence of galanin-like immunoreactivity with catecholamines, 5-hydroxytryptamine, GABA and neuropeptides in the rat CNS. *J Neurosci*, 6(12), 3640-3654.

- Melander, T., Kohler, C., Nilsson, S., Hokfelt, T., Brodin, E., Theodorsson, E., & Bartfai, T. (1988). Autoradiographic quantitation and anatomical mapping of 125I-galanin binding sites in the rat central nervous system. J Chem Neuroanat, 1(4), 213-233.
- Melander, T., Staines, W. A., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Eckenstein, F., Salvaterra, P. M., & Wainer, B. H. (1985). Galanin-like immunoreactivity in cholinergic neurons of the septum-basal forebrain complex projecting to the hippocampus of the rat. *Brain Res*, 360(1-2), 130-138.
- Mennicken, F., Hoffert, C., Pelletier, M., Ahmad, S., & O'Donnell, D. (2002). Restricted distribution of galanin receptor 3 (GalR3) mRNA in the adult rat central nervous system. *J Chem Neuroanat*, 24(4), 257-268.
- Mifflin, K., Benson, C., Kerr, B., Aricioglu, F., Cetin, M., Dursun, S., & Baker, G. (2015). Involvement of Neuroactive Steroids in Pain, Depression and Anxiety. *Mod Trends Pharmacopsychiatry*, 30, 94-102. doi:10.1159/000435935
- Miladinovic, T., Nashed, M. G., & Singh, G. (2015). Overview of Glutamatergic Dysregulation in Central Pathologies. *Biomolecules*, 5(4), 3112-3141. doi:10.3390/biom5043112
- Millon, C., Flores-Burgess, A., Narvaez, M., Borroto-Escuela, D. O., Gago, B., Santin, L., . . . Diaz-Cabiale, Z. (2017). The neuropeptides Galanin and Galanin(1-15) in depression-like behaviours. *Neuropeptides*, 64, 39-45. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2017.01.004
- Millon, C., Flores-Burgess, A., Narvaez, M., Borroto-Escuela, D. O., Santin, L., Parrado, C., . . . Diaz-Cabiale, Z. (2014). A role for galanin N-terminal fragment (1-15) in anxiety- and depression-related behaviors in rats. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 18(3). doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyu064
- Mitsi, V., Terzi, D., Purushothaman, I., Manouras, L., Gaspari, S., Neve, R. L., . . . Zachariou, V. (2015). RGS9-2--controlled adaptations in the striatum determine the onset of action and efficacy of antidepressants in neuropathic pain states. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *112*(36), E5088-5097. doi:10.1073/pnas.1504283112
- Mitsi, V., & Zachariou, V. (2016). Modulation of pain, nociception, and analgesia by the brain reward center. *Neuroscience*, *338*, 81-92. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.017
- Moller, C., Sommer, W., Thorsell, A., & Heilig, M. (1999). Anxiogenic-like action of galanin after intra-amygdala administration in the rat. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *21*(4), 507-512. doi:10.1016/S0893-133X(98)00102-X
- Monteiro, C., Cardoso-Cruz, H., Matos, M., Dourado, M., Lima, D., & Galhardo, V. (2016). Increased fronto-hippocampal connectivity in the Prrx11 knockout mouse model of congenital hypoalgesia. *Pain*, 157(9), 2045-2056. doi:10.1097/j.pain.00000000000011
- Moreau, M., Andre, C., O'Connor, J. C., Dumich, S. A., Woods, J. A., Kelley, K. W., . . . Castanon, N. (2008). Inoculation of Bacillus Calmette-Guerin to mice induces an acute

episode of sickness behavior followed by chronic depressive-like behavior. *Brain Behav Immun*, 22(7), 1087-1095. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2008.04.001

- Moreau, M., Lestage, J., Verrier, D., Mormede, C., Kelley, K. W., Dantzer, R., & Castanon, N. (2005). Bacille Calmette-Guerin inoculation induces chronic activation of peripheral and brain indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in mice. *J Infect Dis*, 192(3), 537-544. doi:10.1086/431603
- Murck, H., Held, K., Ziegenbein, M., Kunzel, H., Holsboer, F., & Steiger, A. (2004). Intravenous administration of the neuropeptide galanin has fast antidepressant efficacy and affects the sleep EEG. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 29(9), 1205-1211. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2004.02.006
- Murray, C., Griffin, E. W., O'Loughlin, E., Lyons, A., Sherwin, E., Ahmed, S., . . . Cunningham, C. (2015). Interdependent and independent roles of type I interferons and IL-6 in innate immune, neuroinflammatory and sickness behaviour responses to systemic poly I:C. *Brain Behav Immun*, 48, 274-286. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2015.04.009
- Navratilova, E., & Porreca, F. (2014). Reward and motivation in pain and pain relief. *Nat Neurosci*, *17*(10), 1304-1312. doi:10.1038/nn.3811
- Nestler, E. J., & Carlezon, W. A., Jr. (2006). The mesolimbic dopamine reward circuit in depression. *Biol Psychiatry*, 59(12), 1151-1159. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.09.018
- Neto, F. L., Schadrack, J., Ableitner, A., Castro-Lopes, J. M., Bartenstein, P., Zieglgansberger, W., & Tolle, T. R. (1999). Supraspinal metabolic activity changes in the rat during adjuvant monoarthritis. *Neuroscience*, 94(2), 607-621.
- Nishibori, M., Oishi, R., Itoh, Y., & Saeki, K. (1988). Galanin inhibits noradrenaline-induced accumulation of cyclic AMP in the rat cerebral cortex. *J Neurochem*, *51*(6), 1953-1955.
- Nishii, H., Nomura, M., Aono, H., Fujimoto, N., & Matsumoto, T. (2007). Up-regulation of galanin and corticotropin-releasing hormone mRNAs in the key hypothalamic and amygdaloid nuclei in a mouse model of visceral pain. *Regul Pept, 141*(1-3), 105-112. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2006.12.022
- Nonaka, T., Yamada, T., Ishimura, T., Zuo, D., Moffett, J. R., Neale, J. H., & Yamamoto, T. (2017). A role for the locus coeruleus in the analgesic efficacy of Nacetylaspartylglutamate peptidase (GCPII) inhibitors ZJ43 and 2-PMPA. *Mol Pain, 13*, 1744806917697008. doi:10.1177/1744806917697008
- Nordstrom, O., Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Bartfai, T., & Goldstein, M. (1987). Evidence for an inhibitory effect of the peptide galanin on dopamine release from the rat median eminence. *Neurosci Lett*, 73(1), 21-26.
- O'Connor, J. C., Andre, C., Wang, Y., Lawson, M. A., Szegedi, S. S., Lestage, J., . . . Dantzer, R. (2009). Interferon-gamma and tumor necrosis factor-alpha mediate the upregulation of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and the induction of depressive-like behavior in mice in

response to bacillus Calmette-Guerin. *J Neurosci, 29*(13), 4200-4209. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5032-08.2009

- O'Connor, J. C., Lawson, M. A., Andre, C., Briley, E. M., Szegedi, S. S., Lestage, J., . . . Kelley, K. W. (2009). Induction of IDO by bacille Calmette-Guerin is responsible for development of murine depressive-like behavior. *J Immunol*, 182(5), 3202-3212. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0802722
- O'Connor, J. C., Lawson, M. A., Andre, C., Moreau, M., Lestage, J., Castanon, N., . . . Dantzer, R. (2009). Lipopolysaccharide-induced depressive-like behavior is mediated by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase activation in mice. *Mol Psychiatry*, 14(5), 511-522. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4002148
- O'Donnell, D., Ahmad, S., Wahlestedt, C., & Walker, P. (1999). Expression of the novel galanin receptor subtype GALR2 in the adult rat CNS: distinct distribution from GALR1. *J Comp Neurol*, 409(3), 469-481.
- O'Neal, H. A., Van Hoomissen, J. D., Holmes, P. V., & Dishman, R. K. (2001). Prepro-galanin messenger RNA levels are increased in rat locus coeruleus after treadmill exercise training. *Neurosci Lett*, 299(1-2), 69-72.
- Ogbonmwan, Y. E., Sciolino, N. R., Groves-Chapman, J. L., Freeman, K. G., Schroeder, J. P., Edwards, G. L., . . . Weinshenker, D. (2015). The galanin receptor agonist, galnon, attenuates cocaine-induced reinstatement and dopamine overflow in the frontal cortex. *Addict Biol*, 20(4), 701-713. doi:10.1111/adb.12166
- Pankova, N. B., Popkova, E. V., Vetrile, L. A., Basharova, L. A., & Krupina, N. A. (2001). [Alterations in diurnal sleep structure, electrical activity, and neurochemical parameters of the rat brain induced by systemic injection of complete Freund adjuvant and immunization by bovine serum albumin with complete Freund adjuvant]. *Zh Vyssh Nerv Deiat Im I P Pavlova*, 51(3), 339-347.
- Park, J. W., Bhimani, R. V., & Park, J. (2017). Noradrenergic Modulation of Dopamine Transmission Evoked by Electrical Stimulation of the Locus Coeruleus in the Rat Brain. ACS Chem Neurosci, 8(9), 1913-1924. doi:10.1021/acschemneuro.7b00078
- Parker, E. M., Izzarelli, D. G., Nowak, H. P., Mahle, C. D., Iben, L. G., Wang, J., & Goldstein, M. E. (1995). Cloning and characterization of the rat GALR1 galanin receptor from Rin14B insulinoma cells. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, 34(2), 179-189.
- Patki, G., Solanki, N., Atrooz, F., Allam, F., & Salim, S. (2013). Depression, anxiety-like behavior and memory impairment are associated with increased oxidative stress and inflammation in a rat model of social stress. *Brain Res*, 1539, 73-86. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2013.09.033
- Pertovaara, A. (2006). Noradrenergic pain modulation. *Prog Neurobiol*, 80(2), 53-83. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2006.08.001

- Picciotto, M. R., Brabant, C., Einstein, E. B., Kamens, H. M., & Neugebauer, N. M. (2010). Effects of galanin on monoaminergic systems and HPA axis: Potential mechanisms underlying the effects of galanin on addiction- and stress-related behaviors. *Brain Res*, 1314, 206-218. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2009.08.033
- Pieribone, V. A., Xu, Z. Q., Zhang, X., Grillner, S., Bartfai, T., & Hokfelt, T. (1995). Galanin induces a hyperpolarization of norepinephrine-containing locus coeruleus neurons in the brainstem slice. *Neuroscience*, 64(4), 861-874.
- Porsolt, R. D., Le Pichon, M., & Jalfre, M. (1977). Depression: a new animal model sensitive to antidepressant treatments. *Nature*, 266(5604), 730-732.
- Rada, P., Mark, G. P., & Hoebel, B. G. (1998). Galanin in the hypothalamus raises dopamine and lowers acetylcholine release in the nucleus accumbens: a possible mechanism for hypothalamic initiation of feeding behavior. *Brain Res*, 798(1-2), 1-6.
- Rajarao, S. J., Platt, B., Sukoff, S. J., Lin, Q., Bender, C. N., Nieuwenhuijsen, B. W., ... Beyer, C. E. (2007). Anxiolytic-like activity of the non-selective galanin receptor agonist, galnon. *Neuropeptides*, 41(5), 307-320. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2007.05.001
- Refsgaard, L. K., Hoffmann-Petersen, J., Sahlholt, M., Pickering, D. S., & Andreasen, J. T. (2016). Modelling affective pain in mice: Effects of inflammatory hypersensitivity on place escape/avoidance behaviour, anxiety and hedonic state. *J Neurosci Methods*, 262, 85-92. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2016.01.019
- Remus, J. L., & Dantzer, R. (2016). Inflammation Models of Depression in Rodents: Relevance to Psychotropic Drug Discovery. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 19(9). doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyw028
- Ren, K., & Dubner, R. (1999). Inflammatory Models of Pain and Hyperalgesia. *ILAR J, 40*(3), 111-118.
- Rinwa, P., & Kumar, A. (2013). Quercetin suppress microglial neuroinflammatory response and induce antidepressent-like effect in olfactory bulbectomized rats. *Neuroscience*, 255, 86-98. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2013.09.044
- Rinwa, P., Kumar, A., & Garg, S. (2013). Suppression of neuroinflammatory and apoptotic signaling cascade by curcumin alone and in combination with piperine in rat model of olfactory bulbectomy induced depression. *PLoS One*, 8(4), e61052. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0061052
- Rokaeus, A., Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Lundberg, J. M., Tatemoto, K., Carlquist, M., & Mutt, V. (1984). A galanin-like peptide in the central nervous system and intestine of the rat. *Neurosci Lett*, 47(2), 161-166.
- Roubille, C., Richer, V., Starnino, T., McCourt, C., McFarlane, A., Fleming, P., . . . Haraoui, B. (2015). Evidence-based Recommendations for the Management of Comorbidities in Rheumatoid Arthritis, Psoriasis, and Psoriatic Arthritis: Expert Opinion of the Canadian

Dermatology-Rheumatology Comorbidity Initiative. *J Rheumatol*, 42(10), 1767-1780. doi:10.3899/jrheum.141112

- Rovin, M. L., Boss-Williams, K. A., Alisch, R. S., Ritchie, J. C., Weinshenker, D., West, C. H., & Weiss, J. M. (2012). Influence of chronic administration of antidepressant drugs on mRNA for galanin, galanin receptors, and tyrosine hydroxylase in catecholaminergic and serotonergic cell-body regions in rat brain. *Neuropeptides*, 46(2), 81-91. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2012.01.001
- Saar, I., Lahe, J., Langel, K., Runesson, J., Webling, K., Jarv, J., . . . Langel, U. (2013). Novel systemically active galanin receptor 2 ligands in depression-like behavior. *J Neurochem*, 127(1), 114-123. doi:10.1111/jnc.12274
- Saar, I., Runesson, J., Jarv, J., Kurrikoff, K., & Langel, U. (2013). Novel galanin receptor subtype specific ligand in depression like behavior. *Neurochem Res*, 38(2), 398-404. doi:10.1007/s11064-012-0933-8
- Salazar, A., Gonzalez-Rivera, B. L., Redus, L., Parrott, J. M., & O'Connor, J. C. (2012). Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase mediates anhedonia and anxiety-like behaviors caused by peripheral lipopolysaccharide immune challenge. *Horm Behav*, 62(3), 202-209. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2012.03.010
- Saleh, L. A., Hamza, M., El Gayar, N. H., Abd El-Samad, A. A., Nasr, E. A., & Masoud, S. I. (2014). Ibuprofen suppresses depressive like behavior induced by BCG inoculation in mice: role of nitric oxide and prostaglandin. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 125, 29-39. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2014.07.013
- Santora, K., Rasa, C., Visco, D., Steinetz, B. G., & Bagnell, C. A. (2007). Antiarthritic effects of relaxin, in combination with estrogen, in rat adjuvant-induced arthritis. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, 322(2), 887-893. doi:10.1124/jpet.107.122903
- Sasakawa, T., Sasakawa, Y., Ohkubo, Y., & Mutoh, S. (2005). FK506 ameliorates spontaneous locomotor activity in collagen-induced arthritis: implication of distinct effect from suppression of inflammation. *Int Immunopharmacol*, 5(3), 503-510. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2004.10.012
- Schwartz, N., Temkin, P., Jurado, S., Lim, B. K., Heifets, B. D., Polepalli, J. S., & Malenka, R. C. (2014). Chronic pain. Decreased motivation during chronic pain requires long-term depression in the nucleus accumbens. *Science*, 345(6196), 535-542. doi:10.1126/science.1253994
- Sciolino, N. R., Dishman, R. K., & Holmes, P. V. (2012). Voluntary exercise offers anxiolytic potential and amplifies galanin gene expression in the locus coeruleus of the rat. *Behav Brain Res*, 233(1), 191-200. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.05.001
- Sciolino, N. R., Smith, J. M., Stranahan, A. M., Freeman, K. G., Edwards, G. L., Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2015). Galanin mediates features of neural and behavioral stress

resilience afforded by exercise. *Neuropharmacology*, *89*, 255-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.09.029

- Selgas, L., Arce, A., Esquifino, A. I., & Cardinali, D. P. (1997). Twenty-four-hour rhythms of serum ACTH, prolactin, growth hormone, and thyroid-stimulating hormone, and of median-eminence norepinephrine, dopamine, and serotonin, in rats injected with Freund's adjuvant. *Chronobiol Int*, 14(3), 253-265.
- Seutin, V., Verbanck, P., Massotte, L., & Dresse, A. (1989). Galanin decreases the activity of locus coeruleus neurons in vitro. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *164*(2), 373-376.
- Sevcik, J., Finta, E. P., & Illes, P. (1993). Galanin receptors inhibit the spontaneous firing of locus coeruleus neurones and interact with mu-opioid receptors. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 230(2), 223-230.
- Shi, J., Fu, L. B., & Yu, L. C. (2011). Involvement of protein kinase C in the galanin-induced antinociception in the brain of rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 497(1), 60-63. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2011.04.029
- Skofitsch, G., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1985a). Galanin-like immunoreactivity in capsaicin sensitive sensory neurons and ganglia. *Brain Res Bull, 15*(2), 191-195.
- Skofitsch, G., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1985b). Immunohistochemical mapping of galanin-like neurons in the rat central nervous system. *Peptides*, 6(3), 509-546.
- Skofitsch, G., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1986). Quantitative distribution of galanin-like immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system. *Peptides*, 7(4), 609-613.
- Skofitsch, G., Sills, M. A., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1986). Autoradiographic distribution of 125Igalanin binding sites in the rat central nervous system. *Peptides*, 7(6), 1029-1042.
- Smith, K. E., Forray, C., Walker, M. W., Jones, K. A., Tamm, J. A., Bard, J., . . . Gerald, C. (1997). Expression cloning of a rat hypothalamic galanin receptor coupled to phosphoinositide turnover. *J Biol Chem*, 272(39), 24612-24616.
- Smith, K. E., Walker, M. W., Artymyshyn, R., Bard, J., Borowsky, B., Tamm, J. A., . . . Jones, K. A. (1998). Cloned human and rat galanin GALR3 receptors. Pharmacology and activation of G-protein inwardly rectifying K+ channels. *J Biol Chem*, 273(36), 23321-23326.
- Song, C., Zhang, X. Y., & Manku, M. (2009). Increased phospholipase A2 activity and inflammatory response but decreased nerve growth factor expression in the olfactory bulbectomized rat model of depression: effects of chronic ethyl-eicosapentaenoate treatment. *J Neurosci*, 29(1), 14-22. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3569-08.2009
- Stein, C., Millan, M. J., & Herz, A. (1988). Unilateral inflammation of the hindpaw in rats as a model of prolonged noxious stimulation: alterations in behavior and nociceptive thresholds. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 31(2), 445-451.

- Stepanichev, M., Dygalo, N. N., Grigoryan, G., Shishkina, G. T., & Gulyaeva, N. (2014). Rodent models of depression: neurotrophic and neuroinflammatory biomarkers. *Biomed Res Int*, 2014, 932757. doi:10.1155/2014/932757
- Steptoe, A., Willemsen, G., Owen, N., Flower, L., & Mohamed-Ali, V. (2001). Acute mental stress elicits delayed increases in circulating inflammatory cytokine levels. *Clin Sci* (*Lond*), 101(2), 185-192.
- Steru, L., Chermat, R., Thierry, B., & Simon, P. (1985). The tail suspension test: a new method for screening antidepressants in mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*, 85(3), 367-370.
- Sukoff Rizzo, S. J., Neal, S. J., Hughes, Z. A., Beyna, M., Rosenzweig-Lipson, S., Moss, S. J., & Brandon, N. J. (2012). Evidence for sustained elevation of IL-6 in the CNS as a key contributor of depressive-like phenotypes. *Transl Psychiatry*, 2, e199. doi:10.1038/tp.2012.120
- Sun, Y. G., Gu, X. L., Lundeberg, T., & Yu, L. C. (2003). An antinociceptive role of galanin in the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus in intact rats and rats with inflammation. *Pain*, 106(1-2), 143-150.
- Sun, Y. G., Gu, X. L., & Yu, L. C. (2007). The neural pathway of galanin in the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus of rats: activation of beta-endorphinergic neurons projecting to periaqueductal gray matter. *J Neurosci Res*, 85(11), 2400-2406. doi:10.1002/jnr.21396
- Sun, Y. G., Li, J., Yang, B. N., & Yu, L. C. (2004). Antinociceptive effects of galanin in the rat tuberomammillary nucleus and the plasticity of galanin receptor 1 during hyperalgesia. J Neurosci Res, 77(5), 718-722. doi:10.1002/jnr.20206
- Sun, Y. G., & Yu, L. C. (2005). Interactions of galanin and opioids in nociceptive modulation in the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus in rats. *Regul Pept*, 124(1-3), 37-43. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2004.06.023
- Sundstrom, E., & Melander, T. (1988). Effects of galanin on 5-HT neurons in the rat CNS. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *146*(2-3), 327-329.
- Suto, T., Eisenach, J. C., & Hayashida, K. (2014). Peripheral nerve injury and gabapentin, but not their combination, impair attentional behavior via direct effects on noradrenergic signaling in the brain. *Pain*, 155(10), 1935-1942. doi:10.1016/j.pain.2014.05.014
- Swanson, C. J., Blackburn, T. P., Zhang, X., Zheng, K., Xu, Z. Q., Hokfelt, T., . . . Branchek, T. A. (2005). Anxiolytic- and antidepressant-like profiles of the galanin-3 receptor (Gal3) antagonists SNAP 37889 and SNAP 398299. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102(48), 17489-17494. doi:10.1073/pnas.0508970102
- Sweerts, B. W., Jarrott, B., & Lawrence, A. J. (1999). Expression of preprogalanin mRNA following acute and chronic restraint stress in brains of normotensive and hypertensive rats. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, 69(1), 113-123.

- Tatemoto, K., Rokaeus, A., Jornvall, H., McDonald, T. J., & Mutt, V. (1983). Galanin a novel biologically active peptide from porcine intestine. *FEBS Lett*, *164*(1), 124-128.
- Taylor, A. M., Becker, S., Schweinhardt, P., & Cahill, C. (2016). Mesolimbic dopamine signaling in acute and chronic pain: implications for motivation, analgesia, and addiction. *Pain*, 157(6), 1194-1198. doi:10.1097/j.pain.000000000000494
- Tsenova, L., Bergtold, A., Freedman, V. H., Young, R. A., & Kaplan, G. (1999). Tumor necrosis factor alpha is a determinant of pathogenesis and disease progression in mycobacterial infection in the central nervous system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *96*(10), 5657-5662.
- Tsuda, K., Yokoo, H., & Goldstein, M. (1989). Neuropeptide Y and galanin in norepinephrine release in hypothalamic slices. *Hypertension*, 14(1), 81-86.
- Tsuruoka, M., & Willis, W. D. (1996). Descending modulation from the region of the locus coeruleus on nociceptive sensitivity in a rat model of inflammatory hyperalgesia. *Brain Res*, 743(1-2), 86-92.
- Ulloa, J. L., Castaneda, P., Berrios, C., Diaz-Veliz, G., Mora, S., Bravo, J. A., . . . Fiedler, J. L. (2010). Comparison of the antidepressant sertraline on differential depression-like behaviors elicited by restraint stress and repeated corticosterone administration. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 97(2), 213-221. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2010.08.001
- Unschuld, P. G., Ising, M., Erhardt, A., Lucae, S., Kohli, M., Kloiber, S., . . . Keck, M. E. (2008). Polymorphisms in the galanin gene are associated with symptom-severity in female patients suffering from panic disorder. *J Affect Disord*, *105*(1-3), 177-184. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2007.05.006
- Unschuld, P. G., Ising, M., Roeske, D., Erhardt, A., Specht, M., Kloiber, S., . . . Binder, E. B. (2010). Gender-specific association of galanin polymorphisms with HPA-axis dysregulation, symptom severity, and antidepressant treatment response. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 35(7), 1583-1592. doi:10.1038/npp.2010.30
- Valkna, A., Jureus, A., Karelson, E., Zilmer, M., Bartfai, T., & Langel, U. (1995). Differential regulation of adenylate cyclase activity in rat ventral and dorsal hippocampus by rat galanin. *Neurosci Lett*, 187(2), 75-78.
- Vijaya Kumar, K., Rudra, A., Sreedhara, M. V., Siva Subramani, T., Prasad, D. S., Das, M. L., . . . Vikramadithyan, R. K. (2014). Bacillus Calmette-Guerin vaccine induces a selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI)-resistant depression like phenotype in mice. *Brain Behav Immun*, 42, 204-211. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2014.06.205
- Volkow, N. D., & Morales, M. (2015). The Brain on Drugs: From Reward to Addiction. *Cell*, *162*(4), 712-725. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.07.046
- Wang, D., Lundeberg, T., & Yu, L. C. (2000). Antinociceptive role of galanin in periaqueductal grey of rats with experimentally induced mononeuropathy. *Neuroscience*, *96*(4), 767-771.

- Wang, D., Ye, H. H., Yu, L. C., & Lundeberg, T. (1999). Intra-periaqueductal grey injection of galanin increases the nociceptive response latency in rats, an effect reversed by naloxone. *Brain Res*, 834(1-2), 152-154.
- Wang, J., Jia, Y., Li, G., Wang, B., Zhou, T., Zhu, L., . . . Chen, Y. (2018). The Dopamine Receptor D3 Regulates Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Depressive-Like Behavior in Mice. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 21(5), 448-460. doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyy005
- Wang, P., Li, H., Barde, S., Zhang, M. D., Sun, J., Wang, T., . . . Xu, Z. Q. (2016). Depressionlike behavior in rat: Involvement of galanin receptor subtype 1 in the ventral periaqueductal gray. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113(32), E4726-4735. doi:10.1073/pnas.1609198113
- Wang, S., Hashemi, T., Fried, S., Clemmons, A. L., & Hawes, B. E. (1998). Differential intracellular signaling of the GalR1 and GalR2 galanin receptor subtypes. *Biochemistry*, 37(19), 6711-6717. doi:10.1021/bi9728405
- Waraich, P., Goldner, E. M., Somers, J. M., & Hsu, L. (2004). Prevalence and incidence studies of mood disorders: a systematic review of the literature. *Can J Psychiatry*, 49(2), 124-138. doi:10.1177/070674370404900208
- Waters, S. M., & Krause, J. E. (2000). Distribution of galanin-1, -2 and -3 receptor messenger RNAs in central and peripheral rat tissues. *Neuroscience*, *95*(1), 265-271.
- Weiss, J. M., Bailey, W. H., Pohorecky, L. A., Korzeniowski, D., & Grillione, G. (1980). Stressinduced depression of motor activity correlates with regional changes in brain norepinephrine but not in dopamine. *Neurochem Res*, 5(1), 9-22.
- Weiss, J. M., Bonsall, R. W., Demetrikopoulos, M. K., Emery, M. S., & West, C. H. (1998). Galanin: a significant role in depression? *Ann N Y Acad Sci, 863*, 364-382.
- Weiss, J. M., Boss-Williams, K. A., Moore, J. P., Demetrikopoulos, M. K., Ritchie, J. C., & West, C. H. (2005). Testing the hypothesis that locus coeruleus hyperactivity produces depression-related changes via galanin. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 281-287. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2004.12.028
- Wieczorek, M., Swiergiel, A. H., Pournajafi-Nazarloo, H., & Dunn, A. J. (2005). Physiological and behavioral responses to interleukin-1beta and LPS in vagotomized mice. *Physiol Behav*, 85(4), 500-511. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2005.05.012
- Wray, N. R., Pergadia, M. L., Blackwood, D. H., Penninx, B. W., Gordon, S. D., Nyholt, D. R., . . Sullivan, P. F. (2012). Genome-wide association study of major depressive disorder: new results, meta-analysis, and lessons learned. *Mol Psychiatry*, 17(1), 36-48. doi:10.1038/mp.2010.109
- Wrenn, C. C., Kinney, J. W., Marriott, L. K., Holmes, A., Harris, A. P., Saavedra, M. C., . . . Crawley, J. N. (2004). Learning and memory performance in mice lacking the GAL-R1

subtype of galanin receptor. *Eur J Neurosci, 19*(5), 1384-1396. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2004.03214.x

- Wrenn, C. C., Marriott, L. K., Kinney, J. W., Holmes, A., Wenk, G. L., & Crawley, J. N. (2002). Galanin peptide levels in hippocampus and cortex of galanin-overexpressing transgenic mice evaluated for cognitive performance. *Neuropeptides*, 36(6), 413-426.
- Xia, Z., DePierre, J. W., & Nassberger, L. (1996). Tricyclic antidepressants inhibit IL-6, IL-1 beta and TNF-alpha release in human blood monocytes and IL-2 and interferon-gamma in T cells. *Immunopharmacology*, *34*(1), 27-37.
- Xu, S. L., Li, J., Zhang, J. J., & Yu, L. C. (2012). Antinociceptive effects of galanin in the nucleus accumbens of rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 520(1), 43-46. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2012.05.027
- Xu, X. J., Hokfelt, T., & Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z. (2008). Galanin and spinal pain mechanisms: where do we stand in 2008? *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 65(12), 1813-1819. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8155-6
- Xu, Z. Q., Shi, T. J., & Hokfelt, T. (1998). Galanin/GMAP- and NPY-like immunoreactivities in locus coeruleus and noradrenergic nerve terminals in the hippocampal formation and cortex with notes on the galanin-R1 and -R2 receptors. *J Comp Neurol*, 392(2), 227-251.
- Xu, Z. Q., Tong, Y. G., & Hokfelt, T. (2001). Galanin enhances noradrenaline-induced outward current on locus coeruleus noradrenergic neurons. *Neuroreport*, *12*(8), 1779-1782.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zhang, X., Pieribone, V. A., Grillner, S., & Hokfelt, T. (1998). Galanin-5hydroxytryptamine interactions: electrophysiological, immunohistochemical and in situ hybridization studies on rat dorsal raphe neurons with a note on galanin R1 and R2 receptors. *Neuroscience*, 87(1), 79-94.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zheng, K., & Hokfelt, T. (2005). Electrophysiological studies on galanin effects in brain--progress during the last six years. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 269-275. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.02.003
- Yang, Y., Zhang, Y., Li, X. H., Li, Y., Qian, R., Li, J., & Xu, S. L. (2015). Involvements of galanin and its receptors in antinociception in nucleus accumbens of rats with inflammatory pain. *Neurosci Res*, 97, 20-25. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2015.03.006
- You, Z., Luo, C., Zhang, W., Chen, Y., He, J., Zhao, Q., ... Wu, Y. (2011). Pro- and antiinflammatory cytokines expression in rat's brain and spleen exposed to chronic mild stress: involvement in depression. *Behav Brain Res*, 225(1), 135-141. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2011.07.006
- Zaringhalam, J., Akbari, A., Zali, A., Manaheji, H., Nazemian, V., Shadnoush, M., & Ezzatpanah, S. (2016). Long-Term Treatment by Vitamin B1 and Reduction of Serum Proinflammatory Cytokines, Hyperalgesia, and Paw Edema in Adjuvant-Induced Arthritis. *Basic Clin Neurosci*, 7(4), 331-340. doi:10.15412/J.BCN.03070406

- Zhang, M. L., Fu, F. H., & Yu, L. C. (2017). Antinociception induced by galanin in anterior cingulate cortex in rats with acute inflammation. *Neurosci Lett*, 638, 156-161. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2016.12.034
- Zhang, M. L., Wang, H. B., Fu, F. H., & Yu, L. C. (2017). Involvement of galanin and galanin receptor 2 in nociceptive modulation in anterior cingulate cortex of normal rats and rats with mononeuropathy. *Sci Rep*, 7, 45930. doi:10.1038/srep45930
- Zhang, S., Yang, X. N., Zang, T., Luo, J., Pan, Z., Wang, L., . . . Cao, J. L. (2017). Astroglial MicroRNA-219-5p in the Ventral Tegmental Area Regulates Nociception in Rats. *Anesthesiology*, 127(3), 548-564. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000001720

CHAPTER 2

GALANIN ADMINISTRATION INTO THE PRELIMBIC CORTEX IMPAIRS CONSOLIDATION AND EXPRESSION OF CONTEXTUAL FEAR CONDITIONING¹

¹Hooversmith, J. M., Bhatti, D., & Holmes, P. V. Submitted to Neurobiology of Learning and Memory, 11/28/18

Abstract

The neuropeptide galanin is a potential therapeutic target for treating stress-related disorders, such as post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD); however, it's effects on contextual fear conditioning (CFC), an accepted animal model of PTSD, are not well understood. Dysregulation of the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) is implicated in PTSD. We investigated the effects of galanin (1 ug) administrated bilaterally into the prelimbic cortex, a division of the mPFC, on the consolidation, expression, and extinction of CFC of male Sprague-Dawley rats. We also measured the effects of CFC and galanin on PSD95 expression in the mPFC. Galanin administration significantly reduced consolidation and expression of CFC, but had no effect on retention or retrieval of extinction learning. Furthermore, both galanin administration and CFC alone reduced PSD95 expression in the prelimbic cortex. Galanin somewhat attenuated the effects of CFC on PSD95, although the effect was not significant. These data further implicate galanin as a potential therapeutic target for treating stress-related disorders, particularly those characterized by aberrant emotional memory.

Introduction

Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is an anxiety disorder characterized by persistent intrusive and recurrent memories of the trauma, negative changes in mood, altered reactivity and arousal, and avoidance behaviors following traumatic life events. The lifetime prevalence of PTSD, as defined by DSM-V, is approximately 6.1% (Goldstein et al., 2016). A variety of drugs, including anti-depressants, anxiolytics, and antipsychotics, are commonly prescribed to treat symptoms of PTSD; however, recent metanalyses show that the effect sizes of such treatments compared to placebo are low (Cipriani et al., 2017; Hoskins et al., 2015). Therefore, novel pharmacological strategies for treating or preventing PTSD are needed.

The contextual fear conditioning (CFC) paradigm is commonly employed to investigate potential therapeutic strategies for targeting the traumatic memory features of PTSD in a rodent model (Bertaina-Anglade, O'Connor, & Andriambeloson, 2017). CFC is a form of aversivelymotivated Pavlovian conditioning. During CFC training, an unconditioned aversive stimulus, typically foot-shock, is paired with a neutral context. If associative learning is intact, the organism displays a fear-related behavior, typically freezing for rodents, in response to the conditioned context upon re-exposure. In healthy organisms, repeated exposure to the conditioned context in the absence of the unconditioned stimulus results in extinction of the conditioned fear-response.

Acquisition, expression, and extinction of fear conditioning is largely controlled by bidirectional connectivity between the basolateral amygdala and the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC; Likhtik & Paz, 2015). The mPFC can be further anatomically and functionally divided into the dorsal prelimbic cortex and the ventral infralimbic cortex. The prelimbic and infralimbic cortices have distinct roles in modulation of CFC; the prelimbic cortex is necessary for fear

expression, but not extinction memory, while the infralimbic cortex is necessary for extinction memory, but not fear expression (Milad, Vidal-Gonzalez, & Quirk, 2004; Sierra-Mercado, Padilla-Coreano, & Quirk, 2011; Vidal-Gonzalez, Vidal-Gonzalez, Rauch, & Quirk, 2006). Moreover, activity in the prelimbic cortex is higher in rats that fail to recall extinction learning (Burgos-Robles, Vidal-Gonzalez, & Quirk, 2009). The prelimbic and infralimbic cortices in rodents are analogous to the ventromedial prefrontal cortex in primates, which is hypoactive in people with PTSD (Etkin & Wager, 2007). Therefore, the mPFC is a promising therapeutic target for PTSD because it regulates emotional behavior in rodents and primates, is implicated in mediating extinction of fear conditioning, and shows aberrant function in people with PTSD.

It is well established that noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus are responsive to stress and modulate behavioral and physiological responses to threatening stimuli. Norepinephrine also plays a major role in memory formation and fear conditioning (T. O'Donnell, Hegadoren, & Coupland, 2004). Therefore, it is unsurprising that evidence supports a role for a hyperactive noradrenergic system in the neuropathology of PTSD (T. O'Donnell et al., 2004; Southwick et al., 1997). Pharmacological reduction of noradrenergic activity in the central nervous system, with noradrenergic antagonists such as prazosin and clonidine, is a current strategy for alleviating symptoms of PTSD. However, sustained improvement of symptoms requires chronic prescription of these drugs (Boehnlein & Kinzie, 2007; Hudson, Whiteside, Lorenz, & Wargo, 2012). As a result, a novel strategy to modulate noradrenergic activity to treat PTSD is needed.

Galanin, a 29-amino acid neuropeptide, is co-localized with norepinephrine in at least 80% of noradrenergic cells in the locus coeruleus of rats (Holets, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, Terenius, & Goldstein, 1988; Melander et al., 1986), as well as, in mice (Perez, Wynick, Steiner, & Mufson,

2001) and humans (Le Maitre, Barde, Palkovits, Diaz-Heijtz, & Hokfelt, 2013). Galanin inhibits noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus (Xu, Zheng, & Hokfelt, 2005), presumably through autocrine and paracrine signaling (Pieribone et al., 1995; Vila-Porcile et al., 2009). In addition to its neuromodulatory functions, galanin has also been shown to have neurotrophic effects (Elliott-Hunt et al., 2011; Hobson, Vanderplank, Pope, Kerr, & Wynick, 2013; Sciolino et al., 2015). Both neuromodulation of norepinephrine and neurotrophic effects of galanin are implicated in galanin's well-established role in reducing anxiety-like behavior and promoting stress-resilience (Weinshenker & Holmes, 2016). Notably, galanin administration was sufficient to prevent a stress-induced reduction in dendritic spine density in the medial prefrontal cortex, an effect which may underlie its role in stress-resilience (Sciolino et al., 2015). Furthermore, several studies have shown that several single nucleotide polymorphisms in the galanin gene and a remote enhancer region are associated with risk for depression and anxiety disorders (Belfer et al., 2006; Davidson et al., 2011; Juhasz et al., 2014; Unschuld et al., 2010; Wray et al., 2012). Thus, the galanin system is a potential therapeutic target for treating PTSD through modulation of noradrenergic hyperactivity, promotion of stress-resilient neuroplasticity in the mPFC, or both mechanisms. However, few studies have investigated the effects of the galanin system on CFC.

Previous studies demonstrate that galanin administration into the lateral ventricle of rats reduced expression of cued fear conditioning in a trace cued paradigm, but not cued or contextual fear expression in a standard paradigm (Kinney et al., 2002). A similar effect was shown in galanin-overexpressing mice (Kinney et al., 2002; Wrenn et al., 2002). Galanin administration into the lateral ventricle of mice reduced expression of contextual fear (Karlsson, Holmes, Heilig, & Crawley, 2005). The receptor subtype that mediates the known effects of galanin remain unclear; however, preliminary findings suggest the GalR1 receptor, but not the GalR2 receptor may be important for trace cued fear conditioning (Bailey, Pavlova, Rohde, Hohmann, & Crawley, 2007; Wrenn et al., 2004). Although previous work implicates the galanin system in fear conditioning, the role of endogenous galanin in the consolidation, expression, and extinction of CFC remains unclear. Furthermore, the effects of exogenous galanin on CFC, and thereby the therapeutic potential of galanin for PTSD, also remain unclear.

We investigated the effects of galanin in the prelimbic cortex on CFC consolidation, expression, and extinction. We also measured the post-synaptic protein PSD95 as a marker for synaptic density to determine if the effects of galanin were mediated by a mechanism related to its effects on neuroplasticity. We hypothesized that galanin would serve a stress-protective role and decrease CFC consolidation and expression. Furthermore, we hypothesized that galanin would prevent CFC-induced changes in PSD95 expression.

Experimental Methods

Subjects

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (N = 43; Harlan, Prattville, AL) were obtained at 175 - 200 g and given ad libitum food and water. Rats were housed individually in clear polycarbonate cages (50 x 30 x 30 cm) at 23 ± 3 °C on a 12:12 reverse light:dark cycle. All behavioral testing occurred during the dark cycle. Procedures were conducted in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Publication No. 85 – 23, revised 2013). Experiments were approved by University of Georgia IACUC.

General Experimental Methods

Rats were undisturbed for 1 week upon arrival to the facility. Following this habituation period, rats underwent stereotaxic surgeries for implantation of guide cannula into the prelimbic cortex for acute drug delivery. Following a 1-week recovery period rats underwent testing in a

CFC paradigm. Galanin or artificial cerebrospinal fluid (aCSF) was administered through the guide cannula immediately after the CFC conditioning trial (consolidation experiment) or 10 minutes before the CFC retrieval trial (expression experiment), which occurred 24-hour after conditioning (Figure 2.1), to assess the effects of galanin on the consolidation and expression of CFC, respectively. Final group sample sizes for the consolidation experiment were: No CFC/aCSF n = 6, No CFC/galanin n = 6, CFC/aCSF n = 6, and CFC/galanin n = 7. Final group sample sizes for the expression experiment were: aCSF n = 9 and galanin n = 9. After behavioral testing, rats were euthanized via rapid decapitation and brains were extracted for further processing.



Figure 2.1 Experimental timelines for the consolidation and expression experiments. (a) For the consolidation experiment, rats underwent a 7-min conditioning trial on Day 1 where they were either exposed to three foot-shocks (n = 13) or remained shock-naïve (n = 12). All rats received an intra-prelimbic injection of aCSF (n = 12) or galanin (1 ug; n = 13) immediately after the conditioning trial. All rats were placed back in the conditioning chamber 24-hr later for the retrieval trial and were euthanized afterwards. (b) For the expression experiment, rats underwent a 7-min conditioning trial on Day 1 where they were exposed to three foot-shocks. 24-hr later, all rats received an intra-prelimbic injection of aCSF (n = 9) or galanin (1 ug; n = 9) 10 min before the retrieval trial. Rats were placed in the conditioning chamber again 24-hr later for the extinction retention trial and were euthanized the following day.

Stereotaxic Surgery and Drug Administration

Rats were anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5%) and bilateral guide cannula (22G C232G-1.0; Plastics1) were stereotaxically implanted into the prelimbic cortex (3 mm AP, +/- 0.5 mm ML, and 4 mm DV) relative to Bregma using Paxinos and Watson (1998). Cannula were secured using surgical screws and epoxy cement. Rats were administered Meloxicam (1.0 mg/kg) or Banamine (2.0 mg/kg) immediately and 24 hr after surgery.

Galanin (Tocris; 1 ug/side) or aCSF (Harvard Apparatus) was administered through the guide cannula using 30G needles attached to a Hamilton syringe extending 1 mm beyond the guide cannulae at a rate of 1 ul/min. Syringe needles were left in place for an additional 30 s after the infusion to allow for drug diffusion away from the needle tip. Injection volumes were 1 ul/side or 0.5 ul/side for the consolidation and expression experiments, respectively.

Contextual Fear Conditioning

On Day 1 of behavioral testing (fear conditioning trial), rats were placed into the center of a transparent plexiglass open field chamber (43.3 cm long X 43.3 cm wide X 30.5 cm high) and allowed to habituate to the environment for 4 min. Foot shock was delivered to a subset of rats through a grid floor on minutes 4, 5, and 6 (0.8 mA, 0.5 s, 60 s ITI; ENV-4145, Med Associates, St. Albans, VT). Rats were returned to their home cages 1 min after the final shock. Rats were placed back in the open field without foot shock for 10 min 24-hr after the conditioning trial for the retrieval trial. Freezing within the context in the absence of foot-shock was measured to determine the strength of the context-shock association formed during the conditioning trial. To determine if galanin administered before the retrieval trial affected extinction learning, rats were returned to the open field without foot shock for an additional 10 min trial (extinction retention trial) 48 hr after conditioning; these rats were euthanized 24 hr later. Freezing behavior, defined as behavioral immobility except for the movement needed for respiration (Blanchard & Blanchard, 1969), was recorded from video by an experimenter using JWatcher (http://www.jwatcher.ucla.edu). Other behaviors were recorded by infrared beam

breaks that track the coordinate position and movement of the rat (ENV-520, SOF-810; Med Associates) for CFC rats, as well as, a subset of rats that did not receive foot shocks.

Tissue processing and Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

After rapid decapitation, brains were extracted and the mPFC was dissected for ELISA. The mPFC was divided into infralimbic and prelimbic regions for rats that received galanin immediately after the consolidation trial. All tissue was frozen on dry ice and stored at -80°C until use. Cannula placement was visually verified during the dissection or brains were sectioned coronally (12 μm) using a cryostat microtome and nissl stained using thionin for verification.

For protein extraction, the tissue was weighed and put in test tubes containing PBS (500 μ L of 0.01 mol/L, pH=7.2), homogenized (15s; PowerGen 125, Fisher), put through two freeze-thaw cycles, and centrifuged (5 min at 4°C, 3000 rpm at 5000 × g; Beckman Model TJ-6). Supernatant was removed, placed into separate tubes, and diluted (1:1000) with PBS. The dilute samples were then processed for the post-synaptic protein PSD95 according to the manufacturer's instructions for the 96-well plate PSD95 (DLG4) Rat ELISA kits (MBS2019180, MyBioSource, San Diego, CA). Wells were read at 450nm. A curve of best fit was used to calibrate readings to the standards, and data for each subject were averaged across duplicates. **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical Analysis

Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.03 software. Outliers were removed using the ROUT method. Independent t-tests were performed on freezing behavior for all rats and open field behavior and PSD95 protein expression for the rats that received galanin or aCSF immediately before the retrieval trial. Two-way ANOVAs (Drug x CFC) were performed on open field behavior and PSD95 protein expression for rats that received galanin or aCSF

immediately after the fear conditioning trial. Fisher's LSD post hoc tests were performed following the ANOVAs.

Results

Effects of Galanin on Consolidation of CFC

To verify that the two groups of rats were no different prior to drug administration, an independent t-test was performed on freezing behavior during the fear conditioning trial (data not shown). There were no significant differences in freezing behavior between the two groups during the fear conditioning trial, t(11) = 0.49, p = 0.63. An independent t-test was performed to determine the effects of galanin administration immediately after the conditioning trial on freezing behavior during the retrieval trial (Figure 2.2). Galanin administration immediately after the conditioning trial significantly reduced freezing 24 hr later during the retrieval trial, compared to aCSF administration, t(10) = 2.25, p = 0.05.



Figure 2.2. Effect of galanin on consolidation of contextual fear conditioning. Administration of galanin into the prelimbic cortex immediately after the fear conditioning trial reduced time spent freezing during the retrieval trial, compared to aCSF administration. *p < 0.05. Error bars represent SEM.

To determine the effects of foot-shock on behavior in the open field during the conditioning trial and to verify that the groups of rats were no different prior to drug administration, 2X2 ANOVAs were performed on ambulatory time, rearing time, and entries into the center zone (data not shown). As expected, prior to drug treatment, the two groups of rats were no different on ambulatory time, F(1, 21) = 1.1, p = 0.31, rearing time, F(1, 21) = 2.4, p =
0.14, or entries into the center zone, F(1, 21) = 0.19, p = 0.54, in the open field during the conditioning trial. Rats that underwent foot-shock in the open field during the conditioning trial spent significantly less time in ambulation, F(1, 21) = 5.6, p = 0.03, and less time rearing, F(1, 21) = 13, p = 0.002, compared to rats that did not receive foot-shock. Foot-shock exposure did not affect entries into the center zone, F(1, 21) = 2.9, p = 0.10, during the conditioning trial.

To determine the effects of foot-shock and drug treatment on behavior in the open field during the retrieval trial, 2X2 ANOVAs were performed on ambulatory time, rearing time, and entries into the center zone (Figure 2.3). Galanin-treated rats were no different from aCSFtreated rats on ambulatory time, F(1, 21) = 0.26, p = 0.62, rearing time, F(1, 21) = 0.003, p =0.96, or entries into the center zone, F(1, 20) = 0.48, p = 0.50, in the open field during the retrieval trial. Rats that underwent foot-shock in the open field during the conditioning trial spent significantly less time in ambulation, F(1, 21) = 33, p < .0001, less time rearing, F(1, 21) = 39, p << 0.001, and entered the center zone significantly less, F(1, 20) = 29, p < 0.001, in the open field during the retrieval trial than rats that did not receive foot-shock.



Figure 2.3. Effects of contextual fear conditioning (CFC) and galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex immediately after the conditioning trial on ambulatory time (a), rearing time (b), and center entries (c) in the open field during the retrieval trial for rats that received footshock (CFC) compared to rats that did not receive foot-shock (No CFC) during the conditioning trial. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.0001 compared to No CFC-aCSF; +p < 0.05, ++p < 0.01, +++p < 0.0001 compared to No CFC-Galanin. Error bars represent SEM.

Effect of Galanin on Expression of CFC

To verify that the two groups of rats were no different prior to drug administration, an independent t-test was performed on freezing behavior during the fear conditioning trial (data not shown). Prior to drug treatment, the two groups of rats were no different on freezing behavior during the fear conditioning trial, t(16) = 0.12, p = 0.90. Independent t-tests were also performed to determine the effects of galanin on freezing behavior during the retrieval and extinction retention trials (Figure 2.4). Galanin administration 10 minutes before the retrieval trial reduced freezing during the retrieval trial, t(15) = 2.32, p = 0.04, but not the extinction retention trial, t(16) = 0.61, p = 0.55, compared to aCSF administration.



Figure 2.4. Administration of galanin into the prelimbic cortex 10 minutes before the retrieval trial reduced time spent freezing during the retrieval trial (a), but not the extinction retention trial (b), compared to aCSF administration. *p < 0.05. Error bars represent SEM.

To verify that the two groups of rats were no different in exploratory behavior prior to drug administration, independent t-tests were performed on ambulatory time and rearing time in the open field during the conditioning trial (data not shown). As expected, prior to drug treatment, the two groups of rats were no different on ambulatory time, t(16) = 0.41, p = 0.69 or rearing time, t(16) = 0.39, p = 0.70 in the open field during the fear conditioning trial. Independent t-tests were also performed to determine the effects of galanin on ambulatory and rearing behavior during the retrieval and extinction retention trials (Figure 2.5). After drug treatment, galanin-treated rats were no different from aCSF-treated rats on ambulatory time,

t(16) = 0.43, p = 0.67 or rearing time, t(16) = 0.84, p = 0.41 in the open field during the retrieval trial. Nor were galanin-treated rats different from aCSF-treated rats on ambulatory time, t(16) = 1.06, p = 0.30 or rearing time, t(16) = 0.07, p = 0.95 in the open field during the extinction retention trial.



Figure 2.5. Neither galanin nor aCSF administration in the prelimbic cortex 10 minutes before the retrieval trial affected ambulatory time (a, c) or rearing time (b, d) during the retrieval trial (a, b) or extinction retention trial (c, d).

To verify that the two groups of rats were no different on anxiety-like behavior prior to drug administration, independent t-tests were performed on center time and entries in the open field during the conditioning trial (data not shown). As expected, prior to drug administration, the two groups of rats were no different on center entries, t(16) = 0.76, p = 0.46, or center time, t(15) = 0.53, p = 0.60, in the open field during the conditioning trial. Independent t-tests were also performed to determine the effects of galanin on anxiety-like behaviors during the retrieval and extinction retention trials (Figure 2.6). Following drug administration, galanin-treated rats were no different from aCSF-treated rats on center entries during the retrieval trial, t(15) = 0.53, p = 0.60, or extinction retention trial, t(16) = 0.80, p = 0.44. However, galanin-treated rats spent

significantly less time in the center zone of the open field than aCSF-treated rats during the retrieval trial, t(12) = 2.25, p = 0.04, although they were no different during the extinction retention trial, t(12) = 0.41, p = 0.69.



Figure 2.6. Effects of galanin and aCSF administration in the prelimbic cortex 10 minutes before the retrieval trial on center entries (a, c) and center time (b, d) during the retrieval trial (a, b) and the extinction retention trial (c, d). *p < 0.05

Effects of Galanin on PSD95 Expression

2X2 ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of foot-shock and galanin administration immediately after the conditioning trial on PSD95 expression in the prelimbic and infralimbic cortices (Figure 2.7). There was a significant interaction between drug and footshock exposure for PSD95 expression in the prelimbic cortex when galanin or aCSF was administered immediately after the conditioning trial, F(1,16) = 24, p = 0.0002. Galanin administration significantly decreased PSD95 expression in rats that did not undergo CFC conditioning, p < 0.001. Exposure to foot-shock during CFC conditioning significantly reduced PSD95 expression in rats exposed to aCSF, p < 0.001, or galanin, p < 0.01. Galanin administration attenuated the effects of foot-shock on PSD95 reduction; however, the effect was not significant, p = 0.09. Neither galanin administration immediately after the conditioning trial, F(1, 13) = 0.29, p = 0.60, nor exposure to foot shock during CFC conditioning, F(1, 13) = 0.12, p = 0.73, effected PSD95 expression in the infralimbic cortex.



Figure 2.7. Effects of contextual fear conditioning (CFC) and galanin administration into the ventromedial prefrontal cortex immediately after the fear conditioning trial on PSD95 protein expression in the prelimbic (a) and infralimbic (b) cortices. **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001 compared to No CFC-aCSF.

Discussion

We measured the effects of galanin administered into the prelimbic cortex on the consolidation, retrieval, and extinction of CFC. We also investigated whether the effects of galanin were mediated by a mechanism related to its effects on neuroplasticity. We showed that galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex immediately after the fear conditioning trial impaired consolidation of the emotional memory, as evidenced by decreased freezing in response to the shock-paired context 24-hr later. Furthermore, galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex immediately before the retrieval trial impaired expression of the fear response to the shock-paired context, as shown by reduced freezing in galanin-treated rats, compared to aCSF rats. The same manipulation did not affect retention or expression of extinction learning, as freezing behavior in rats previously treated with galanin was no different from that of aCSF-

treated rats during the extinction retention trial. However, whether galanin facilitates acquisition of extinction learning is not clear from our data. Our results suggest that stimulation of galanin receptors in the prelimbic cortex may promote stress-resilience after trauma by reducing consolidation or retrieval of emotional memories, thereby reducing expression of the emotional memory during test trials. Our results are consistent with a role for the prelimbic cortex in expression of fear after CFC (Knapska et al., 2012; Sierra-Mercado et al., 2011; Vidal-Gonzalez et al., 2006).

The mechanism by which galanin suppresses fear expression in the prelimbic cortex is unclear; however, we postulate that three non-mutually exclusive mechanisms are possible: (i) neuromodulation of norepinephrine release in the mPFC, (ii) direct inhibition of prelimbic neurons by galanin, and (iii) stress-protective neuroplasticity. Galanin is co-expressed with norepinephrine in nerve terminals in the frontal cortex (Holets et al., 1988) and galanin receptors are present in the mPFC (Jungnickel & Gundlach, 2005). Furthermore, evidence suggests that galanin suppresses noradrenergic activity in projection sites, in addition to at the level of the locus coeruleus (Xu et al., 2005). Therefore, galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex could have reduced fear consolidation and expression by suppressing norepinephrine release in the prefrontal cortex after conditioning or during retrieval of the emotional memory. This would be consistent with other studies showing that norepinephrine is involved in formation of emotional memories (McGaugh, 2004). However, although the effects of norepinephrine in the amygdala on consolidation and expression of fear memories and a role for norepinephrine in extinction learning are well-studied (McGaugh, 2004; Mueller & Cahill, 2010), the specific effects of norepinephrine release in the prelimbic cortex on the consolidation and expression emotional memory are unclear. Research suggests that that norepinephrine release during fear

conditioning alters prelimbic neuron activity through beta-adrenergic receptors and is involved in consolidation and expression of the emotional memory (Chalermpalanupap et al., 2018; Davies et al., 2004; Do-Monte et al., 2010; Fitzgerald, Giustino, Seemann, & Maren, 2015; Gazarini, Stern, Carobrez, & Bertoglio, 2013; Murchison, Schutsky, Jin, & Thomas, 2011; Murchison et al., 2004; Rodriguez-Romaguera, Sotres-Bayon, Mueller, & Quirk, 2009). Therefore, suppression of norepinephrine activity in the prelimbic cortex by galanin could explain our findings.

Galanin administration could also affect prelimbic activity independent of norepinephrine. Galanin receptors are expressed in the prelimbic cortex (Jungnickel & Gundlach, 2005) and exogenous galanin administration is known to suppress neural activity (Habert-Ortoli, Amiranoff, Loquet, Laburthe, & Mayaux, 1994; Smith et al., 1998; Wang, Hashemi, Fried, Clemmons, & Hawes, 1998). GalR1 receptors are coupled to G_{i/o} signaling pathways, and thus are predominantly inhibitory to cell function (Lang et al., 2015). Therefore, galanin could suppress prelimbic activity via neural inhibition through GalR1 signaling. However, expression of GalR1 receptors is extremely low in the prelimbic cortex (D. O'Donnell, Ahmad, Wahlestedt, & Walker, 1999). Alternatively, the effects of galanin could be mediated by GalR2 receptor signaling. GalR2 receptor expression is higher in the prelimbic cortex than GalR1 expression (Burazin, Larm, Ryan, & Gundlach, 2000). The GalR2 receptor subtype has more complex signaling cascades through G_{i/o} and G_{q/11} (Lang et al., 2015) and is implicated in the neurotrophic and neuroprotective effects of galanin (Counts, Perez, Ginsberg, & Mufson, 2010; Elliott-Hunt et al., 2011; Elliott-Hunt et al., 2004; Elliott-Hunt, Pope, Vanderplank, & Wynick, 2007; Hobson et al., 2008; Hobson, Holmes, Kerr, Pope, & Wynick, 2006; Hobson et al., 2013; Pirondi et al., 2005). Our laboratory has previously shown that daily administration of galanin is sufficient to

protect against stress-induced reductions in mPFC dendritic spine density (Sciolino et al., 2015). Therefore, galanin may reduce consolidation or expression of conditioned fear by promoting stress-resilient neuroplasticity. Indeed, when galanin was administered immediately after conditioning, it attenuated the CFC-induced reduction of PSD95 in the prelimbic cortex and reduced fear expression 24 hours later. These persistent changes suggest that galanin may have altered neuroplasticity that normally underlies classical conditioning through GalR2 signaling; however, this hypothesis requires further testing.

The effects of galanin on CFC are also consistent with the inhibitory effects of galanin on memory (McDonald, Gleason, Robinson, & Crawley, 1998). It is important to note; however, that while galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex decreased freezing behavior, it did not alter the effects of foot-shock during the CFC conditioning trial on other behaviors measured during the retention trial. Specifically, galanin treated animals were no different from saline treated animals on exploratory behavior (ambulatory and rearing time) or anxiety-like behavior (entries into the center zone) during the retrieval trial. Our results suggest that the effects of galanin on memory may be dose-dependent, region-dependent, or limited to stressful or emotional circumstances. Alternatively, galanin may selectively modulate the behavioral response to memory (e.g., freezing), rather than impose a general inhibitory effect on memory.

We showed that exogenous galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex is sufficient to reduce the expression of freezing behavior in response to a learned association between a previously neutral context and foot-shock. These effects are consistent with the role of the prelimbic cortex in fear expression. The effects of galanin administered before the expression trial are consistent with the anxiolytic and neuromodulatory effects of galanin. The effects of galanin administered after the conditioning trial may be more in line with its role in

neuroplasticity; however, the precise neural mechanisms that explain the effect of galanin on consolidation are still unknown. Furthermore, it remains unclear whether endogenous galanin is involved in prelimbic modulation of CFC expression, consolidation, and extinction. Further investigation into the role of galanin in CFC is needed to determine the therapeutic potential of targeting the galanin system for treating PTSD and other anxiety disorders.

References

- Bailey, K. R., Pavlova, M. N., Rohde, A. D., Hohmann, J. G., & Crawley, J. N. (2007). Galanin receptor subtype 2 (GalR2) null mutant mice display an anxiogenic-like phenotype specific to the elevated plus-maze. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 86(1), 8-20. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2006.11.024
- Belfer, I., Hipp, H., McKnight, C., Evans, C., Buzas, B., Bollettino, A., . . . Enoch, M. A. (2006). Association of galanin haplotypes with alcoholism and anxiety in two ethnically distinct populations. *Mol Psychiatry*, 11(3), 301-311. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4001768
- Bertaina-Anglade, V., O'Connor, S. M., & Andriambeloson, E. (2017). A perspective on the contribution of animal models to the pharmacological treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder. *Australas Psychiatry*, 25(4), 342-347. doi:10.1177/1039856217716288
- Boehnlein, J. K., & Kinzie, J. D. (2007). Pharmacologic reduction of CNS noradrenergic activity in PTSD: the case for clonidine and prazosin. *J Psychiatr Pract*, *13*(2), 72-78. doi:10.1097/01.pra.0000265763.79753.c1
- Burazin, T. C., Larm, J. A., Ryan, M. C., & Gundlach, A. L. (2000). Galanin-R1 and -R2 receptor mRNA expression during the development of rat brain suggests differential subtype involvement in synaptic transmission and plasticity. *Eur J Neurosci, 12*(8), 2901-2917.
- Burgos-Robles, A., Vidal-Gonzalez, I., & Quirk, G. J. (2009). Sustained conditioned responses in prelimbic prefrontal neurons are correlated with fear expression and extinction failure. *J Neurosci*, 29(26), 8474-8482. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0378-09.2009
- Chalermpalanupap, T., Schroeder, J. P., Rorabaugh, J. M., Liles, L. C., Lah, J. J., Levey, A. I., & Weinshenker, D. (2018). Locus Coeruleus Ablation Exacerbates Cognitive Deficits, Neuropathology, and Lethality in P301S Tau Transgenic Mice. *J Neurosci*, 38(1), 74-92. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1483-17.2017
- Cipriani, A., Williams, T., Nikolakopoulou, A., Salanti, G., Chaimani, A., Ipser, J., . . . Stein, D. J. (2017). Comparative efficacy and acceptability of pharmacological treatments for post-traumatic stress disorder in adults: a network meta-analysis. *Psychol Med*, 1-10. doi:10.1017/S003329171700349X
- Counts, S. E., Perez, S. E., Ginsberg, S. D., & Mufson, E. J. (2010). Neuroprotective role for galanin in Alzheimer's disease. *EXS*, 102, 143-162.
- Davidson, S., Lear, M., Shanley, L., Hing, B., Baizan-Edge, A., Herwig, A., . . . MacKenzie, A. (2011). Differential activity by polymorphic variants of a remote enhancer that supports galanin expression in the hypothalamus and amygdala: implications for obesity, depression and alcoholism. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 36(11), 2211-2221. doi:10.1038/npp.2011.93

- Davies, M. F., Tsui, J., Flannery, J. A., Li, X., DeLorey, T. M., & Hoffman, B. B. (2004). Activation of alpha2 adrenergic receptors suppresses fear conditioning: expression of c-Fos and phosphorylated CREB in mouse amygdala. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29(2), 229-239. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1300324
- Do-Monte, F. H., Kincheski, G. C., Pavesi, E., Sordi, R., Assreuy, J., & Carobrez, A. P. (2010). Role of beta-adrenergic receptors in the ventromedial prefrontal cortex during contextual fear extinction in rats. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 94(3), 318-328. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2010.07.004
- Elliott-Hunt, C. R., Holmes, F. E., Hartley, D. M., Perez, S., Mufson, E. J., & Wynick, D. (2011). Endogenous galanin protects mouse hippocampal neurons against amyloid toxicity in vitro via activation of galanin receptor-2. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 25(3), 455-462. doi:10.3233/JAD-2011-110011
- Elliott-Hunt, C. R., Marsh, B., Bacon, A., Pope, R., Vanderplank, P., & Wynick, D. (2004). Galanin acts as a neuroprotective factor to the hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101(14), 5105-5110. doi:10.1073/pnas.0304823101
- Elliott-Hunt, C. R., Pope, R. J., Vanderplank, P., & Wynick, D. (2007). Activation of the galanin receptor 2 (GalR2) protects the hippocampus from neuronal damage. *J Neurochem*, *100*(3), 780-789. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04239.x
- Etkin, A., & Wager, T. D. (2007). Functional neuroimaging of anxiety: a meta-analysis of emotional processing in PTSD, social anxiety disorder, and specific phobia. Am J Psychiatry, 164(10), 1476-1488. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.07030504
- Fitzgerald, P. J., Giustino, T. F., Seemann, J. R., & Maren, S. (2015). Noradrenergic blockade stabilizes prefrontal activity and enables fear extinction under stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, 112(28), E3729-3737. doi:10.1073/pnas.1500682112
- Gazarini, L., Stern, C. A., Carobrez, A. P., & Bertoglio, L. J. (2013). Enhanced noradrenergic activity potentiates fear memory consolidation and reconsolidation by differentially recruiting alpha1- and beta-adrenergic receptors. *Learn Mem*, 20(4), 210-219. doi:10.1101/lm.030007.112
- Goldstein, R. B., Smith, S. M., Chou, S. P., Saha, T. D., Jung, J., Zhang, H., . . . Grant, B. F. (2016). The epidemiology of DSM-5 posttraumatic stress disorder in the United States: results from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions-III. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol, 51*(8), 1137-1148. doi:10.1007/s00127-016-1208-5
- Habert-Ortoli, E., Amiranoff, B., Loquet, I., Laburthe, M., & Mayaux, J. F. (1994). Molecular cloning of a functional human galanin receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 91(21), 9780-9783.
- Hobson, S. A., Bacon, A., Elliot-Hunt, C. R., Holmes, F. E., Kerr, N. C., Pope, R., . . . Wynick, D. (2008). Galanin acts as a trophic factor to the central and peripheral nervous systems. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 65(12), 1806-1812. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8154-7

- Hobson, S. A., Holmes, F. E., Kerr, N. C., Pope, R. J., & Wynick, D. (2006). Mice deficient for galanin receptor 2 have decreased neurite outgrowth from adult sensory neurons and impaired pain-like behaviour. *J Neurochem*, 99(3), 1000-1010. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04143.x
- Hobson, S. A., Vanderplank, P. A., Pope, R. J., Kerr, N. C., & Wynick, D. (2013). Galanin stimulates neurite outgrowth from sensory neurons by inhibition of Cdc42 and Rho GTPases and activation of cofilin. *J Neurochem*, 127(2), 199-208. doi:10.1111/jnc.12379
- Holets, V. R., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Terenius, L., & Goldstein, M. (1988). Locus coeruleus neurons in the rat containing neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase or galanin and their efferent projections to the spinal cord, cerebral cortex and hypothalamus. *Neuroscience*, 24(3), 893-906.
- Hoskins, M., Pearce, J., Bethell, A., Dankova, L., Barbui, C., Tol, W. A., ... Bisson, J. I. (2015). Pharmacotherapy for post-traumatic stress disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Psychiatry*, 206(2), 93-100. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.114.148551
- Hudson, S. M., Whiteside, T. E., Lorenz, R. A., & Wargo, K. A. (2012). Prazosin for the treatment of nightmares related to posttraumatic stress disorder: a review of the literature. *Prim Care Companion CNS Disord*, 14(2). doi:10.4088/PCC.11r01222
- Juhasz, G., Hullam, G., Eszlari, N., Gonda, X., Antal, P., Anderson, I. M., . . . Bagdy, G. (2014). Brain galanin system genes interact with life stresses in depression-related phenotypes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 111(16), E1666-1673. doi:10.1073/pnas.1403649111
- Jungnickel, S. R., & Gundlach, A. L. (2005). [1251]-Galanin binding in brain of wildtype, and galanin- and GalR1-knockout mice: strain and species differences in GalR1 density and distribution. *Neuroscience*, 131(2), 407-421. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004.11.023
- Karlsson, R. M., Holmes, A., Heilig, M., & Crawley, J. N. (2005). Anxiolytic-like actions of centrally-administered neuropeptide Y, but not galanin, in C57BL/6J mice. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 80(3), 427-436. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2004.12.009
- Kinney, J. W., Starosta, G., Holmes, A., Wrenn, C. C., Yang, R. J., Harris, A. P., . . . Crawley, J. N. (2002). Deficits in trace cued fear conditioning in galanin-treated rats and galanin-overexpressing transgenic mice. *Learn Mem*, 9(4), 178-190. doi:10.1101/m.49502
- Knapska, E., Macias, M., Mikosz, M., Nowak, A., Owczarek, D., Wawrzyniak, M., . . . Kaczmarek, L. (2012). Functional anatomy of neural circuits regulating fear and extinction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109(42), 17093-17098. doi:10.1073/pnas.1202087109
- Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., & Kofler, B. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol Rev*, 67(1), 118-175. doi:10.1124/pr.112.006536

- Le Maitre, E., Barde, S. S., Palkovits, M., Diaz-Heijtz, R., & Hokfelt, T. G. (2013). Distinct features of neurotransmitter systems in the human brain with focus on the galanin system in locus coeruleus and dorsal raphe. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *110*(6), E536-545. doi:10.1073/pnas.1221378110
- Likhtik, E., & Paz, R. (2015). Amygdala-prefrontal interactions in (mal)adaptive learning. *Trends Neurosci, 38*(3), 158-166. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2014.12.007
- McDonald, M. P., Gleason, T. C., Robinson, J. K., & Crawley, J. N. (1998). Galanin inhibits performance on rodent memory tasks. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 863, 305-322.
- McGaugh, J. L. (2004). The amygdala modulates the consolidation of memories of emotionally arousing experiences. *Annu Rev Neurosci*, 27, 1-28. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144157
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Cuello, A. C., Oertel, W. H., Verhofstad, A., & Goldstein, M. (1986). Coexistence of galanin-like immunoreactivity with catecholamines, 5-hydroxytryptamine, GABA and neuropeptides in the rat CNS. *J Neurosci*, 6(12), 3640-3654.
- Milad, M. R., Vidal-Gonzalez, I., & Quirk, G. J. (2004). Electrical stimulation of medial prefrontal cortex reduces conditioned fear in a temporally specific manner. *Behav Neurosci*, *118*(2), 389-394. doi:10.1037/0735-7044.118.2.389
- Mueller, D., & Cahill, S. P. (2010). Noradrenergic modulation of extinction learning and exposure therapy. *Behav Brain Res*, 208(1), 1-11. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2009.11.025
- Murchison, C. F., Schutsky, K., Jin, S. H., & Thomas, S. A. (2011). Norepinephrine and ss(1)adrenergic signaling facilitate activation of hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neurons during contextual memory retrieval. *Neuroscience*, 181, 109-116. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.02.049
- Murchison, C. F., Zhang, X. Y., Zhang, W. P., Ouyang, M., Lee, A., & Thomas, S. A. (2004). A distinct role for norepinephrine in memory retrieval. *Cell*, *117*(1), 131-143.
- O'Donnell, D., Ahmad, S., Wahlestedt, C., & Walker, P. (1999). Expression of the novel galanin receptor subtype GALR2 in the adult rat CNS: distinct distribution from GALR1. *J Comp Neurol*, 409(3), 469-481.
- O'Donnell, T., Hegadoren, K. M., & Coupland, N. C. (2004). Noradrenergic mechanisms in the pathophysiology of post-traumatic stress disorder. *Neuropsychobiology*, *50*(4), 273-283. doi:10.1159/000080952
- Perez, S. E., Wynick, D., Steiner, R. A., & Mufson, E. J. (2001). Distribution of galaninergic immunoreactivity in the brain of the mouse. *J Comp Neurol*, 434(2), 158-185.

- Pieribone, V. A., Xu, Z. Q., Zhang, X., Grillner, S., Bartfai, T., & Hokfelt, T. (1995). Galanin induces a hyperpolarization of norepinephrine-containing locus coeruleus neurons in the brainstem slice. *Neuroscience*, 64(4), 861-874.
- Pirondi, S., Fernandez, M., Schmidt, R., Hokfelt, T., Giardino, L., & Calza, L. (2005). The galanin-R2 agonist AR-M1896 reduces glutamate toxicity in primary neural hippocampal cells. *J Neurochem*, 95(3), 821-833. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03437.x
- Rodriguez-Romaguera, J., Sotres-Bayon, F., Mueller, D., & Quirk, G. J. (2009). Systemic propranolol acts centrally to reduce conditioned fear in rats without impairing extinction. *Biol Psychiatry*, 65(10), 887-892. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.01.009
- Sciolino, N. R., Smith, J. M., Stranahan, A. M., Freeman, K. G., Edwards, G. L., Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2015). Galanin mediates features of neural and behavioral stress resilience afforded by exercise. *Neuropharmacology*, 89, 255-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.09.029
- Sierra-Mercado, D., Padilla-Coreano, N., & Quirk, G. J. (2011). Dissociable roles of prelimbic and infralimbic cortices, ventral hippocampus, and basolateral amygdala in the expression and extinction of conditioned fear. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 36(2), 529-538. doi:10.1038/npp.2010.184
- Smith, K. E., Walker, M. W., Artymyshyn, R., Bard, J., Borowsky, B., Tamm, J. A., . . . Jones, K. A. (1998). Cloned human and rat galanin GALR3 receptors. Pharmacology and activation of G-protein inwardly rectifying K+ channels. *J Biol Chem*, 273(36), 23321-23326.
- Southwick, S. M., Morgan, C. A., 3rd, Bremner, A. D., Grillon, C. G., Krystal, J. H., Nagy, L. M., & Charney, D. S. (1997). Noradrenergic alterations in posttraumatic stress disorder. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 821, 125-141.
- Unschuld, P. G., Ising, M., Roeske, D., Erhardt, A., Specht, M., Kloiber, S., . . . Binder, E. B. (2010). Gender-specific association of galanin polymorphisms with HPA-axis dysregulation, symptom severity, and antidepressant treatment response. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 35(7), 1583-1592. doi:10.1038/npp.2010.30
- Vidal-Gonzalez, I., Vidal-Gonzalez, B., Rauch, S. L., & Quirk, G. J. (2006). Microstimulation reveals opposing influences of prelimbic and infralimbic cortex on the expression of conditioned fear. *Learn Mem*, 13(6), 728-733. doi:10.1101/lm.306106
- Vila-Porcile, E., Xu, Z. Q., Mailly, P., Nagy, F., Calas, A., Hokfelt, T., & Landry, M. (2009). Dendritic synthesis and release of the neuropeptide galanin: morphological evidence from studies on rat locus coeruleus neurons. *J Comp Neurol*, 516(3), 199-212. doi:10.1002/cne.22105
- Wang, S., Hashemi, T., Fried, S., Clemmons, A. L., & Hawes, B. E. (1998). Differential intracellular signaling of the GalR1 and GalR2 galanin receptor subtypes. *Biochemistry*, 37(19), 6711-6717. doi:10.1021/bi9728405

- Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2016). Regulation of neurological and neuropsychiatric phenotypes by locus coeruleus-derived galanin. *Brain Res*, 1641(Pt B), 320-337. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.11.025
- Wray, N. R., Pergadia, M. L., Blackwood, D. H., Penninx, B. W., Gordon, S. D., Nyholt, D. R., . . Sullivan, P. F. (2012). Genome-wide association study of major depressive disorder: new results, meta-analysis, and lessons learned. *Mol Psychiatry*, 17(1), 36-48. doi:10.1038/mp.2010.109
- Wrenn, C. C., Kinney, J. W., Marriott, L. K., Holmes, A., Harris, A. P., Saavedra, M. C., . . . Crawley, J. N. (2004). Learning and memory performance in mice lacking the GAL-R1 subtype of galanin receptor. *Eur J Neurosci, 19*(5), 1384-1396. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2004.03214.x
- Wrenn, C. C., Marriott, L. K., Kinney, J. W., Holmes, A., Wenk, G. L., & Crawley, J. N. (2002). Galanin peptide levels in hippocampus and cortex of galanin-overexpressing transgenic mice evaluated for cognitive performance. *Neuropeptides*, 36(6), 413-426.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zheng, K., & Hokfelt, T. (2005). Electrophysiological studies on galanin effects in brain--progress during the last six years. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 269-275. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.02.003

CHAPTER 3

EFFECTS OF GALNON ON DEPRESSION-LIKE BEHAVIOR AND BRAIN MONOAMINE CONTENT IN A MODEL OF CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN²

²Hooversmith, J. M., Williams III, K. C., Moore, E., Ali, A., Harbert, A. L., MohanKumar, S. M. J., MohanKumar, P. S., Miller, L. L., & Holmes, P. V. To be submitted to Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry

Abstract

Novel strategies to treat comorbid pain and depression concurrently are needed. Dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system is implicated in comorbid pain and depression. Projections from the locus coeruleus modulate mesolimbic dopamine activity via norepinephrine and galanin release, which are both involved in stress, pain, anxiety, and depression. Thus, the galanin system is a potential therapeutic target for treating comorbid pain and depression. We induced a model of chronic inflammatory pain in male Sprague-Dawley rats via intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA; 50 ul) administration, or saline for control. The galanin agonist galnon (2 mg/kg, i.p.) or saline was then administered for 9 days, after which anxiety- and depressionrelated behaviors were measured. Whole tissue monoamine content was also measured in the ventral midbrain, ventral striatum, locus coeruleus, and medial prefrontal cortex using HPLC. CFA administration reduced sucrose consumption one and seven days after injections and increased immobility time during forced swim stress eight days after injections. Galnon did not alter the effects of CFA on sucrose consumption, but did attenuate its effects on forced swim stress. CFA administration did not affect anxiety-like behaviors measured on the elevated plus maze or in the open field. CFA administration reduced dopamine levels in the ventral midbrain, but this effect was not altered by galnon administration. These data are consistent with dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system in comorbid pain and depression, but do not provide strong support for a therapeutic role for galnon.

Introduction

Comorbid chronic pain and depression pose a major health concern. People with conditions characterized by chronic pain, such as rheumatoid arthritis and fibromyalgia, are more likely to experience symptoms of depression than the general population. Furthermore, people with depression report pain symptoms more frequently than non-depressed populations. The presence of comorbid pain is associated with increased severity of depression and poorer treatment outcomes. Likewise, the presence of comorbid depression is associated with poorer treatment outcomes for patients with conditions characterized by chronic pain (Bair, Robinson, Katon, & Kroenke, 2003). Anti-depressants are commonly prescribed to treat comorbid pain and depression; however, evidence of their efficacy in treating both conditions is limited (Bair et al., 2003; Richards, Whittle, & Buchbinder, 2011). Therefore, development of novel strategies to effectively treat both conditions concurrently is critical.

Intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) is a well-established rodent model of chronic inflammatory pain (Ren & Dubner, 1999). CFA injection induces a rapid and robust increase in inflammation and hyperalgesia that lasts for several weeks without significantly altering locomotor behavior or causing tissue damage (Ren & Dubner, 1999). Intraplantar CFA can be employed to study the shared neurobiology of comorbid chronic pain and depression because administration of CFA also induces a depression-like behavioral phenotype in the rodent. For example, intraplantar CFA injection has been shown to alter sleep structure (Pankova, Popkova, Vetrile, Basharova, & Krupina, 2001) and reduce sucrose consumption, a putative measure of anhedonia-like behavior in rodents (Refsgaard, Hoffmann-Petersen, Sahlholt, Pickering, & Andreasen, 2016; Shi, Wang, & Luo, 2010). CFA administration has also been shown to increase immobility time during forced swim (Borges,

Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2014; G. F. Zhang et al., 2016) and decrease social interaction time (Gregoire, Wattiez, Etienne, Marchand, & Ardid, 2014; Parent et al., 2012).

Other known behavioral effects of CFA administration implicate dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system in the link between chronic pain and depression (Betourne et al., 2008; Hipolito et al., 2015; Schwartz et al., 2014). For example, intraplantar administration of CFA has been shown to transiently decrease the rate of intracranial self-stimulation of the medial forebrain bundle (Leitl et al., 2014). Evidence suggests that such behavioral changes might be mediated by altered function of dopaminergic projections from the ventral tegmental area to the nucleus accumbens (Cano et al., 2001; Hipolito et al., 2015; Pais-Vieira, Mendes-Pinto, Lima, & Galhardo, 2009; Schwartz et al., 2014). However, the effects of CFA administration on monoamine content in the mesolimbic dopamine pathway and upstream regions are not well-characterized.

One upstream circuit that is critical for mesolimbic dopamine activity is the noradrenergic locus coeruleus. Galanin is a 29-amino acid neuropeptide that is extensively colocalized in these noradrenergic neurons (Lang et al., 2015; Melander, Hokfelt, Nilsson, & Brodin, 1986; Melander, Hokfelt, & Rokaeus, 1986). (Holets, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, Terenius, & Goldstein, 1988; Melander, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, et al., 1986; Xu & Hokfelt, 1997) and modulates their activity (Counts et al., 2002; Ericson & Ahlenius, 1999; Tsuda, Tsuda, Nishio, Masuyama, & Goldstein, 1998; Xu, Zhang, Pieribone, Grillner, & Hokfelt, 1998; Xu, Zheng, & Hokfelt, 2005). Galanin has well-established roles in modulating anxiety-like behavior (Weinshenker & Holmes, 2016), depression-like behavior (Millon et al., 2017), and pain at spinal and supraspinal levels (Lang et al., 2015). Notably, galanin has been shown to exert antinociceptive effects in models of inflammatory pain (Hua et al., 2004; Hua et al., 2005; Sun, Gu, Lundeberg, & Yu,

2003; Xiong, Gao, Sapra, & Yu, 2005; Yang et al., 2015; M. L. Zhang, Fu, & Yu, 2017). Therefore, the galanin system is a potential therapeutic target for treating comorbid pain and depression.

We investigated the effects of chronic inflammatory pain induced by intraplantar CFA injection on anxiety- and depression-related behaviors and monoamine levels within the mesolimbic dopamine system. Because stress is well-known to increase vulnerability to depression, we also evaluated whether the effects of CFA would be exacerbated by stress. Furthermore, we investigated the therapeutic potential for galnon, a non-specific, non-peptide agonist of the galanin receptors (Saar et al., 2002), with anxiolytic (Kozlovsky, Matar, Kaplan, Zohar, & Cohen, 2009; Rajarao et al., 2007), anti-depressant (Lu et al., 2005; Rajarao et al., 2007), and analgesic properties (W. P. Wu et al., 2003). We hypothesized that galnon would attenuate the neurobiological and behavioral effects of chronic inflammatory pain.

Experimental Methods

Subjects

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (N = 48; Envigo, Prattville, AL) were obtained at 175 - 200 g and given ad libitum food and water. Rats were housed individually in clear polycarbonate cages (50 x 30 x 30 cm) at 23 ± 3 °C on a 12:12 reverse light:dark cycle. All behavioral testing occurred during the dark cycle. Procedures were conducted in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Publication No. 85 – 23, revised 2013). Experiments were approved by University of Georgia IACUC.

General Experimental Protocol

Rats were acclimated to the facility for 6-10 days upon arrival. Following acclimation, rats were injected with saline (n = 32) or CFA (n = 33), as described below, to induce chronic

inflammatory pain. Intraplantar injections were followed by 9 days of drug treatment with galnon (n = 16) or saline (n = 32). Rats in the stress group (n = 33) were exposed to forced swim stress 8 days after intraplantar injections; control rats (n = 32) were brought into the testing room but remained undisturbed in their home cages. All rats underwent a battery of behavioral tests 9 days after intraplantar injections. Rats were euthanized via rapid decapitation following behavioral testing on day 9. Non-stressed groups were: rats that received intraplantar injections of saline and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (Sal/Veh; n = 8) or galnon (Sal/Gal; n = 8) and rats that received intraplantar injections of CFA and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (CFA/Veh; n = 8) or galnon (CFA/Gal; n = 8). Stressed groups were: rats that received intraplantar injections of saline and daily intraperitoneal injections of CFA (fssCFA/Veh; n = 8) and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (sal/Veh; n = 8) and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (sal/Veh; n = 8) and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (sal/Veh; n = 8) or galnon (CFA/Gal; n = 8). Stressed groups were: rats that received intraplantar injections of vehicle saline and daily intraperitoneal intraplantar injections of vehicle (Sal/Veh; n = 8) and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicle (Sal/Veh; n = 8) and call intraplantar injections of vehicles of saline (fssSal/Veh; n = 8) or CFA (fssCFA/Veh; n = 8) and daily intraperitoneal injections of vehicles.

Inflammation Induction and Drug Administration

Rats were briefly anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5% in O2) and the left hindpaw was swabbed with 70% ETOH. Rats were then injected with CFA (50 ul; Sigma Aldrich) or saline into the intraplantar region of the left hindpaw. Injections were delivered through a 26G needle over 30 sec. Needles were left in place for an additional 30 sec to minimize backflow. Calipers were used to measure the dorsal-ventral width (mm) of the paw at the injection site immediately before and every day after intraplantar injections for the duration of the experiment. Beginning immediately after intraplantar injections, rats received daily intraperitoneal injections of galnon sonicated with 1% DMSO in saline (2 mg/kg; Bachem Americas) or saline for 9 days in a volume of 2 ml/kg.

Behavioral Manipulations and Testing

Forced swim stress

Rats were placed in the center of a cylindrical glass tank (61 cm tall, 20 cm diameter) with 23-25 °C water filled to a depth of 30 cm for 15 min. Rats were able to swim or float without their hindlimbs touching the bottom. Time spent immobile and swimming was recorded. After the test, rats were towel dried and placed back in their home cages. Control rats were transported to the testing room for 15 min but did not undergo forced swim stress.

Sucrose preference

Training for the sucrose preference test began three days before intraplantar injections. For the first training trial, two sipper tubes were filled with tap water and placed in the home cage for 24 hours to allow rats to habituate to the presence of two bottles. The water in both bottles was replaced with 1% sucrose solution the following day for 24 hr to allow the rats to habituate to the sucrose solution. On test days the rats were presented with one bottle of tap water and one bottle of 1% sucrose solution for 24 hours. Bottles were weighed before each trial and 1 and 24 hours after each trial began to determine the amount of volume consumed from each bottle. Sucrose consumption was measured one day before CFA, one day after CFA, and seven days after CFA.

Open field

The apparatus was a transparent plexiglass open-field chamber (43.3 cm long x 43.4 cm wide x 30.5 cm high; Med Associates, St. Albans, VT). Rats were placed in the back-left corner of the arena and undisturbed for 10 min. Behavior was continuously recorded via infrared beam breaks (ENV-520, Med Associates) and monitored by an experimenter blind to experimental

conditions. Total distance traveled, rearing, and center time and entries were measured. Animals were returned to their home cages after testing.

Elevated plus maze

The wooden elevated plus maze was elevated 50cm above the floor and consisted of two opposite open arms (45 cm x 9 cm), two opposite closed arms (45 cm x 9 cm x 38 cm), and a central platform (9 cm x 9 cm). A 15 W bulb placed 1 m above maze illuminated the center platform (15 lx). Each rat was placed in the center of the maze facing an open arm of the maze opposite the experimenter. Behavior was recorded for 5 min. An experimenter blind to group assignment scored open and closed arm time and entries from a video monitor hidden behind a divider during testing.

Tissue and Serum Processing

Blood collection and corticosterone quantification

Rats were euthanized via rapid decapitation between 95 and 105 min after being tested on the elevated plus maze. Trunk blood was collected into serum tubes. After clot formation, samples were centrifuged at 1000 x g for 10 min at 4 °C. Supernatant was stored in 0.5 ml Eppendorf microcentrifuge tubes at -20 °C until further processing.

Corticosterone levels (ng/ml) were measured in serum using a corticosterone parameter assay kit (R&D Systems; KGE009) according to instructions provided with the kit. *Tissue collection and high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)*

Brains were extracted, and the ventral midbrain, ventral striatum, medial prefrontal cortex, and dorsal pons were dissected on a cold metal plate, placed into 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes, frozen on dry ice, and stored at -80 °C until use.

Tissue was analyzed for norepinephrine, dopamine, DOPAC, serotonin, and 5-HIAA using HPLC with electrochemical detection (HPLC-EC). Tissue was homogenized in 400 ul of KRH buffer. 25 ul of the homogenate was added to 125 ul of 0.05 M perchloric acid. An aliquot of the sample was used for protein estimation (MicroBCA assay, Pierce, Rockford, IL). Samples were then centrifuged at 13,000 x g for 7 min at 25 C. The supernatant was injected with the internal standard, dihydroxybenzylamine (DHBA; 0.05 M) into the autoinjector (SIL-20AC) for HPLC-EC analysis. The rest of the HPLC-EC system consisted of a Luna 5 um C18 reverse phase column (250 x 4.6 mm; Phenomenex, Torrance, CA), a CTO-20AC column oven (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD; 37 C), and an LC-4C detector (Bioanalytical Systems, West Lafayette, IN). The flow rate of the mobile phase (153.10 mM chloroacetic acid, 1.55 mM octanesulfunic acid, 0.86 mM Ultrapure EDTA, 116.30 mM sodium hydroxide, 46.90 mM acetonitrile, 1.20 mM tetrahydrofuran) was set to 1.8 ml/min using an LC-20AD pump (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD). Neurotransmitter concentration in tissue samples were expressed as pg/ug of protein.

Statistical Analysis

Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.03 software. Outliers were removed using the ROUT method. Unless otherwise stated, two-way (inflammation x drug treatment) ANOVAs were performed and were followed by Fisher's LSD post hoc tests.

Results

Weight and Paw Inflammation

A two-way (group x day) repeated measures ANOVA was performed to determine the effects of CFA and galnon on paw swelling over the 10-day experiment (Figure 3.1). Because stress occurred on Day 9 and had no effect on paw width on Day 10, stressed and non-stressed

rats were combined for analysis. There was a significant interaction between group and day, F(27, 549) = 27.00, p < 0.001. Fisher's LSD post-hoc analyses revealed that there were no differences in baseline paw width between groups on Day 1, but that CFA/Veh rats and CFA/Gal rats had increased paw width on Days 2-10 compared to Sal/Veh and Sal/Gal rats.

A two-way (group x day) repeated measures ANOVA was performed to determine the effects of CFA and galnon on weight over the 10-day experiment (Figure 3.1). Because stress occurred on Day 9 and had no effect on weight on Day 10, stressed and non-stressed rats were combined for analysis. There was a significant interaction between group and day, F(27, 549) = 6.20, *p*<0.001. Fisher's LSD post-hoc analyses revealed that there were no differences in baseline weight between groups on Day 1, but that Sal/Veh rats weighed significantly more than all other groups on Days 2 through 10.



Figure 3.1. (a) Intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) induced localized swelling of the left hind paw for at least 9 days post-injection in galnon and saline treated rats. *p \leq 0.0001 compared to saline-saline same day. (b) CFA and galnon administration decreased weight for the duration of the experiment. *p \leq 0.01 Saline/Vehicle compared to all other groups same day. Error bars represent SEM.

Sucrose Preference

A two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVA was performed on baseline sucrose

consumption one day before intraplantar injections (data not shown). Results showed that there

were no differences between rats on baseline measures of sucrose consumption, F(1, 60) = 0.67, p = 0.42 (inflammation), F(1, 60) = 0.53, p = 0.47 (drug).

A two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVA was performed on sucrose consumption one day after intraplantar injections (Figure 3.2). Results showed that there was a significant interaction between inflammation and drug on sucrose consumption one-day post injections, F(1, 59) = 7.40, p = 0.01. Fisher's LSD post-hoc analyses showed that CFA reduced sucrose consumption in CFA/Veh rats, p < 0.001, and CFA/Gal rats, p = 0.01, compared to Sal/Veh rats. Furthermore, galnon reduced sucrose consumption in Sal/Gal rats, p = 0.01, compared to Sal/Veh rats.

A two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVA was performed on sucrose consumption seven days after intraplantar injections (Figure 3.2). Results showed that there was a main effect of inflammation on sucrose consumption seven-days post injection, F(1, 59) = 7.00, p = 0.01; CFA/Sal and CFA/Gal rats consumed less sucrose than Sal/Veh rats. Galnon alone did not affect sucrose consumption, F(1, 59) = 0.07, p = 0.79.

Forced Swim Stress

A subset of animals was exposed to 15 min of forced swim stress eight days after intraplantar injections of saline or CFA. Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on immobility and swim time (Figure 3.3). Results showed that there were nearsignificant interactions between inflammation and drug on immobility time, F(1, 26) = 3.80, p = 0.06, and swim time, F(1, 26) = 3.80, p 0.06. Because the trend was nearly significant, Fisher's LSD post-hoc analyses were performed. Post-hocs showed that fssCFA/Veh animals spent significantly more time immobile, p = 0.03, and less time swimming, p = 0.03, than fssSal/Veh animals. Neither fssSal/Gal nor fssCFA/Gal rats were different from fssSal/Veh controls on immobility or swim time.



Figure 3.2. Administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) decreased sucrose consumption one (a) and seven (b) days later in vehicle- and galnon-treated rats. Daily administration of galnon decreased sucrose consumption in saline-treated rats one day (a), but not seven days (b), after intraplantar injections. $*p \le 0.05$, $**p \le 0.01$, $***p \le 0.001$ compared to Saline/Vehicle. Error bars represent SEM.



Figure 3.3. Intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) increased the percent of time spent immobile during the 15-min forced swim stress procedure for vehicle-treated rats eight days later. Galnon blunted the effects of CFA. *p \leq 0.05 compared to Saline/Vehicle. Error bars represent SEM.

Effects of CFA and Galnon on Anxiety-Related Behaviors in Non-Stressed Animals

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on behaviors measured in the open field nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Figure 3.4). Results showed that there was no effect of inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.22, p = 0.64, nor drug, F(1, 27) = 0.29, p = 0.29

0.59, on ambulatory time. There was a significant main effect of inflammation on rearing time, F(1, 27) = 4.40, p = 0.05, with CFA-treated rats rearing less than saline-treated rats. There was a significant interaction between inflammation and drug on center time, F(1, 26) = 6.6, p = 0.02. Post-hoc analyses revealed that Sal/Gal rats spent more time in the center than Sal/Veh rats, p = 0.001, CFA/Veh rats, p = 0.01, and CFA/Gal rats, p = 0.01. CFA/Gal rats were no different from Sal/Veh controls, p = 0.36. There was a significant main effect of drug on perimeter time, F(1, 28) = 5.00, p = 0.03, with galnon-treated rats spending less time in the perimeter than vehicletreated rats.



Figure 3.4. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) or saline and chronic treatment with galnon or vehicle on behavior of non-stressed rats during 10-min exploration of a novel open field chamber 9 days later. *p \leq 0.05 compared to Saline/Vehicle. ##p \leq 0.01, ###p \leq 0.001 compared to saline/galnon. Error bars represent SEM.

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on behaviors measured on the elevated plus maze nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Figure 3.5). Results showed that there was no effect of drug, F(1, 25) = 0.86, p = 0.36, or inflammation, F(1, 25) = 2.60, p = 0.12, on open arm time. However, there was a significant interaction between drug and inflammation on open arm entries, F(1, 26) = 4.40, p = 0.05. Post-hoc analyses showed that galnon increased open arm entries in Sal/Gal rats, p = 0.08, but not CFA/Gal rats, p = 0.98. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 27) = 0.016, p = 0.69, or inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.02, p = 0.88, on closed arm time. Nor was there an effect of drug, F(1, 27) = 0.17, p = 0.68, nor inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.22, p = 0.64, on closed arm entries. There was also no effect of drug, F(1, 27) = 0.72, p = 0.40, or inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.22, p = 0.65, on total arm entries.



Figure 3.5. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) or saline and chronic treatment with galnon or vehicle on behavior of non-stressed rats during 5-min exploration of an elevated plus maze 9 days later. Error bars represent SEM.

Effects of CFA and Stress on Anxiety-Related Behaviors in Vehicle-Treated Animals

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on behaviors measured in the open field nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Figure 3.6). Results showed that there was no effect of stress, F(1, 28) = 0.55, p = 0.46, or inflammation, F(1, 28) = 0.82, p = 0.37, on ambulatory time in the open field for vehicle-treated animals. There was a main effect of inflammation on rearing time, F(1, 26) = 6.90, p = 0.01, with CFA-treated animals rearing less than saline-treated animals, but no effect of stress on rearing time, F(1, 26) = 0.18, p = 0.68. There was no effect of stress on center time, F(1, 24) = 1.30, p = 0.26, or perimeter time, F(1, 28) = 0.94, p = 0.34. Nor was there an effect of inflammation on center time, F(1, 24) = 1.00, p = 0.75, or perimeter time, F(1, 28) = 0.45, p = 0.51.



Figure 3.6. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) or saline in nonstressed (No FSS) and stressed (FSS) vehicle-treated rats on behavior during 10-min exploration of a novel open field chamber 9 days later. ${}^{\#}p \le 0.05$ compared to CFA/FSS. Error bars represent SEM.

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on behaviors measured in the elevated plus maze nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Figure 3.7). There were significant main effects of stress, F(1, 26) = 6.40, p = 0.02, and inflammation, F(1, 26) = 6.20, p = 0.02, on open arm time. Stressed animals spent more time on the open arm than non-stressed animals and animals treated with CFA spent more time on the open arm than animals treated with saline. There was a significant main effect of inflammation on open arm entries, F(1, 25) = 5.30, p = 0.03, with CFA-treated animals entering the open arm more than animals treated with saline, but there was no effect of stress on open arm entries, F(1, 25) = 1.20, p = 0.28. There was no effect of stress on closed arm time, F(1, 28) = 0.77, p = 0.39, or entries, F(1, 27) = 0.38, p = 0.54. Neither was there an effect of inflammation on closed arm time, F(1,28) = 2.10, p = 0.16, or entries, F(1, 27) = 0.28, p = 0.60. There was also no effect of stress, F(1,25) = 1.60, p = 0.21, or inflammation, F(1, 25) = 0.01, p = 0.93, on total arm entries.



Figure 3.7. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) or saline in non-stressed (No FSS) and stressed (FSS) vehicle-treated rats on behavior during 5-min exploration of an elevated plus maze 9 days later. * $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.001$ compared to Saline/No FSS. Error bars represent SEM.

Effects of CFA and Galnon on Brain Monoamine Content in Non-Stressed Animals

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the

ventral striatum nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Table 3.1). There was

a trend towards a main effect of drug, F(1, 26) = 3.50, p = 0.07, but no effect of inflammation, F(1, 26) = 0.003, p = 0.95, on norepinephrine in the ventral striatum; galnon decreased norepinephrine levels in the ventral striatum. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 24) = 0.02, p = 0.90, or inflammation, F(1, 24) = 0.38, p = 0.54, on DOPAC in the ventral striatum (Figure 3.8). There was a significant interaction between drug and inflammation on dopamine in the ventral striatum, F(1, 26) = 5.20, p = 0.03 (Figure 8). Galnon significantly increased dopamine levels in the ventral striatum of saline-treated rats (p < 0.01), but not CFA-treated rats (p = 0.49), compared to Sal/Veh rats. CFA alone had no effect on dopamine levels in the ventral striatum (p = 0.41). There was no effect of drug, F(1, 24) = 2.60, p = 0.12, or inflammation, F(1, 24) = 0.02, p = 0.90, on 5HIAA in the ventral striatum. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 26) = 1.20, p =0.28, or inflammation, F(1, 26) = 1.10, p = 0.30, on serotonin in the ventral striatum.



Figure 3.8. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) and galnon on dopamine (DA; a, c) and DOPAC (b, d) in the ventral midbrain (VM; a, b) and ventral striatum (VS; c, d) of nonstressed animals. CFA significantly reduced dopamine (p = 0.01) and DOPAC (p = 0.08)levels in the VM. There was a significant interaction between drug and inflammation on dopamine in the VS (VS; p =0.03). *p \leq 0.05, **p \leq 0.01 compared to Saline/Vehicle, [#]p < $0.05^{-, \#} p \le 0.01$ compared to CFA/Galnon.

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the ventral midbrain nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Table 3.1). There was a significant interaction between inflammation and drug on norepinephrine levels in the ventral midbrain, F(1, 26) = 7.10, p = 0.01. Neither CFA (p = 0.58) nor galnon (p = 0.45) alone affected norepinephrine levels in the ventral midbrain. However, ventral midbrain norepinephrine levels were lower in CFA/Gal animals, compared to Sal/Veh animals (p = 0.02). There was a significant main effect of drug, F(1, 26) = 4.40, p = 0.05, on DOPAC levels in the ventral midbrain and a trend towards a significant main effect of inflammation, F(1, 26) = 3.40, p = 0.08 (Figure 3.8); CFA reduced and galnon significantly reduced DOPAC in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of drug, F(1,28) = 1.10, p = 0.30, on dopamine in the ventral midbrain, but there was a significant main effect of inflammation, F(1, 28) = 8.20, p = 0.01(Figure 3.8); CFA significantly reduced dopamine in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 27) = 2.6, p = 0.12, or inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.24, p = 0.63, on 5HIAA in the ventral midbrain. There was a significant main effect of drug, F(1, 27) = 4.60, p = 0.04, and a trend towards a significant main effect of inflammation, F(1, 27) = 3.30, p = 0.08, on serotonin levels in the ventral midbrain; CFA decreased and galnon significantly decreased serotonin in the ventral midbrain.

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the dorsal pons nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Table 3.1). There was no effect of drug, F(1, 25) = 0.05, p = 0.82, or inflammation, F(1, 25) = 0.10, p = 0.76, on norepinephrine levels in the dorsal pons. There were significant interactions between drug and inflammation on DOPAC levels, F(1, 25) = 4.50, p = 0.04, and dopamine levels, F(1, 25) = 5.7, p = 0.03, in the dorsal pons. Post-hoc analyses showed that neither CFA (p = 0.45), nor galnon (p = 0.03).

0.44) alone effected DOPAC levels in the dorsal pons. CFA/Gal rats had higher levels of DOPAC in the dorsal pons compared to CFA/Veh rats (p = 0.04) and CFA/Gal rats (p = 0.04), but not Sal/Veh rats (p = 0.16). CFA alone trended to decrease dopamine levels in the dorsal pons, compared to Sal/Veh rats (p = 0.10), but the effect was prevented by chronic galnon treatment (p = 0.03 compared to CFA/Veh). There was a trend toward an interaction between drug and inflammation on 5HIAA levels in the dorsal pons, F(1, 24) = 3.20, p = 0.09. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 25) = 0.98, p = 0.33, or inflammation, F(1, 25) = 0.62, p = 0.44, on serotonin levels in the dorsal pons.

Two-way (inflammation x drug) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Table 3.1). There was a trend towards a significant interaction between drug and inflammation, F(1, 26) = 3.20, p = 0.08, on norepinephrine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 24) = 0.66, p = 0.43, or inflammation, F(1, 24) = 0.12, p = 0.73, on DOPAC levels in the medial prefrontal cortex. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 22) = 0.07, p = 0.80, or inflammation, F(1, 22) = 2.30, p = ,0.14 on dopamine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex. There was no effect of drug, F(1, 25) = 1.50, p = 0.24, on 5HIAA levels in the medial prefrontal cortex. There was a trend towards a significant interaction between drug and inflammation on serotonin levels in the medial prefrontal cortex, F(1, 25) = 3.90, p = 0.06.

Effects of CFA and Stress on Brain Monoamine Content in Vehicle-Treated Animals

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the ventral striatum nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Table 3.2). There was no effect of stress on norepinephrine levels in the ventral striatum, F(1, 28) = 0.12, p = 0.73,

but there was a trend toward a main effect of inflammation, F(1, 28) = 3.90, p = 0.06; CFA increased norepinephrine in the ventral striatum. There was also a trend towards a significant interaction between stress and inflammation on DOPAC levels in the ventral striatum, F(1, 26) = 3.00, p = 0.10, and a significant interaction between stress and inflammation on dopamine levels, F(1, 27) = 5.70, p = 0.02 (Figure 3.8). 5HIAA levels were not affected by stress, F(1, 27) = 0.07, p = 0.80, or inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.36, p = 0.55. Serotonin levels were also not affected by stress, F(1, 28) = 0.13, p = 0.72, or inflammation, F(1, 28) = 0.03, p = 0.86.

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the ventral midbrain nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Table 3.2). Norepinephrine levels in the ventral midbrain were not affected by stress, F(1, 26) = 0.39, p = 0.54, or inflammation, F(1, 26) = 0.57, p = 0.46. DOPAC levels in the ventral midbrain were also not affected by stress, F(1, 28) = 0.13, p = 0.73, or inflammation, F(1, 28) = 2.50, p = 0.13 (Figure 3.8). There was no effect of stress on dopamine levels in the ventral midbrain, F(1, 27) = 0.004, p = 0.95; however, there was a significant main effect of inflammation on dopamine levels, F(1, 27) = 8.20, p = 0.01 (Figure 3.8); CFA significantly decreased dopamine in the ventral striatum. There was no effect of stress, F(1, 27) = 0.33, p = 0.57, or inflammation, F(1, 27) = 0.14, p = 0.71, on 5HIAA levels in the ventral midbrain. There was a significant main effect of stress on serotonin levels in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of stress significantly decreased serotonin in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of inflammation on serotonin in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of inflammation on serotonin in the ventral midbrain. There was no effect of inflammation on serotonin here.

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the dorsal pons nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Table 3.2).

Table 3.1

		Dorsal Pons Ventral Striatum		Ventral Midbrain		Medial PFC			
NT	Group	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
NE	Sal/Veh	9.88	0.97	8.67	0.46	^x 11.00	1.08	6.01	0.15
	CFA/Veh	9.78	1.01	9.23	0.58	^{xx} 11.68	0.37	5.72	0.17
	Sal/Gal	9.69	0.97	8.11	0.74	^{xx} 11.89	1.07	5.68	0.18
	CFA/Gal	10.49	1.53	7.62	0.30	8.17	0.50	6.04	0.23
DOPAC	Sal/Veh	0.21	0.02	17.62	1.14	1.04	0.13	0.35	0.04
	CFA/Veh	^x 0.18	0.02	20.35	0.23	0.86	0.08	0.47	0.06
	Sal/Gal	^x 0.18	0.12	19.33	1.78	0.84	0.07	0.51	0.07
	CFA/Gal	0.28	0.07	18.29	1.57	*0.68	0.05	0.45	0.15
DA	Sal/Veh	0.52	0.06	##33.22	1.61	^{xx} 5.39	0.53	1.44	0.13
	CFA/Veh	^{x,1} 0.38	0.02	#35.38	1.10	4.60	0.23	1.45	0.05
	Sal/Gal	0.43	0.03	41.49	2.39	^x 5.21	0.27	1.80	0.27
	CFA/Gal	² 0.58	0.11	#35.09	2.33	4.08	0.19	[#] 1.20	0.13
5HIAA	Sal/Veh	10.93	1.60	8.83	0.52	20.78	4.35	5.52	0.80
	CFA/Veh	³ 14.70	1.75	9.08	0.46	19.57	2.53	4.38	0.49
	Sal/Gal	11.53	1.25	8.44	0.30	16.40	2.52	5.91	0.95
	CFA/Gal	\$9.63	1.19	8.08	0.31	14.82	1.85	5.17	0.61
5HT	Sal/Veh	18.00	1.75	11.05	0.50	31.69	6.06	9.21	0.59
	CFA/Veh	18.70	1.75	11.30	0.83	24.60	3.20	7.65	0.09
	Sal/Gal	21.93	1.70	9.83	0.73	23.27	3.46	7.89	0.54
	CFA/Gal	18.36	1.91	11.02	0.61	*15.57	1.89	8.55	0.69

Effects of Nine Days of Ch	ronic Inflammatory P	ain and Drug Tre	eatment on Brain	Monoamine
Levels in Non-Stressed Ra	ts			

Note. SEM = Standard Error of the Mean, NT = Neurotransmitter, NE = Norepinephrine, DA = Dopamine, 5HT = Serotonin, Sal = Saline, CFA = Complete Freund's Adjuvant, Veh = Vehicle, Gal = Galnon. Mean values are pg/ug protein. $*p \le 0.05$ compared to Sal/Veh, $^{\$}p \le 0.05$ compared to CFA/Veh, $^{\#}p \le 0.05$, $^{\#\#}p \le 0.01$ compared to Sal/Gal, $^{x}p \le 0.05$, $^{xx}p \le 0.01$ compared to CFA/Gal. $^{1}p=0.10$ compared to Sal/Veh, $^{2}p=0.10$ compared to Sal/Gal, $^{3}p = 0.07$, compared to Sal/Veh.
Table 3.2

Effects of Stress and Nine Days of	Chronic Inflammatory	Pain on Brain Mone	pamine Levels in
Vehicle-treated Rats			

		Dorsal Pons		Ventral Striatum		Ventral Midbrain		Medial PFC	
NT	Group	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
NE	Sal/No	9.89	0.97	8.67	0.46	11.00	1.08	6.01	0.15
	CFA/No	9.78	1.01	9.23	0.58	11.68	0.37	5.72	0.17
INE	Sal/FSS	10.03	0.41	7.59	0.67	10.35	0.96	³ 6.45	0.27
	CFA/FSS	8.79	0.56	[#] 11.00	1.74	11.12	1.16	⁴ 6.48	0.48
DOPAC	Sal/No	0.21	0.02	17.62	1.14	1.04	0.13	0.35	0.04
	CFA/No	0.18	0.02	20.35	0.23	0.86	0.08	0.47	0.06
	Sal/FSS	0.20	0.02	20.45	209	1.05	0.10	⁵ 0.55	0.09
	CFA/FSS	0.20	0.01	17.88	1.27	0.91	0.09	0.51	0.65
	Sal/No	0.49	0.06	33.22	1.61	5.39	0.53	1.44	0.13
DA	CFA/No	0.38	0.02	35.38	1.10	[#] 4.60	0.23	1.45	0.05
DA	Sal/FSS	0.47	0.06	² 37.83	2.07	5.76	0.46	1.74	0.24
	CFA/FSS	0.41	0.03	#30.53	0.73	#4.28	0.23	1.78	0.08
	Sal/No	10.93	1.60	8.83	0.52	20.78	4.35	5.52	0.80
5111 4 4	Group Mean SEM Mean SEM Mean SEM Sal/No 9.89 0.97 8.67 0.46 11.00 1.08 CFA/No 9.78 1.01 9.23 0.58 11.68 0.37 Sal/FSS 10.03 0.41 7.59 0.67 10.35 0.96 CFA/FSS 8.79 0.56 #11.00 1.74 11.12 1.16 Sal/No 0.21 0.02 17.62 1.14 1.04 0.13 CFA/No 0.18 0.02 20.35 0.23 0.86 0.08 Sal/FSS 0.20 0.02 20.45 209 1.05 0.10 CFA/FSS 0.20 0.01 17.88 1.27 0.91 0.09 Sal/No 0.49 0.06 33.22 1.61 5.39 0.53 CFA/FSS 0.47 0.06 ² 37.83 2.07 5.76 0.46 CFA/FSS 0.41 0.03 #30.53	2.53	4.38	0.49					
эпіаа	Sal/FSS	12.73	1.34	8.25	0.29	23.07	3.67	³ 6.37	0.53
	CFA/FSS	11.81	1.21	9.09	0.67	21.50	4.06	^{\$} 6.95	1.03
	Sal/No	18.00	1.75	11.05	0.50	31.69	6.06	9.21	0.59
5HT	CFA/No	18.70	1.75	11.30	0.83	24.60	3.20	7.65	0.09
	Sal/FSS	17.04	0.63	11.20	11.01	**, ^{\$\$} 28.85	4.84	9.46	0.77
	CFA/FSS	16.97	1.30	0.74	0.71	**, ^{\$\$} 27.52	4.96	9.04	0.98

Note. SEM = Standard Error of the Mean, NT = Neurotransmitter, NE = Norepinephrine, DA = Dopamine, 5HT = Serotonin, CFA = Complete Freund's Adjuvant, Sal = Saline, No = No Stress, FSS = Forced swim stress. Mean values are pg/ug protein. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$ compared to Sal/No, * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$ compared to CFA/No, * $p \le 0.05$ compared to Sal/FSS, 1p=0.08 compared to Sal/No, 2p=0.09 compared to Sal/No, 3p = 0.10 compared to CFA/No, *p = 0.08 compared to CFA/No, *p = 0.06 compared to Sal/No. Results showed that neither stress, F(1, 28) = 0.30, p = 0.59, nor inflammation, F(1, 28) = 0.7, p = 0.40, had an effect on norepinephrine levels in the dorsal pons. DOPAC levels in the dorsal pons were also not effected by stress, F(1, 28) = 0.28, p = 0.60, or inflammation, F(1, 28) = 1.00, p = 0.32. There was no effect of stress on dopamine levels in the dorsal pons, F(1, 28) = 0.01, p = 0.93; however, there was a trend towards a main effect of inflammation, F(1, 28) = 3.30, p = 0.08; CFA reduced dopamine in the dorsal pons. There was no effect of stress on 5HIAA, F(1, 28) = 0.13, p = 0.72, or 5HT, F(1, 26) = 0.77, p = 0.39, in the dorsal pons. There was also no effect of inflammation on 5HIAA, F(1, 28) = 0.92, p = 0.35, or 5HT, F(1, 26) = 0.04, p = 0.84.

Two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVAs were performed on monoamine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex nine days after intraplantar injections in vehicle-treated rats (Table 3.2). There were trends toward main effects of stress on norepinephrine levels, F(1, 26) = 4.00, p = 0.06, DOPAC levels, F(1, 26) = 2.90, p = 0.10, and dopamine levels, F(1, 24) = 4.00, p = 0.06, in the medial prefrontal cortex, with stress increasing levels. There was no effect of inflammation on norepinephrine, F(1, 28) = 0.20, p = 0.66, DOPAC, F(1, 26) = 0.42, p = 0.52, or dopamine, F(1, 24) = 0.03, p = 0.86, levels. Stress significantly increased 5HIAA levels, F(1, 26) = 4.70, p = 0.04, in the medial prefrontal cortex, but there was no effect of inflammation on 5HIAA, F(1, 26) = 0.13, p = 0.72. Serotonin levels in the medial prefrontal cortex were not affected by stress, F(1, 26) = 1.20, p = 0.28, or inflammation, F(1, 26) = 1.80, p = 0.20.

Serum corticosterone

A two-way (drug x inflammation) ANOVA was performed on serum corticosterone levels nine days after intraplantar injections in non-stressed rats (Figure 3.9). Results showed that there was no effect of drug, F(1, 19) = 0.31, p = 0.58, or inflammation, F(1, 19) = 0.85, p = 0.37, on serum corticosterone levels of non-stressed rats. A two-way (inflammation x stress) ANOVA was performed on serum corticosterone levels nine days after intraplantar injections and one day after stress-exposure (Figure 3.9). Results showed a significant interaction between stress and inflammation, F(1, 27) = 4.20, p = 0.05. Stress increased serum corticosterone levels compared to controls in FssSal/Veh rats (p = 0.04), but not FssCFA/Veh rats (p = 0.92).



Figure 3.9. Effects of intraplantar administration of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) or saline on serum corticosterone levels after chronic treatment with galnon or saline for 9 days in non-stressed rats (a) and effects of CFA and forced swim stress (FSS) on serum corticosterone in vehicle-treated rats (b). * $p \le 0.05$ compared to Saline/No FSS, $^{\#}p \le 0.05$ compared to Saline/FSS. Error bars represent SEM.

Discussion

We showed that chronic inflammatory pain induced by CFA was sufficient to induce depression-related behaviors and suppress mesolimbic dopamine and that the effects were independent of acute stress. Galnon did not consistently reverse the effects of CFA, thus our results do not provide strong support for a therapeutic role for galnon in treating comorbid pain and depression.

Chronic inflammatory pain reduced sucrose consumption at one and seven days after injections and increased immobility time during forced swim stress eight days after injections. These data are consistent with other studies which showed that induction of inflammatory pain with CFA was sufficient to cause a pro-depressive phenotype (Borges et al., 2014; Gregoire et al., 2014; Hipolito et al., 2015; Leitl et al., 2014; Okun et al., 2016; Parent et al., 2012; Shi et al., 2010; Su et al., 2015; G. F. Zhang et al., 2016). Furthermore, these data are consistent with a broader body of literature showing that other manipulations that induce acute and chronic pain, induce a depression-like phenotype (Leitl et al., 2014; Miller, Leitl, Banks, Blough, & Negus, 2015; Pozzi, Acconcia, Ceglia, Invernizzi, & Samanin, 2002).

CFA administration was also sufficient to reduce dopamine levels in the ventral midbrain. The reduction in dopamine induced by chronic inflammatory pain was not affected by galnon or stress. These results are consistent with other research showing that the dopamine system is altered after CFA administration (Cano et al., 2001; Hipolito et al., 2015), as well as, after other manipulations that induce acute or chronic pain (Miller et al., 2015; Sagheddu et al., 2015; Winland, Welsh, Sepulveda-Rodriguez, Vicini, & Maguire-Zeiss, 2017). These data support the hypothesis that dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system accounts for at least some depression-like behavioral changes induced by chronic inflammatory pain; however, further research is needed to determine the mechanism.

The convergence of several lines of evidence suggests that mesolimbic dysregulation could stem from hyperactivity of the noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus in response to chronic inflammatory pain. It is well-accepted that the locus coeruleus is engaged during painful stimuli and modulates both nociceptive- and affective-components of pain (Llorca-Torralba, Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2016). Furthermore, chronic pain has been shown to induce neuroplastic changes to locus coeruleus activity (Alba-Delgado et al., 2013; Suto, Eisenach, & Hayashida, 2014). Also, the locus coeruleus is known to modulate dopaminergic neuron activity in the ventral tegmental area (Grenhoff, Nisell, Ferre, Aston-Jones, & Svensson, 1993). Thus, sustained activity in the locus coeruleus during chronic inflammatory pain may lead to downstream compensatory changes to catecholamine signaling in the ventral tegmental area and

nucleus accumbens. Notably, we failed to show changes to norepinephrine levels in the dorsal pons, ventral striatum, and ventral midbrain after nine days of inflammatory pain. However, NE levels were elevated in CFA-treated rats exposed to stress, which is consistent with previous reports of neuroadaptations in noradrenergic systems in response to chronic inflammatory pain. Nonetheless, the lack of changes in noradrenergic measures in non-stressed, CFA-treated rats was unexpected. It is possible that more time is necessary before changes to adrenergic signaling are evident (Alba-Delgado et al., 2013), however, there are several other possible explanations for our null results. One possibility is that firing patterns of locus coeruleus neurons and levels of extracellular norepinephrine could have been affected without changes to intracellular norepinephrine stores. Alternatively, changes in ventral midbrain adrenergic receptor expression or sensitivity could mediate effects of chronic pain on mesolimbic dysregulation. Finally, changes in expression or function of co-transmitters in locus coeruleus projections, such as galanin (Mitsi et al., 2015; Schwartz et al., 2014), could mediate effects of CFA on mesolimbic dysfunction. Future studies should further address a possible role of locus coeruleus projections in mediating mesolimbic dysfunction after chronic inflammatory pain.

The effects of chronic inflammatory pain on anxiety-like behavior were less clear. CFA administration had no effect on center time or perimeter time in the open field. The effects of CFA in the open field were not influenced by stress. However, there was a trend towards an increase in open arm time on the elevated plus maze after CFA administration for stressed and non-stressed animals. Our stress manipulation alone also increased open arm time in the elevated plus maze. "Stress inoculation" theories posit that prior exposure to a mild to moderate stressor can increase resilience to subsequent stress (Meichenbaum & Novaco, 1985). It is possible that a single exposure to forced swim stress 24 hours before testing served this function. Alternatively,

it is possible that the closed arm of our apparatus was more aversive than the open arm due pain induced by rearing, which commonly occurs during exploration of the closed arm. Therefore, our results could indicate that stress and CFA-exposure increased aversion-avoidance; however, it is unclear whether chronic inflammatory pain effects aversion learning (LaBuda & Fuchs, 2000; Moriarty, Roche, McGuire, & Finn, 2012; Refsgaard et al., 2016; Y. Wu et al., 2017). Nevertheless, these data are in contrast to a body of literature that shows anxiogenic effects of CFA. CFA administration has been shown to increase anxiety-like behaviors on the elevated plus and zero mazes (Borges et al., 2014; Gregoire et al., 2014; Parent et al., 2012; Refsgaard et al., 2016; Y. Wu et al., 2017), in the marble burying paradigm (Borges et al., 2014), and in the open field (Gregoire et al., 2014; Parent et al., 2012; Stein, Millan, & Herz, 1988). However, the effects of CFA on anxiety-related behaviors seem to be dependent on the time elapsed between administration and testing (Y. Wu et al., 2017), which may also explain our discrepant findings.

Acute stress exposure did not alter the effects of CFA, but did exert its own effects on brain monoamines and serum corticosterone. Exposure to forced swim stress increased serotonin levels in the midbrain and 5HIAA levels in the medial prefrontal cortex. Acute stress also increased norepinephrine, DOPAC, and dopamine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex 24 hours later, although the effects were statistically insignificant. These data are consistent with other research showing that acute stress, such as forced swim stress, restraint stress and foot-shock stress, are sufficient to increase monoamine levels in the medial prefrontal cortex (Ebner & Singewald, 2007; Sciolino et al., 2015; Swanson, Perry, & Schoepp, 2004) and midbrain (Emoto et al., 1993). CFA attenuated the increase in dopamine and DOPAC in the ventral striatum and blunted the increase in serum corticosterone induced by stress. There were no other interactions between stress and chronic inflammatory pain on behavior or brain monoamines. This suggests that chronic inflammatory pain induces an aberrant response to stress, which may contribute to the comorbidity of pain and depression. Indeed, evidence shows that there is reciprocal modulation between inflammation and neuroendocrine systems (Horowitz, Zunszain, Anacker, Musaelyan, & Pariante, 2013; Raison & Miller, 2013) and that dysregulation of the stressresponse increases vulnerability for depression (Horowitz et al., 2013). Further research on how the neuroendocrine system and inflammation interact to increase susceptibility for depression is needed to determine if exposure to chronic or severe stress increases vulnerability for comorbid depression in populations with chronic inflammatory pain.

The therapeutic potential of galnon for treating comorbid chronic inflammatory pain and depression remains unclear. Acute, but not chronic, administration of galnon reduced sucrose consumption in animals treated with saline. This suggests that acute galnon administration may have a pro-depressant effect on rodents, but that tolerance develops within seven days. Galnon administration did not influence the effects of CFA on sucrose consumption. However, chronic galnon did attenuate the effects of CFA on immobility time during forced swim stress. Consistent with an anxiolytic role for the galanin system (Weinshenker & Holmes, 2016), chronic galnon administration increased center time and reduced perimeter time in the open field in saline-treated animals, compared to controls. The anxiolytic effect of galnon was attenuated by CFA administration. Furthermore, galnon administration increased dopamine levels in the ventral striatum. This effect was also blunted by CFA administration. In addition, when administered together, but not alone, galnon and CFA reduced norepinephrine in the ventral midbrain. Like CFA, galnon also reduced DOPAC and serotonin levels in ventral midbrain. Rather than supporting a potential therapeutic role for galnon, these data suggest that the presence of a condition characterized by chronic inflammatory pain may decrease the efficacy of galnon and other drugs with anti-anxiety or anti-depressant effects in treating symptoms of mood disorders. In support of this interpretation, depressed patients with moderate to severe pain were much more likely to show poor response to SSRI treatment three months later, than depressed patients without pain (Bair et al., 2004). Additional research to identify better therapeutic strategies to treat co-morbid depression and chronic inflammatory pain is still needed. Furthermore, these data also suggest that the galanin system could be involved in the effects of CFA on the mesolimbic dopamine system, therefore future research should evaluate whether endogenous galanin mediates the neurochemical effects of CFA.

This research was an investigation of the behavioral and neurochemical effects of chronic inflammatory pain. We investigated whether the effects of chronic inflammatory pain would be exacerbated by stress and/or attenuated by daily treatment with galnon. CFA administration was sufficient to induce pro-depressive-, but not anxiogenic-like behavior, and suppression of the mesolimbic dopamine system. The effects were not influenced by stress and results do not provide strong support for a therapeutic role for galnon. Further research is needed to evaluate the mechanisms underlying the effects of chronic inflammatory pain on suppression of the mesolimbic dopamine system in order to identify novel therapeutic drug targets to treat comorbid inflammatory pain and depression.

References

- Alba-Delgado, C., Llorca-Torralba, M., Horrillo, I., Ortega, J. E., Mico, J. A., Sanchez-Blazquez, P., . . . Berrocoso, E. (2013). Chronic pain leads to concomitant noradrenergic impairment and mood disorders. *Biol Psychiatry*, 73(1), 54-62. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.06.033
- Bair, M. J., Robinson, R. L., Eckert, G. J., Stang, P. E., Croghan, T. W., & Kroenke, K. (2004). Impact of pain on depression treatment response in primary care. *Psychosom Med*, 66(1), 17-22.
- Bair, M. J., Robinson, R. L., Katon, W., & Kroenke, K. (2003). Depression and pain comorbidity: a literature review. Arch Intern Med, 163(20), 2433-2445. doi:10.1001/archinte.163.20.2433
- Betourne, A., Familiades, J., Lacassagne, L., Halley, H., Cazales, M., Ducommun, B., . . . Frances, B. (2008). Decreased motivational properties of morphine in mouse models of cancerous- or inflammatory-chronic pain: implication of supraspinal neuropeptide FF(2) receptors. *Neuroscience*, 157(1), 12-21. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.08.045
- Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2014). Reversal of monoarthritis-induced affective disorders by diclofenac in rats. *Anesthesiology*, *120*(6), 1476-1490. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000177
- Cano, P., Cardinali, D. P., Chacon, F., Castrillon, P. O., Reyes Toso, C. A., & Esquifino, A. I. (2001). Age-dependent changes in 24-hour rhythms of catecholamine content and turnover in hypothalamus, corpus striatum and pituitary gland of rats injected with Freund's adjuvant. *BMC Physiol*, 1, 14.
- Counts, S. E., McGuire, S. O., Sortwell, C. E., Crawley, J. N., Collier, T. J., & Mufson, E. J. (2002). Galanin inhibits tyrosine hydroxylase expression in midbrain dopaminergic neurons. *J Neurochem*, 83(2), 442-451.
- Ebner, K., & Singewald, N. (2007). Stress-induced release of substance P in the locus coeruleus modulates cortical noradrenaline release. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol,* 376(1-2), 73-82. doi:10.1007/s00210-007-0185-3
- Emoto, H., Koga, C., Ishii, H., Yokoo, H., Yoshida, M., & Tanaka, M. (1993). A CRF antagonist attenuates stress-induced increases in NA turnover in extended brain regions in rats. *Brain Res*, 627(1), 171-176.
- Ericson, E., & Ahlenius, S. (1999). Suggestive evidence for inhibitory effects of galanin on mesolimbic dopaminergic neurotransmission. *Brain Res*, 822(1-2), 200-209.
- Gregoire, S., Wattiez, A. S., Etienne, M., Marchand, F., & Ardid, D. (2014). Monoarthritisinduced emotional and cognitive impairments in rats are sensitive to low systemic doses or intra-amygdala injections of morphine. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 735, 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.03.056

- Grenhoff, J., Nisell, M., Ferre, S., Aston-Jones, G., & Svensson, T. H. (1993). Noradrenergic modulation of midbrain dopamine cell firing elicited by stimulation of the locus coeruleus in the rat. *J Neural Transm Gen Sect*, *93*(1), 11-25.
- Hipolito, L., Wilson-Poe, A., Campos-Jurado, Y., Zhong, E., Gonzalez-Romero, J., Virag, L., ... Moron, J. A. (2015). Inflammatory Pain Promotes Increased Opioid Self-Administration: Role of Dysregulated Ventral Tegmental Area mu Opioid Receptors. *J Neurosci, 35*(35), 12217-12231. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1053-15.2015
- Holets, V. R., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Terenius, L., & Goldstein, M. (1988). Locus coeruleus neurons in the rat containing neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase or galanin and their efferent projections to the spinal cord, cerebral cortex and hypothalamus. *Neuroscience*, 24(3), 893-906.
- Horowitz, M. A., Zunszain, P. A., Anacker, C., Musaelyan, K., & Pariante, C. M. (2013). Glucocorticoids and inflammation: a double-headed sword in depression? How do neuroendocrine and inflammatory pathways interact during stress to contribute to the pathogenesis of depression? *Mod Trends Pharmacopsychiatry*, 28, 127-143. doi:10.1159/000343980
- Hua, X. Y., Hayes, C. S., Hofer, A., Fitzsimmons, B., Kilk, K., Langel, U., . . . Yaksh, T. L. (2004). Galanin acts at GalR1 receptors in spinal antinociception: synergy with morphine and AP-5. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 308(2), 574-582. doi:10.1124/jpet.103.058289
- Hua, X. Y., Salgado, K. F., Gu, G., Fitzsimmons, B., Kondo, I., Bartfai, T., & Yaksh, T. L. (2005). Mechanisms of antinociception of spinal galanin: how does galanin inhibit spinal sensitization? *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 211-216. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2004.12.024
- Kozlovsky, N., Matar, M. A., Kaplan, Z., Zohar, J., & Cohen, H. (2009). The role of the galaninergic system in modulating stress-related responses in an animal model of posttraumatic stress disorder. *Biol Psychiatry*, 65(5), 383-391. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.10.034
- LaBuda, C. J., & Fuchs, P. N. (2000). A behavioral test paradigm to measure the aversive quality of inflammatory and neuropathic pain in rats. *Exp Neurol*, *163*(2), 490-494. doi:10.1006/exnr.2000.7395
- Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., & Kofler, B. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol Rev*, 67(1), 118-175. doi:10.1124/pr.112.006536
- Leitl, M. D., Potter, D. N., Cheng, K., Rice, K. C., Carlezon, W. A., Jr., & Negus, S. S. (2014). Sustained pain-related depression of behavior: effects of intraplantar formalin and complete freund's adjuvant on intracranial self-stimulation (ICSS) and endogenous kappa opioid biomarkers in rats. *Mol Pain*, 10, 62. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-10-62

- Llorca-Torralba, M., Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2016). Noradrenergic Locus Coeruleus pathways in pain modulation. *Neuroscience*, 338, 93-113. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.057
- Lu, X., Barr, A. M., Kinney, J. W., Sanna, P., Conti, B., Behrens, M. M., & Bartfai, T. (2005). A role for galanin in antidepressant actions with a focus on the dorsal raphe nucleus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102(3), 874-879. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408891102
- Meichenbaum, D., & Novaco, R. (1985). Stress inoculation: a preventative approach. *Issues Ment Health Nurs*, 7(1-4), 419-435.
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Nilsson, S., & Brodin, E. (1986). Visualization of galanin binding sites in the rat central nervous system. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *124*(3), 381-382.
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., & Rokaeus, A. (1986). Distribution of galaninlike immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system. *J Comp Neurol*, 248(4), 475-517. doi:10.1002/cne.902480404
- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Cuello, A. C., Oertel, W. H., Verhofstad, A., & Goldstein, M. (1986). Coexistence of galanin-like immunoreactivity with catecholamines, 5-hydroxytryptamine, GABA and neuropeptides in the rat CNS. *J Neurosci*, 6(12), 3640-3654.
- Miller, L. L., Leitl, M. D., Banks, M. L., Blough, B. E., & Negus, S. S. (2015). Effects of the triple monoamine uptake inhibitor amitifadine on pain-related depression of behavior and mesolimbic dopamine release in rats. *Pain*, 156(1), 175-184. doi:10.1016/j.pain.00000000000018
- Millon, C., Flores-Burgess, A., Narvaez, M., Borroto-Escuela, D. O., Gago, B., Santin, L., . . . Diaz-Cabiale, Z. (2017). The neuropeptides Galanin and Galanin(1-15) in depression-like behaviours. *Neuropeptides*, 64, 39-45. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2017.01.004
- Mitsi, V., Terzi, D., Purushothaman, I., Manouras, L., Gaspari, S., Neve, R. L., . . . Zachariou, V. (2015). RGS9-2--controlled adaptations in the striatum determine the onset of action and efficacy of antidepressants in neuropathic pain states. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *112*(36), E5088-5097. doi:10.1073/pnas.1504283112
- Moriarty, O., Roche, M., McGuire, B. E., & Finn, D. P. (2012). Validation of an air-puff passiveavoidance paradigm for assessment of aversive learning and memory in rat models of chronic pain. *J Neurosci Methods*, 204(1), 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2011.10.024
- Okun, A., McKinzie, D. L., Witkin, J. M., Remeniuk, B., Husein, O., Gleason, S. D., . . . Porreca, F. (2016). Hedonic and motivational responses to food reward are unchanged in rats with neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 157(12), 2731-2738. doi:10.1097/j.pain.00000000000695

- Pais-Vieira, M., Mendes-Pinto, M. M., Lima, D., & Galhardo, V. (2009). Cognitive impairment of prefrontal-dependent decision-making in rats after the onset of chronic pain. *Neuroscience*, 161(3), 671-679. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009.04.011
- Pankova, N. B., Popkova, E. V., Vetrile, L. A., Basharova, L. A., & Krupina, N. A. (2001).
 [Alterations in diurnal sleep structure, electrical activity, and neurochemical parameters of the rat brain induced by systemic injection of complete Freund adjuvant and immunization by bovine serum albumin with complete Freund adjuvant]. *Zh Vyssh Nerv Deiat Im I P Pavlova*, *51*(3), 339-347.
- Parent, A. J., Beaudet, N., Beaudry, H., Bergeron, J., Berube, P., Drolet, G., . . . Gendron, L. (2012). Increased anxiety-like behaviors in rats experiencing chronic inflammatory pain. *Behav Brain Res*, 229(1), 160-167. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.01.001
- Pozzi, L., Acconcia, S., Ceglia, I., Invernizzi, R. W., & Samanin, R. (2002). Stimulation of 5hydroxytryptamine (5-HT(2C)) receptors in the ventrotegmental area inhibits stressinduced but not basal dopamine release in the rat prefrontal cortex. *J Neurochem*, 82(1), 93-100.
- Raison, C. L., & Miller, A. H. (2013). Role of inflammation in depression: implications for phenomenology, pathophysiology and treatment. *Mod Trends Pharmacopsychiatry*, 28, 33-48. doi:10.1159/000343966
- Rajarao, S. J., Platt, B., Sukoff, S. J., Lin, Q., Bender, C. N., Nieuwenhuijsen, B. W., . . . Beyer, C. E. (2007). Anxiolytic-like activity of the non-selective galanin receptor agonist, galnon. *Neuropeptides*, 41(5), 307-320. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2007.05.001
- Refsgaard, L. K., Hoffmann-Petersen, J., Sahlholt, M., Pickering, D. S., & Andreasen, J. T. (2016). Modelling affective pain in mice: Effects of inflammatory hypersensitivity on place escape/avoidance behaviour, anxiety and hedonic state. *J Neurosci Methods*, 262, 85-92. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2016.01.019
- Ren, K., & Dubner, R. (1999). Inflammatory models of pain and hyperalgesia. *Institue of Laboratory Animal Research Journal*, 40(3), 111-118.
- Richards, B. L., Whittle, S. L., & Buchbinder, R. (2011). Antidepressants for pain management in rheumatoid arthritis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(11), CD008920. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD008920.pub2
- Saar, K., Mazarati, A. M., Mahlapuu, R., Hallnemo, G., Soomets, U., Kilk, K., . . . Langel, U. (2002). Anticonvulsant activity of a nonpeptide galanin receptor agonist. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99(10), 7136-7141. doi:10.1073/pnas.102163499
- Sagheddu, C., Aroni, S., De Felice, M., Lecca, S., Luchicchi, A., Melis, M., . . . Pistis, M. (2015). Enhanced serotonin and mesolimbic dopamine transmissions in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *Neuropharmacology*, 97, 383-393. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2015.06.003

- Schwartz, N., Temkin, P., Jurado, S., Lim, B. K., Heifets, B. D., Polepalli, J. S., & Malenka, R. C. (2014). Decreased motivation during chronic pain requires long-term depression in the nucleus accumbens. *Science*, 345(6196), 535-542.
- Sciolino, N. R., Smith, J. M., Stranahan, A. M., Freeman, K. G., Edwards, G. L., Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2015). Galanin mediates features of neural and behavioral stress resilience afforded by exercise. *Neuropharmacology*, 89, 255-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.09.029
- Shi, M., Wang, J. Y., & Luo, F. (2010). Depression shows divergent effects on evoked and spontaneous pain behaviors in rats. *J Pain*, 11(3), 219-229. doi:10.1016/j.jpain.2009.07.002
- Stein, C., Millan, M. J., & Herz, A. (1988). Unilateral inflammation of the hindpaw in rats as a model of prolonged noxious stimulation: alterations in behavior and nociceptive thresholds. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 31(2), 445-451.
- Su, C., D'Amour, J., Lee, M., Lin, H. Y., Manders, T., Xu, D., . . . Wang, J. (2015). Persistent pain alters AMPA receptor subunit levels in the nucleus accumbens. *Mol Brain*, *8*, 46. doi:10.1186/s13041-015-0140-z
- Sun, Y. G., Gu, X. L., Lundeberg, T., & Yu, L. C. (2003). An antinociceptive role of galanin in the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus in intact rats and rats with inflammation. *Pain*, 106(1-2), 143-150.
- Suto, T., Eisenach, J. C., & Hayashida, K. (2014). Peripheral nerve injury and gabapentin, but not their combination, impair attentional behavior via direct effects on noradrenergic signaling in the brain. *Pain*, 155(10), 1935-1942. doi:10.1016/j.pain.2014.05.014
- Swanson, C. J., Perry, K. W., & Schoepp, D. D. (2004). The mGlu2/3 receptor agonist, LY354740, blocks immobilization-induced increases in noradrenaline and dopamine release in the rat medial prefrontal cortex. *J Neurochem*, 88(1), 194-202.
- Tsuda, K., Tsuda, S., Nishio, I., Masuyama, Y., & Goldstein, M. (1998). Effects of galanin on dopamine release in the central nervous system of normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Am J Hypertens*, *11*(12), 1475-1479.
- Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2016). Regulation of neurological and neuropsychiatric phenotypes by locus coeruleus-derived galanin. *Brain Res*, 1641(Pt B), 320-337. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.11.025
- Winland, C. D., Welsh, N., Sepulveda-Rodriguez, A., Vicini, S., & Maguire-Zeiss, K. A. (2017). Inflammation alters AMPA-stimulated calcium responses in dorsal striatal D2 but not D1 spiny projection neurons. *Eur J Neurosci, 46*(9), 2519-2533. doi:10.1111/ejn.13711
- Wu, W. P., Hao, J. X., Lundstrom, L., Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z., Langel, U., Bartfai, T., & Xu, X. J. (2003). Systemic galnon, a low-molecular weight galanin receptor agonist, reduces heat hyperalgesia in rats with nerve injury. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 482(1-3), 133-137.

- Wu, Y., Yao, X., Jiang, Y., He, X., Shao, X., Du, J., . . . Fang, J. (2017). Pain aversion and anxiety-like behavior occur at different times during the course of chronic inflammatory pain in rats. *J Pain Res*, 10, 2585-2593. doi:10.2147/JPR.S139679
- Xiong, W., Gao, L., Sapra, A., & Yu, L. C. (2005). Antinociceptive role of galanin in the spinal cord of rats with inflammation, an involvement of opioid systems. *Regul Pept*, 132(1-3), 85-90. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2005.09.002
- Xu, Z. Q., & Hokfelt, T. (1997). Expression of galanin and nitric oxide synthase in subpopulations of serotonin neurons of the rat dorsal raphe nucleus. J Chem Neuroanat, 13(3), 169-187.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zhang, X., Pieribone, V. A., Grillner, S., & Hokfelt, T. (1998). Galanin-5hydroxytryptamine interactions: electrophysiological, immunohistochemical and in situ hybridization studies on rat dorsal raphe neurons with a note on galanin R1 and R2 receptors. *Neuroscience*, 87(1), 79-94.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zheng, K., & Hokfelt, T. (2005). Electrophysiological studies on galanin effects in brain--progress during the last six years. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 269-275. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.02.003
- Yang, Y., Zhang, Y., Li, X. H., Li, Y., Qian, R., Li, J., & Xu, S. L. (2015). Involvements of galanin and its receptors in antinociception in nucleus accumbens of rats with inflammatory pain. *Neurosci Res*, 97, 20-25. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2015.03.006
- Zhang, G. F., Wang, J., Han, J. F., Guo, J., Xie, Z. M., Pan, W., . . . Sun, K. J. (2016). Acute single dose of ketamine relieves mechanical allodynia and consequent depression-like behaviors in a rat model. *Neurosci Lett*, 631, 7-12. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2016.08.006
- Zhang, M. L., Fu, F. H., & Yu, L. C. (2017). Antinociception induced by galanin in anterior cingulate cortex in rats with acute inflammation. *Neurosci Lett*, 638, 156-161. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2016.12.034

CHAPTER 4

CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN ALTERS NOREPINEPHRINE AND GALANIN IN THE VTA AND DOWNREGULATES MESOLIMBIC DOPAMINE RELEASE³

³Hooversmith, J. M., Williams III, K. C., Moore, E. M., MohanKumar, S. M. J., MohanKumar, P. S., Miller, L. L., & Holmes, P. V. To be submitted to Neuropharmacology

Abstract

There is a high prevalence of comorbid depression in people with disorders characterized by chronic inflammatory pain. Evidence suggests that dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system may link the two disorders; however, the neural mechanisms underlying this relationship are unclear. We investigated the effects of chronic inflammatory pain induced by intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) injection on dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens of male Sprague-Dawley rats using microdialysis. Furthermore, we investigated the effects of CFA on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) and several upstream and downstream projections, including the locus coeruleus (LC) and A2 nucleus, using HPLC. We also measured galanin protein levels in the nucleus accumbens, VTA, and LC via immunoassay. CFA administration decreased extracellular dopamine levels in the nucleus accumbens, total norepinephrine levels in the VTA, and galanin protein levels in the VTA nine days later. Our results suggest that altered neurotransmission from noradrenergic inputs to the VTA and dysregulated galanin signaling in the VTA could account for downregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system during chronic inflammatory pain.

Introduction

There is a high prevalence of comorbid depression in people with disorders characterized by chronic inflammatory pain, such as rheumatoid arthritis (Bair, Robinson, Katon, & Kroenke, 2003). An emerging body of evidence suggests that chronic pain induces dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system, which impairs motivated behavior, a hallmark of depression (Mitsi & Zachariou, 2016; Taylor, Becker, Schweinhardt, & Cahill, 2016). However, the neural events linking chronic pain to mesolimbic dysregulation remain unclear.

Intraplantar injection of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) is a rodent model of chronic inflammatory pain (Ren & Dubner, 1999). In addition to sustained mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia, CFA induces transient sickness behavior followed by a prolonged depressionrelated phenotype (Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2014; Hipolito et al., 2015; Leitl et al., 2014; Pankova, Popkova, Vetrile, Basharova, & Krupina, 2001; Parent et al., 2012; Refsgaard, Hoffmann-Petersen, Sahlholt, Pickering, & Andreasen, 2016; Schwartz et al., 2014; Shi, Wang, & Luo, 2010; Stein, Millan, & Herz, 1988). Thus, CFA administration can be used to study the neurological underpinnings of comorbid pain and depression. For example, our lab and other labs have shown that CFA administration induces dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system.

We previously showed that CFA administration reduced dopamine levels in the ventral midbrain nine days later (Chapter 3). Cano and colleagues (2001) showed that circadian rhythms of dopamine and norepinephrine turnover in the striatum were disrupted 18 days after CFA injection. Other known effects of CFA on the mesolimbic dopamine system and related behaviors include altered excitability of nucleus accumbens medium spiny neurons (Schwartz et al., 2014), decreased intracranial self-stimulation of the medial forebrain bundle (Leitl et al.,

2014), reduced operant responding for food (Schwartz et al., 2014) or drug reward (Hipolito et al., 2015), and blunted disinhibition of VTA neurons and dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens after heroin or DAMGO administration (Hipolito et al., 2015). However, the long-term effects of CFA on dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens are not known. Furthermore, the effects of CFA in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) and regions upstream of the mesolimbic dopamine pathway are not well understood.

Understanding the effects of chronic inflammatory pain on VTA activity will help elucidate the connection between comorbid pain and depression, but few studies have investigated this. One study showed that treatment with LPS led to decreased excitability of VTA dopamine neurons, but mechanism was not investigated (Blednov et al., 2011). Hipolito and colleagues (2015) showed that CFA altered the excitability of dopaminergic neurons and that the effect was mediated by desensitized opioid receptors in the VTA. Although the endogenous opioid system seems to play a role in the effect of inflammatory pain on mesolimbic dysregulation, it is likely that other mechanisms contribute. To our knowledge, no other labs have directly investigated the effects of CFA on VTA activity, but indirect evidence suggests that dysregulation of noradrenergic inputs to the VTA could be involved in the effects of chronic inflammatory pain.

It is well established that norepinephrine modulates dopamine neuron activity in the VTA (El Mansari et al., 2010). The locus coeruleus (LC) accounts for approximately half of the noradrenergic innervation of the VTA (Mejias-Aponte, Drouin, & Aston-Jones, 2009). Stimulation of the LC effects the firing rate of VTA dopamine neurons, dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens, and depression-like behaviors (Grenhoff, Nisell, Ferre, Aston-Jones, & Svensson, 1993; Isingrini et al., 2016; Park, Bhimani, & Park, 2017). Furthermore, the LC is

responsive to and modulates both sensory and affective components of pain (Llorca-Torralba, Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2016). Therefore, noradrenergic efferents from the LC to the VTA likely play a role in mesolimbic dysregulation after chronic inflammatory pain, however this relationship has not been well-explored.

In addition to the possible effects of norepinephrine from LC projections, release of a cotransmitter could also mediate a relationship between the LC and VTA during chronic inflammatory pain. Approximately 80% of noradrenergic neurons in the LC co-express the neuropeptide galanin (Holets, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, Terenius, & Goldstein, 1988; Melander et al., 1986; Tatemoto, Rokaeus, Jornvall, McDonald, & Mutt, 1983). Galanin receptors are expressed in the VTA and nucleus accumbens and galanin has been shown to modulate dopamine activity (Counts et al., 2002; de Weille, Fosset, Schmid-Antomarchi, & Lazdunski, 1989; Ericson & Ahlenius, 1999; Gopalan, Tian, Moore, & Lookingland, 1993; Nordstrom, Melander, Hokfelt, Bartfai, & Goldstein, 1987; Rada, Mark, & Hoebel, 1998; Skofitsch, Sills, & Jacobowitz, 1986; Tsuda, Tsuda, Nishio, Masuyama, & Goldstein, 1998; Weiss, Bonsall, Demetrikopoulos, Emery, & West, 1998). Galanin modulates anxiety-, depression-, and addiction-like behaviors as well as pain at the spinal and supraspinal levels (Lang et al., 2015; Millon et al., 2017; Picciotto, 2008; Weinshenker & Holmes, 2016). Therefore, galanin could also contribute to mesolimbic dysregulation after chronic pain. Indeed, Schwartz and colleagues (2014) showed that galanin signaling in the nucleus accumbens was necessary for the effects of CFA on mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation and motivation deficits (Schwartz et al., 2014). However, the effects of CFA on galanin in the VTA and LC remain unclear.

We investigated the effects of chronic inflammatory pain induced by CFA injection on dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens using microdialysis. Furthermore, we investigated

the effects of CFA on monoamine levels in the VTA and several regions upstream of the mesolimbic dopamine system, including the LC and A2 nucleus, another major noradrenergic nucleus with projections to the VTA. We also measured the effects of CFA on galanin expression in the nucleus accumbens, VTA, and LC. Our results suggest that altered neurotransmission from noradrenergic, serotonergic, and galanin inputs to the VTA could account for downregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system during chronic inflammatory pain.

Experimental Methods

Subjects

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (N = 24; Envigo, Prattville, AL) were obtained at 175 - 200 g and given ad libitum food and water. Rats were housed individually in clear polycarbonate cages (50 x 30 x 30 cm) at 23 ± 3 °C on a 12:12 reverse light:dark cycle. All behavioral testing occurred during the dark cycle. Procedures were conducted in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Publication No. 85 – 23, revised 2013). Experiments were approved by University of Georgia IACUC.

General Experimental Protocol

Rats were acclimated to the facility for 6-10 days upon arrival. Following acclimation, rats were implanted with unilateral guide cannula in the nucleus accumbens core as described below. After one week of recovery, rats were injected with saline (n = 12) or CFA (n = 12) to induce chronic inflammatory pain. Microdialysis was performed in conscious animals 9 days after intraplantar injections. Rats were euthanized via rapid decapitation following microdialysis.

Stereotaxic Surgery

Rats were anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5%) and unilateral guide cannula (MAB 9.10.IC; SciPro Inc) were stereotaxically implanted into the left nucleus accumbens core (+1.5 mm AP, +1.6 mm ML, and -6.0 mm DV relative to Bregma using Paxinos and Watson, 2007). Cannula were secured using surgical screws and epoxy cement. Rats were administered Meloxicam (1.0 mg/kg) immediately before and 24 hr after surgery.

Induction of Chronic Inflammatory Pain

Rats were briefly anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5% in O2) and the left hindpaw was swabbed with 70% ETOH. Rats were then injected with CFA (50 ul; Sigma Aldrich) or saline into the intraplantar region of the left hindpaw. Injections were delivered through a 26G needle over 30 sec. Needles were left in place for an additional 30 sec to minimize backflow. Calipers were used to measure the dorsal-ventral width (mm) of the paw at the injection site immediately before and every day after intraplantar injections for the duration of the experiment. Weights were recorded before paw measurements daily.

In Vivo Microdialysis

On the day of microdialysis testing, microdialysis probes (MAP 9.14.2; SciPro Inc) were primed for 10 min by placing them in clean aCSF and perfusing aCSF through them with a syringe pump at a rate of 2 ul/min, as per the manufacturer's instructions. Flow rate was then reduced to 1.5 ul/min and probes were inserted into the guide cannula of rats that were lightly anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5% in O2). The probe extended 2 mm beyond the tip of the guide cannula. Rats were then placed into a clean polycarbonate shoebox cage (50 x 30 x 30 cm) in the testing room for a 2-hour equilibration period. After equilibration, rats were placed into a novel open field chamber (43.3 cm long x 43.4 cm wide x 30.5 cm high; Med Associates, St. Albans,

VT) and allowed to freely explore for 180 min. Rats were injected with the α 2 noradrenergic receptor antagonist idazoxan (20 mg/kg, i.p.; Sigma) after 60 min to stimulate noradrenergic activity. Dialysate was collected into 0.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes every 20 min. Tubes were weighed to determine dialysate volume and then 0.1 M perchloric acid was added at a ratio of 1 ul perchloric acid for every 24 ul of dialysate. Samples were placed on dry ice until microdialysis testing concluded and then were stored at -80 C until further processing.

Tissue, Serum, and Dialysate Processing

Tissue collection

Brains were extracted, frozen on dry ice, and stored at -80 C. Whole brains were sliced into 200 um coronal sections at -20 C. Cannula placement was verified during sectioning by staining 35 um sections with thionin. The following brain structures were then collected: LC, VTA, nucleus accumbens, A2 nucleus, dorsal raphe, paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus (PVN), and prelimbic cortex.

Enzyme immunoassay (EIA) and high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)

Prior to analysis with an EIA kit, protein was extracted (Primeaux & Holmes, 2000) from the LC, VTA, and nucleus accumbens. Tissue was homogenized in 0.5 M acetic acid with 2.5% aprotinin. The homogenate was then boiled for 10 min and centrifuged at 4°C, 3,000 rpm for 30 min. The supernatant was aspirated and the pellet discarded. The acetic acid was then evaporated from the supernatant under vacuum (20,000 mm Hg) at 60C. The samples were reconstituted in EIA buffer. Galanin protein expression was measured in the LC, nucleus accumbens, and VTA using a galanin EIA kit (Peninsula Laboratories S-1208) according to instructions provided.

Tissue from LC, VTA, nucleus accumbens, A2 nucleus, dorsal raphe, PVN, and prelimbic cortex and dialysate collected during microdialysis was analyzed for norepinephrine,

dopamine, DOPAC, serotonin, and 5-HIAA using HPLC with electrochemical detection (HPLC-EC). Tissue was homogenized in 400 ul of KRH buffer. 25 ul of the homogenate was added to 125 ul of 0.05 M perchloric acid. An aliquot of the sample was used for protein estimation (MicroBCA assay, Pierce, Rockford, IL). Samples were then centrifuged at 13,000 x g for 7 min at 25 C. The supernatant was injected with the internal standard, dihydroxybenzylamine (DHAB; 0.05 M) into the autoinjector (SIL-20AC) for HPLC analysis. Microdialysis samples were injected with DHBA and 0.05 M perchloric acid. The rest of the HPLC-EC system consisted of a Luna 5 um C18 reverse phase column (250 x 4.6 mm; Phonomenex, Torrance, CA), a CTO-20AC column oven (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD; 37 C), and an LC-4C detector (Bioanalytical Systems, West Lafayette, IN). The flow rate of the mobile phase (153.10 mM chloroacetic acid, 1.55 mM octanesulfunic acid, 0.86 mM Ultrapure EDTA, 116.30 mM sodium hydroxide, 46.90 mM acetonitrile, 1.20 mM tetrahydrofuran) was set to 1.8 ml/min using an LC-20AD pump (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD). Neurotransmitter concentration in tissue samples were expressed as pg/ug of protein.

Statistical Analysis

Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.03 software. Outliers were removed using the ROUT method. Furthermore, two subjects did not undergo microdialysis testing due to clogged microdialysis probes and so were not included in the dialysate analyses. Three other subjects are not included in the dialysate analyses due to HPLC equipment malfunction. Unless otherwise stated, independent t-tests were performed on all data to determine the effects of intraplantar CFA administration compared to saline administration. One-tailed tests were used when appropriate where indicated.

Results

Effects of Chronic Inflammatory Pain on Weight and Swelling

A two-way (day x inflammation) repeated measures ANOVA was performed to determine the effects of CFA administration on weight over the 10-day experiment (Figure 4.1). There was a significant interaction between day and inflammation, F(9, 198) = 3.30, p < 0.001. Post-hoc analysis revealed that animals injected with CFA weighed significantly less than salinetreated animals one, p = 0.03, and two, p = 0.05, days after CFA administration, but were no different on any other day.

A two-way (day x inflammation) repeated measures ANOVA was performed to determine the effects of CFA administration on paw swelling over the 10-day experiment (Figure 4.1). There was a significant interaction between day and inflammation, F(9, 198) = 31.0, p < 0.001. Post-hoc analyses revealed that there was no difference in baseline paw width, p = 0.46, but that CFA-treated animals had significantly larger paw widths that saline-treated animals every day after CFA administration, p < 0.0001.



Figure 4.1. Effects of chronic inflammatory pain induced by intraplantar administration of compete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) on body weight (a) and paw width (b), compared to intraplantar saline administration. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.001. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Effects of Chronic Inflammatory Pain on Brain Monoamines

Two-way (inflammation x time) repeated measures ANOVAs were performed to determine whether idazoxan injections had any effects on extracellular norepinephrine, dopamine, DOPAC, or 5HIAA levels (data not shown) in the dialysate. There was no main effect of time on extracellular norepinephrine, F(9, 108) = 0.79, p = 0.63, dopamine, F(9, 117) = 0.36, p = 0.95, or 5HIAA levels, F(9, 117) = 13, p = 0.23, indicating that idazoxan did not affect extracellular levels. There was a main effect of time for extracellular DOPAC levels, F(9, 126) = 2.2, p = 0.02, with extracellular DOPAC levels decreasing over the course of testing. Post-hoc analyses were performed to evaluate differences in DOPAC levels between time points within each treatment group. Post-hoc analyses show that DOPAC levels were decreased in saline-treated animals during the last hour of testing compared to the first hour of testing. There were no such differences for CFA-treated animals. Since the changes in DOPAC were not observed until at least one hour following idazoxan injections, it is unlikely that these differences are due to this treatment, though it cannot be conclusively ruled out.

To assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on extracellular monoamine levels in the nucleus accumbens, dialysis samples were collected every 20 min during 180 min of open field exploration. HPLC was used to measure extracellular monoamine content in each sample for each rat. Average values for the entire microdialysis testing period were then calculated for each rat and independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on average extracellular monoamine levels (Figure 4.2). CFA administration reduced extracellular levels of DOPAC, t(14) = 3.8, p < 0.001, dopamine, t(13) = 3.36, p = 0.003, and 5HIAA, t(13) = 3.09, p = 0.004 in the nucleus accumbens, compared to saline administration. CFA administration had no effect on

norepinephrine levels in the nucleus accumbens, t(12) = 0.44, p = 0.335, compared to saline administration. We were unable to measure serotonin levels in dialysate.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the VTA (Figure 4.3). CFA administration significantly reduced norepinephrine, t(19) = 1.79, p = 0.04 (one-tailed), and 5HIAA, t(21) = 2.25, p = 0.04, levels, in the VTA nine days later. CFA administration had no effect on DOPAC, t(19) = 0.32 (one-tailed), p = 0.37, dopamine, t(22) = 1.08, p = 0.15 (one-tailed), or serotonin, t(22) = 0.30, p = 0.77, levels in the VTA.



Figure 4.2. Chronic inflammatory pain reduced extracellular DOPAC (a), dopamine (b), and 5HIAA (d) levels in the nucleus accumbens core during microdialysis testing 9 days after intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) injection, compared to intraplantar saline. CFA had no effect on norepinephrine (e) levels. Probe placement in the nucleus accumbens core is shown (c). **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared

to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamine levels in the nucleus

accumbens (Figure 4.3). CFA administration significantly reduced DOPAC levels in the nucleus accumbens nine days later, t(20) = 1.90, p = 0.04 (one-tailed). CFA administration had no effect on norepinephrine, t(20) = 0.74, p = 0.23 (one-tailed), dopamine, t(22) = 0.90 (one-tailed), p = 0.19, 5HIAA, t(21) = 0.38, p = 0.71, or serotonin, t(16) = 0.84, p = 0.41, levels in the nucleus accumbens nine days after administration.



Figure 4.3. The effects of chronic inflammatory pain induced by intraplantar injection of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) on monoamine levels and their metabolites in the VTA (VTA; a-e) and nucleus accumbens (NAc; f-j). * $p \le 0.05$. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamine levels in the LC (Table 4.1). CFA administration had no effect on norepinephrine, t(19) = 0.06, p = 0.48, DOPAC, t(20) = 0.59, p = 0.56, dopamine, t(18) = 0.86, p = 0.40, or 5HIAA, t(17) = 1.35, p = 0.19, levels in the LC nine days later. There was a trend towards an increase in serotonin levels in the LC nine days later, t(17) = 1.96, p = 0.07.

A2 tissue punches were only collected from a subset of animals (saline: n = 8, CFA: n = 7). DOPAC was not detectable for three animals, dopamine was not detectable for two animals, and 5HIAA and serotonin were not detectable for one animal. Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamine levels in the A2 noradrenergic nucleus (Table 4.1). CFA administration reduced norepinephrine, t(13) = 1.96, p = 0.07, and 5HIAA, t(11) = 1.81, p = 0.10, levels in A2, although the effects were not statistically significant. CFA administration had no effect on DOPAC, t(9) = 0.89, p = 0.40, dopamine, t(11) = 0.60, p = 0.56, or serotonin, t(12) = 1.05, p = 0.31, levels in A2 nine days after administration.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentration levels of monoamine levels in the dorsal raphe (Table 4.1). CFA administration had no effect on norepinephrine t(20) = 0.75, p = 0.49, DOPAC t(19) = 1.72, p = 0.10, dopamine t(18) = 1.01, p = 0.33, 5HIAA, t(18) = 1.64, p = 0.12, or serotonin, t(19) = 0.09, p = 0.93, levels in the dorsal raphe nine days later.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamine levels in the prelimbic cortex (Table 4.1). CFA administration had no effect on norepinephrine, t(16) = 0.08, p = 0.47, DOPAC, t(18) = 0.12, p = 0.45, dopamine, t(15) = 0.27, p = 0.40, or serotonin, t(17) = 1.25, p =0.11, levels in the prelimbic cortex nine days later. There was a trend towards an increase in 5HIAA levels in the prelimbic cortex nine days later, t(18) = 1.35, p = 0.10.

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on total tissue concentrations of monoamine levels in the PVN (Table 4.1). CFA administration had no effect on norepinephrine t(21) = 1.02, p = 0.32, 5HIAA, t(21) =

Table 4.1

		NE		DOPAC		DA		5HIAA		5HT	
Region	Group	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
VTA	Saline	15.88	1.29	19.75	2.86	8.70	1.11	11.60	0.81	5.35	0.65
	CFA	*12.77	1.14	21.25	3.56	6.95	1.19	*9.40	0.51	5.69	0.94
NAc	Saline	7.62	0.79	12.78	1.09	11.58	1.90	6.03	0.46	1.97	0.27
	CFA	6.97	0.38	*10.38	0.63	9.54	1.22	5.80	0.39	1.72	0.13
LC	Saline	17.80	1.54	3.84	0.55	1.39	0.20	8.88	0.59	2.52	0.27
	CFA	17.94	1.72	4.27	0.46	1.19	0.13	10.24	0.79	¹ 3.42	0.34
A2	Saline	29.71	6.53	2.59	0.73	2.89	0.81	6.77	0.77	5.18	0.98
	CFA	¹ 14.99	2.91	1.96	0.26	2.30	0.47	² 5.16	0.33	3.96	0.61
DR	Saline	24.71	2.72	3.27	0.34	18.43	1.90	14.64	1.05	3.30	0.49
	CFA	21.97	2.28	2.56	0.21	21.36	2.18	12.52	0.63	3.36	0.34
PL	Saline	6.64	0.39	1.91	0.42	1.10	0.14	9.74	0.56	5.37	1.32
	CFA	6.60	0.28	1.97	0.34	1.06	0.04	² 11.53	1.10	3.46	0.84
DVN	Saline	34.03	2.26	2.84	0.23	2.42	0.25	5.26	0.33	1.80	0.13
r v in	CFA	30.53	2.54	**2.13	0.14	**1.60	0.14	5.02	0.23	1.49	0.18

Effects of Chronic Inflammatory Pain on Brain Monoamine Levels

Note. SEM = Standard Error of the Mean, NE = Norepinephrine, DA = Dopamine, 5HT = Serotonin, CFA = Complete Freund's Adjuvant, VTA = Ventral Tegmental Area, NAc = Nucleus Accumbens, LC = Locus Coeruleus, PL = Prelimbic Cortex, PVN = Paraventricular Nucleus, DR = Dorsal Raphe. $*p \le 0.05$, $^1p = 0.07$, $^2p = 0.10$

0.61, p = 0.55, or serotonin, t(19) = 1.34, p = 0.19, levels in the PVN nine days later. CFA administration significantly reduced DOPAC, t(20) = 2.67, p = 0.01, and dopamine, t(21) = 2.94, p = 0.01, levels in the PVN nine days later.

Effects of Chronic Inflammatory Pain on Galanin

Independent t-tests were performed to assess the effects of CFA administration compared to saline administration on galanin protein levels in the LC, VTA, and nucleus accumbens nine days later (Figure 4.4). CFA administration significantly reduced galanin levels in the VTA, t(11) = 2.51, p = 0.01, but had no effect on galanin levels in the LC, t(12) = 0.52, p = 0.31, or the nucleus accumbens, t(10) = 0.20, p = 0.42.



Figure 4.4. Chronic inflammatory pain reduced galanin protein measured by EIA in the VTA (b), but not the locus coeruleus (a), or nucleus accumbens (c). $**p \le 0.01$. Standard error bars represent SEM.

Discussion

Chronic inflammatory pain induced dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system, which is consistent with a growing body of literature implicating this neural pathway in comorbid pain and depression. Our results suggest that dysregulation of VTA dopamine neuron activity may stem from altered neurotransmission from noradrenergic and serotonergic inputs to the VTA. They also implicate dysregulated galanin signaling in the VTA in the neurobiology of comorbid pain and depression. We showed that CFA administration decreased extracellular dopamine and DOPAC levels in the nucleus accumbens core nine days later during microdialysis testing. CFA administration also decreased whole tissue levels of DOPAC, but not dopamine, levels in the nucleus accumbens, suggesting that dopamine metabolism is reduced. Furthermore, dopamine and DOPAC levels in the VTA of CFA-treated animals were no different from those of salinetreated animals. Our results suggest that dopamine release, rather than synthesis, is decreased in the nucleus accumbens core after chronic inflammatory pain. Likewise, we showed decreased extracellular 5HIAA in the nucleus accumbens during microdialysis testing, but no change in total 5HIAA or serotonin in the nucleus accumbens or serotonin in the VTA, suggesting that serotonin release in the nucleus accumbens is also altered after chronic inflammatory pain. Our data are consistent with other evidence showing that dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system is involved in the comorbidity of pain and depression (Mitsi & Zachariou, 2016; Schwartz et al., 2014); however, the cascade of events between inflammatory pain and mesolimbic dysregulation remain unclear.

Norepinephrine levels were reduced in the VTA, the major source of dopaminergic input to the nucleus accumbens (Fallon & Moore, 1978). This suggests that alterations to noradrenergic activity in the VTA could mediate the effects of CFA on dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens. However, it is unclear whether chronic inflammatory pain caused downregulation of norepinephrine pools in VTA projections or if levels were depleted due to increased activity of noradrenergic neurons during microdialysis testing. Research on the chronic effects of inflammatory pain on neurotransmission within the VTA is scant; however, one study showed LPS injections increased norepinephrine release in the VTA 90 minutes later (Sekio & Seki, 2014). Other studies have shown that treatment with LPS or CFA leads to decreased

excitability of VTA dopamine neurons (Blednov et al., 2011; Hipolito et al., 2015). This suggests that increased activity in VTA noradrenergic inputs in early stages of chronic pain could lead to dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system; however, this relationship has not been directly tested. Nevertheless, our data indicate that altered noradrenergic activity in the VTA during chronic inflammatory pain could mediate downregulation of mesolimbic dopamine activity. Further testing is needed to determine whether our results reflect a compensatory downregulation of monoamine levels in VTA inputs or depletion of monoamine content due to increased activity during microdialysis testing.

The LC and A2 nucleus are two major sources of norepinephrine input to the VTA (Mejias-Aponte et al., 2009). Furthermore, both nuclei are responsive to stress, pain, and inflammation (Bonnet et al., 2009; Gaykema, Chen, & Goehler, 2007; Llorca-Torralba et al., 2016; Ressler & Nemeroff, 2001; Rinaman, 2011). Therefore, we measured whether changes in norepinephrine expression in these regions could account for the decreased norepinephrine levels in the VTA. There was no change in norepinephrine levels in the LC; however, there was a trend towards a decrease in norepinephrine levels in the A2 nucleus of CFA-treated animals. Therefore, the effects of CFA on norepinephrine activity may be restricted to projections from the LC and/or A2 to the VTA. Precisely how norepinephrine levels and release from LC, A2, and/or other noradrenergic nuclei projections into the VTA are altered remains unclear.

Although both regions project to the VTA, the LC accounts for a larger proportion of noradrenergic input to the VTA (Mejias-Aponte et al., 2009). Furthermore, the LC has been shown to directly modulate dopaminergic neuron activity. Low frequency stimulation of the LC increases the firing rate of VTA dopamine neurons, while high frequency burst firing of the LC inhibits VTA dopamine neurons (Grenhoff et al., 1993). Consistent with the inhibitory effect of

burst firing of LC neurons on VTA neurons, hyperactivity of norepinephrine neurons in the LC is associated with behavioral suppression and decreased dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens (Isingrini et al., 2016). Notably, the effects of LC hyperactivity on dopamine neurons cannot be explained by norepinephrine (Grenhoff et al., 1993). Thus, at least three non-mutually exclusive explanations could account for the effects of CFA on LC-mediated changes in mesolimbic dopamine activity. (i) CFA administration could lead to decreased noradrenergic tone in the VTA, which would decrease the stimulatory effects of LC activity on dopamine neurons. (ii) Alternatively, CFA could lead to increased burst firing of LC projections to the VTA, leading to inhibition of dopamine neuron activity by the increased release of a cotransmitter. (iii) Finally, increased norepinephrine release in the VTA during inflammatory pain could alter post-synaptic receptor expression or sensitivity, which would decrease the excitatory effects of norepinephrine on dopamine neuron activity. We investigated the merit of the second possible explanation, that the effects of CFA are mediated by a co-transmitter, galanin.

Galanin is colocalized with norepinephrine in the majority of LC neurons, including those which project to the LC (Gundlach, Rutherfurd, & Louis, 1990; Melander et al., 1986; Weiss et al., 1998; Xu, Shi, & Hokfelt, 1998). In addition, galanin is preferentially released during burst firing of LC neurons (Bartfai, Iverfeldt, Fisone, & Serfozo, 1988; Consolo et al., 1994; Karhunen, Vilim, Alexeeva, Weiss, & Church, 2001; Verhage et al., 1991). Therefore, we measured galanin protein expression in the LC, VTA, and nucleus accumbens to determine if changes in galanin expression could account for the downregulation of dopamine activity in the mesolimbic pathway. Galanin protein levels were decreased in the VTA, but not the LC or nucleus accumbens, of CFA-treated animals. These data are in keeping with those of Schwartz and colleagues (2014), further implicating galanin in CFA-induced mesolimbic changes.

Although our results indicate that galanin activity is altered in CFA-treated animals, it is unclear whether galanin protein expression in the VTA was downregulated by chronic inflammatory pain or if more galanin was released during microdialysis testing, and therefore levels were further depleted in CFA-treated animals at the time of euthanasia. Future research should measure basal galanin expression after CFA administration and galanin release in the VTA. In addition, the necessity of galanin for downregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system should be evaluated.

We also measured monoamine content levels in several other upstream and downstream regions associated with the mesolimbic dopamine system. The dorsal raphe is a major source of serotonin input to the VTA and the nucleus accumbens (McDevitt et al., 2014), therefore we measured monoamine levels in this region. Despite showing decreased levels of the serotonin metabolite, 5HIAA, in the nucleus accumbens and VTA, we did not find any effects of CFA administration on monoamines in the dorsal raphe. This suggests serotonin release is reduced in the nucleus accumbens and VTA, without a concomitant change in synthesis. These data contribute to a mixed body of literature investigating the role of the serotoninergic system in the comorbidity of pain and depression. Some studies have shown that manipulations that induce inflammatory pain decrease serotonin (W. W. Ji et al., 2014; Yeh et al., 2015). Other studies have shown that similar manipulations increase serotonin and serotonin turnover (Gibney, McGuinness, Prendergast, Harkin, & Connor, 2013; O'Connor et al., 2009) or have no effect on serotonin (Gibney et al., 2013). Dantzer and colleagues have extensively investigated the role of the tryptophan metabolism by the kynurenine pathway in inflammation-induced depression. Their findings implicate upregulation of indoleamine 2,3, dioxygenase, the enzyme that metabolizes tryptophan to kynurenine, and quinolinic acid, the major metabolite of tryptophan,

in depression after inflammation (Remus & Dantzer, 2016). However, they have shown the effects of inflammation on this enzyme to be independent of changes to serotonin expression (O'Connor et al., 2009). Region of analysis, difference in inflammatory pain manipulations, and differences in the amount of time elapsed between experimental manipulations and tissue analysis likely explain the differences in effects of inflammatory pain on serotonin. Further research is needed to understand the role of the serotonergic system in the comorbidity of inflammatory pain and depression.

Both the prelimbic cortex and PVN of the hypothalamus receive projections from the VTA, return reciprocal projections to the VTA, and are involved in stress and pain modulation (Beier et al., 2015; Fan et al., 2018; Geisler & Zahm, 2005; Herman, Ostrander, Mueller, & Figueiredo, 2005; Herman & Tasker, 2016; N. N. Ji, Kang, Hua, & Zhang, 2018; Moench & Wellman, 2015; Palkovits, Baffi, & Pacak, 1999). Therefore, we also measured monoamine content in these areas after chronic inflammatory pain. We did not show any effects of chronic inflammatory pain on monoamines in the prelimbic cortex; however, there was a trend towards an increase in 5HIAA levels. We also did not show any effects of chronic inflammatory pain on norepinephrine, serotonin, or 5HIAA in the PVN. We did; however, show a significant decrease in dopamine and DOPAC levels in the PVN in CFA-treated animals. Dopamine activity in the PVN stimulates food intake, mediates sexual behaviors, and induces a surge in oxytocin release that leads to release of dopamine in the nucleus accumbens (Melis, Succu, Mascia, Cortis, & Argiolas, 2003; Mirmohammadsadeghi, Shareghi Brojeni, Haghparast, & Eliassi, 2018; Succu et al., 2007). Therefore, decreased PVN dopamine could in part explain the high prevalence of reduced sexual desire in chronic pain populations (Fine, 2011); however, the effects of chronic inflammatory pain on sexual activity in animal models is unexplored.

To summarize, we measured monoamine and galanin expression in the mesolimbic dopamine pathway, as well as, up- and downstream regions, after induction of chronic inflammatory pain. We showed that chronic inflammatory pain reduced extracellular dopamine in the nucleus accumbens, as well as, total tissue concentration of galanin, norepinephrine, and 5HIAA in the VTA. Our results suggest that dysregulation of VTA dopamine neuron activity may stem from altered norepinephrine, galanin, and serotonin expression or release in the VTA during states of chronic inflammatory pain. Future research is needed to tease apart the precise contributions of each of these neurotransmitters to altered VTA activity in response to chronic inflammatory pain.
References

- Bair, M. J., Robinson, R. L., Katon, W., & Kroenke, K. (2003). Depression and pain comorbidity: A literature review. Arch Intern Med, 163(20), 2433-2445. doi:10.1001/archinte.163.20.2433
- Bartfai, T., Iverfeldt, K., Fisone, G., & Serfozo, P. (1988). Regulation of the release of coexisting neurotransmitters. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol*, 28, 285-310. doi:10.1146/annurev.pa.28.040188.001441
- Beier, K. T., Steinberg, E. E., DeLoach, K. E., Xie, S., Miyamichi, K., Schwarz, L., . . . Luo, L. (2015). Circuit Architecture of VTA Dopamine Neurons Revealed by Systematic Input-Output Mapping. *Cell*, 162(3), 622-634. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.07.015
- Blednov, Y. A., Benavidez, J. M., Geil, C., Perra, S., Morikawa, H., & Harris, R. A. (2011). Activation of inflammatory signaling by lipopolysaccharide produces a prolonged increase of voluntary alcohol intake in mice. *Brain Behav Immun, 25 Suppl 1*, S92-S105. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2011.01.008
- Bonnet, M. S., Pecchi, E., Trouslard, J., Jean, A., Dallaporta, M., & Troadec, J. D. (2009). Central nesfatin-1-expressing neurons are sensitive to peripheral inflammatory stimulus. *J Neuroinflammation*, 6, 27. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-6-27
- Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2014). Reversal of monoarthritis-induced affective disorders by diclofenac in rats. *Anesthesiology*, *120*(6), 1476-1490. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000177
- Consolo, S., Baldi, G., Russi, G., Civenni, G., Bartfai, T., & Vezzani, A. (1994). Impulse flow dependency of galanin release in vivo in the rat ventral hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 91(17), 8047-8051.
- Counts, S. E., McGuire, S. O., Sortwell, C. E., Crawley, J. N., Collier, T. J., & Mufson, E. J. (2002). Galanin inhibits tyrosine hydroxylase expression in midbrain dopaminergic neurons. *J Neurochem*, 83(2), 442-451.
- de Weille, J. R., Fosset, M., Schmid-Antomarchi, H., & Lazdunski, M. (1989). Galanin inhibits dopamine secretion and activates a potassium channel in pheochromocytoma cells. *Brain Res*, 485(1), 199-203.
- El Mansari, M., Guiard, B. P., Chernoloz, O., Ghanbari, R., Katz, N., & Blier, P. (2010). Relevance of norepinephrine-dopamine interactions in the treatment of major depressive disorder. *CNS Neurosci Ther*, 16(3), e1-17. doi:10.1111/j.1755-5949.2010.00146.x
- Ericson, E., & Ahlenius, S. (1999). Suggestive evidence for inhibitory effects of galanin on mesolimbic dopaminergic neurotransmission. *Brain Res*, 822(1-2), 200-209.

- Fallon, J. H., & Moore, R. Y. (1978). Catecholamine innervation of the basal forebrain. IV. Topography of the dopamine projection to the basal forebrain and neostriatum. J Comp Neurol, 180(3), 545-580. doi:10.1002/cne.901800310
- Fan, X. C., Fu, S., Liu, F. Y., Cui, S., Yi, M., & Wan, Y. (2018). Hypersensitivity of Prelimbic Cortex Neurons Contributes to Aggravated Nociceptive Responses in Rats With Experience of Chronic Inflammatory Pain. *Front Mol Neurosci*, 11, 85. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2018.00085
- Fine, P. G. (2011). Long-term consequences of chronic pain: mounting evidence for pain as a neurological disease and parallels with other chronic disease states. *Pain Med*, 12(7), 996-1004. doi:10.1111/j.1526-4637.2011.01187.x
- Gaykema, R. P., Chen, C. C., & Goehler, L. E. (2007). Organization of immune-responsive medullary projections to the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, central amygdala, and paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus: evidence for parallel viscerosensory pathways in the rat brain. *Brain Res*, *1130*(1), 130-145. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.10.084
- Geisler, S., & Zahm, D. S. (2005). Afferents of the ventral tegmental area in the rat-anatomical substratum for integrative functions. *J Comp Neurol*, 490(3), 270-294. doi:10.1002/cne.20668
- Gibney, S. M., McGuinness, B., Prendergast, C., Harkin, A., & Connor, T. J. (2013). Poly I:Cinduced activation of the immune response is accompanied by depression and anxietylike behaviours, kynurenine pathway activation and reduced BDNF expression. *Brain Behav Immun*, 28, 170-181. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2012.11.010
- Gopalan, C., Tian, Y., Moore, K. E., & Lookingland, K. J. (1993). Neurochemical evidence that the inhibitory effect of galanin on tuberoinfundibular dopamine neurons is activity dependent. *Neuroendocrinology*, *58*(3), 287-293. doi:10.1159/000126552
- Grenhoff, J., Nisell, M., Ferre, S., Aston-Jones, G., & Svensson, T. H. (1993). Noradrenergic modulation of midbrain dopamine cell firing elicited by stimulation of the locus coeruleus in the rat. *J Neural Transm Gen Sect*, *93*(1), 11-25.
- Gundlach, A. L., Rutherfurd, S. D., & Louis, W. J. (1990). Increase in galanin and neuropeptide Y mRNA in locus coeruleus following acute reserpine treatment. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *184*(1), 163-167.
- Herman, J. P., Ostrander, M. M., Mueller, N. K., & Figueiredo, H. (2005). Limbic system mechanisms of stress regulation: hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical axis. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry*, 29(8), 1201-1213. doi:10.1016/j.pnpbp.2005.08.006
- Herman, J. P., & Tasker, J. G. (2016). Paraventricular Hypothalamic Mechanisms of Chronic Stress Adaptation. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 7, 137. doi:10.3389/fendo.2016.00137

- Hipolito, L., Wilson-Poe, A., Campos-Jurado, Y., Zhong, E., Gonzalez-Romero, J., Virag, L., . . . Moron, J. A. (2015). Inflammatory Pain Promotes Increased Opioid Self-Administration: Role of Dysregulated Ventral Tegmental Area mu Opioid Receptors. *J Neurosci, 35*(35), 12217-12231. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1053-15.2015
- Holets, V. R., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Terenius, L., & Goldstein, M. (1988). Locus coeruleus neurons in the rat containing neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase or galanin and their efferent projections to the spinal cord, cerebral cortex and hypothalamus. *Neuroscience*, 24(3), 893-906.
- Isingrini, E., Perret, L., Rainer, Q., Amilhon, B., Guma, E., Tanti, A., . . . Giros, B. (2016). Resilience to chronic stress is mediated by noradrenergic regulation of dopamine neurons. *Nat Neurosci*, 19(4), 560-563. doi:10.1038/nn.4245
- Ji, N. N., Kang, J., Hua, R., & Zhang, Y. M. (2018). Involvement of dopamine system in the regulation of the brain corticotropin-releasing hormone in paraventricular nucleus in a rat model of chronic visceral pain. *Neurol Res*, 1-8. doi:10.1080/01616412.2018.1460702
- Ji, W. W., Wang, S. Y., Ma, Z. Q., Li, R. P., Li, S. S., Xue, J. S., . . . Ma, S. P. (2014). Effects of perillaldehyde on alternations in serum cytokines and depressive-like behavior in mice after lipopolysaccharide administration. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 116, 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.pbb.2013.10.026
- Karhunen, T., Vilim, F. S., Alexeeva, V., Weiss, K. R., & Church, P. J. (2001). Targeting of peptidergic vesicles in cotransmitting terminals. *J Neurosci*, 21(3), RC127.
- Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., & Kofler, B. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol Rev*, 67(1), 118-175. doi:10.1124/pr.112.006536
- Leitl, M. D., Potter, D. N., Cheng, K., Rice, K. C., Carlezon, W. A., Jr., & Negus, S. S. (2014). Sustained pain-related depression of behavior: effects of intraplantar formalin and complete freund's adjuvant on intracranial self-stimulation (ICSS) and endogenous kappa opioid biomarkers in rats. *Mol Pain*, 10, 62. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-10-62
- Llorca-Torralba, M., Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2016). Noradrenergic Locus Coeruleus pathways in pain modulation. *Neuroscience*, 338, 93-113. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.057
- McDevitt, R. A., Tiran-Cappello, A., Shen, H., Balderas, I., Britt, J. P., Marino, R. A. M., ... Bonci, A. (2014). Serotonergic versus nonserotonergic dorsal raphe projection neurons: differential participation in reward circuitry. *Cell Rep*, 8(6), 1857-1869. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014.08.037
- Mejias-Aponte, C. A., Drouin, C., & Aston-Jones, G. (2009). Adrenergic and noradrenergic innervation of the midbrain ventral tegmental area and retrorubral field: prominent inputs

from medullary homeostatic centers. *J Neurosci, 29*(11), 3613-3626. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4632-08.2009

- Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Cuello, A. C., Oertel, W. H., Verhofstad, A., & Goldstein, M. (1986). Coexistence of galanin-like immunoreactivity with catecholamines, 5-hydroxytryptamine, GABA and neuropeptides in the rat CNS. *J Neurosci*, 6(12), 3640-3654.
- Melis, M. R., Succu, S., Mascia, M. S., Cortis, L., & Argiolas, A. (2003). Extra-cellular dopamine increases in the paraventricular nucleus of male rats during sexual activity. *Eur J Neurosci*, 17(6), 1266-1272.
- Millon, C., Flores-Burgess, A., Narvaez, M., Borroto-Escuela, D. O., Gago, B., Santin, L., . . . Diaz-Cabiale, Z. (2017). The neuropeptides Galanin and Galanin(1-15) in depression-like behaviours. *Neuropeptides*, 64, 39-45. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2017.01.004
- Mirmohammadsadeghi, Z., Shareghi Brojeni, M., Haghparast, A., & Eliassi, A. (2018). Role of paraventricular hypothalamic dopaminergic D1 receptors in food intake regulation of food-deprived rats. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *818*, 43-49. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2017.10.028
- Mitsi, V., & Zachariou, V. (2016). Modulation of pain, nociception, and analgesia by the brain reward center. *Neuroscience*, *338*, 81-92. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.017
- Moench, K. M., & Wellman, C. L. (2015). Stress-induced alterations in prefrontal dendritic spines: Implications for post-traumatic stress disorder. *Neurosci Lett*, 601, 41-45. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2014.12.035
- Nordstrom, O., Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Bartfai, T., & Goldstein, M. (1987). Evidence for an inhibitory effect of the peptide galanin on dopamine release from the rat median eminence. *Neurosci Lett*, 73(1), 21-26.
- O'Connor, J. C., Lawson, M. A., Andre, C., Moreau, M., Lestage, J., Castanon, N., . . . Dantzer, R. (2009). Lipopolysaccharide-induced depressive-like behavior is mediated by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase activation in mice. *Mol Psychiatry*, 14(5), 511-522. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4002148
- Palkovits, M., Baffi, J. S., & Pacak, K. (1999). The role of ascending neuronal pathways in stress-induced release of noradrenaline in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus of rats. *J Neuroendocrinol*, *11*(7), 529-539.
- Pankova, N. B., Popkova, E. V., Vetrile, L. A., Basharova, L. A., & Krupina, N. A. (2001).
 [Alterations in diurnal sleep structure, electrical activity, and neurochemical parameters of the rat brain induced by systemic injection of complete Freund adjuvant and immunization by bovine serum albumin with complete Freund adjuvant]. *Zh Vyssh Nerv Deiat Im I P Pavlova*, *51*(3), 339-347.

- Parent, A. J., Beaudet, N., Beaudry, H., Bergeron, J., Berube, P., Drolet, G., . . . Gendron, L. (2012). Increased anxiety-like behaviors in rats experiencing chronic inflammatory pain. *Behav Brain Res*, 229(1), 160-167. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.01.001
- Park, J. W., Bhimani, R. V., & Park, J. (2017). Noradrenergic Modulation of Dopamine Transmission Evoked by Electrical Stimulation of the Locus Coeruleus in the Rat Brain. ACS Chem Neurosci, 8(9), 1913-1924. doi:10.1021/acschemneuro.7b00078
- Picciotto, M. R. (2008). Galanin and addiction. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 65(12), 1872-1879. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8151-x
- Primeaux, S. D., & Holmes, P. V. (2000). Olfactory bulbectomy increases met-enkephalin- and neuropeptide-Y-like immunoreactivity in rat limbic structures. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 67(2), 331-337.
- Rada, P., Mark, G. P., & Hoebel, B. G. (1998). Galanin in the hypothalamus raises dopamine and lowers acetylcholine release in the nucleus accumbens: a possible mechanism for hypothalamic initiation of feeding behavior. *Brain Res*, 798(1-2), 1-6.
- Refsgaard, L. K., Hoffmann-Petersen, J., Sahlholt, M., Pickering, D. S., & Andreasen, J. T. (2016). Modelling affective pain in mice: Effects of inflammatory hypersensitivity on place escape/avoidance behaviour, anxiety and hedonic state. *J Neurosci Methods*, 262, 85-92. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2016.01.019
- Remus, J. L., & Dantzer, R. (2016). Inflammation Models of Depression in Rodents: Relevance to Psychotropic Drug Discovery. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 19(9). doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyw028
- Ren, K., & Dubner, R. (1999). Inflammatory Models of Pain and Hyperalgesia. *ILAR J, 40*(3), 111-118.
- Ressler, K. J., & Nemeroff, C. B. (2001). Role of norepinephrine in the pathophysiology of neuropsychiatric disorders. *CNS Spectr*, *6*(8), 663-666, 670.
- Rinaman, L. (2011). Hindbrain noradrenergic A2 neurons: diverse roles in autonomic, endocrine, cognitive, and behavioral functions. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 300(2), R222-235. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00556.2010
- Schwartz, N., Temkin, P., Jurado, S., Lim, B. K., Heifets, B. D., Polepalli, J. S., & Malenka, R. C. (2014). Chronic pain. Decreased motivation during chronic pain requires long-term depression in the nucleus accumbens. *Science*, 345(6196), 535-542. doi:10.1126/science.1253994
- Sekio, M., & Seki, K. (2014). Lipopolysaccharide-induced depressive-like behavior is associated with alpha(1)-adrenoceptor dependent downregulation of the membrane GluR1 subunit in the mouse medial prefrontal cortex and ventral tegmental area. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 18(1). doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyu005

- Shi, M., Wang, J. Y., & Luo, F. (2010). Depression shows divergent effects on evoked and spontaneous pain behaviors in rats. *J Pain*, 11(3), 219-229. doi:10.1016/j.jpain.2009.07.002
- Skofitsch, G., Sills, M. A., & Jacobowitz, D. M. (1986). Autoradiographic distribution of 125Igalanin binding sites in the rat central nervous system. *Peptides*, 7(6), 1029-1042.
- Stein, C., Millan, M. J., & Herz, A. (1988). Unilateral inflammation of the hindpaw in rats as a model of prolonged noxious stimulation: alterations in behavior and nociceptive thresholds. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 31(2), 445-451.
- Succu, S., Sanna, F., Melis, T., Boi, A., Argiolas, A., & Melis, M. R. (2007). Stimulation of dopamine receptors in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus of male rats induces penile erection and increases extra-cellular dopamine in the nucleus accumbens: Involvement of central oxytocin. *Neuropharmacology*, 52(3), 1034-1043. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2006.10.019
- Tatemoto, K., Rokaeus, A., Jornvall, H., McDonald, T. J., & Mutt, V. (1983). Galanin a novel biologically active peptide from porcine intestine. *FEBS Lett*, *164*(1), 124-128.
- Taylor, A. M., Becker, S., Schweinhardt, P., & Cahill, C. (2016). Mesolimbic dopamine signaling in acute and chronic pain: implications for motivation, analgesia, and addiction. *Pain*, 157(6), 1194-1198. doi:10.1097/j.pain.000000000000494
- Tsuda, K., Tsuda, S., Nishio, I., Masuyama, Y., & Goldstein, M. (1998). Effects of galanin on dopamine release in the central nervous system of normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Am J Hypertens*, *11*(12), 1475-1479.
- Verhage, M., McMahon, H. T., Ghijsen, W. E., Boomsma, F., Scholten, G., Wiegant, V. M., & Nicholls, D. G. (1991). Differential release of amino acids, neuropeptides, and catecholamines from isolated nerve terminals. *Neuron*, 6(4), 517-524.
- Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2016). Regulation of neurological and neuropsychiatric phenotypes by locus coeruleus-derived galanin. *Brain Res*, 1641(Pt B), 320-337. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.11.025
- Weiss, J. M., Bonsall, R. W., Demetrikopoulos, M. K., Emery, M. S., & West, C. H. (1998). Galanin: a significant role in depression? *Ann N Y Acad Sci, 863*, 364-382.
- Xu, Z. Q., Shi, T. J., & Hokfelt, T. (1998). Galanin/GMAP- and NPY-like immunoreactivities in locus coeruleus and noradrenergic nerve terminals in the hippocampal formation and cortex with notes on the galanin-R1 and -R2 receptors. *J Comp Neurol*, 392(2), 227-251.
- Yeh, K. Y., Shou, S. S., Lin, Y. X., Chen, C. C., Chiang, C. Y., & Yeh, C. Y. (2015). Effect of Ginkgo biloba extract on lipopolysaccharide-induced anhedonic depressive-like behavior in male rats. *Phytother Res*, 29(2), 260-266. doi:10.1002/ptr.5247

CHAPTER 5

EVIDENCE FOR GALANIN MODULATION OF DOPMAINE IN THE HYPOTHALAMUS AND NUCLEUS ACCUMBENS IN A MODEL OF CHRONIC INFLAMMATORY PAIN⁴

⁴Hooversmith, J. M., Lee, M. C., MohanKumar, S. M. J., MohanKumar, P. S., Miller, L. L., & Holmes P. V. To be submitted to Neuropharmacology

Abstract

The prevalence of depression is higher in patients with rheumatoid arthritis than for the general population. Dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system is implicated in the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain and depression. We investigated the necessity of central galanin signaling in mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation in the intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) model of arthritis. Male Sprague Dawley rats (N = 19) received intraplantar injections of saline or CFA. Starting on the day of intraplantar injection, rats received daily intracerebroventricular injections of aCSF or M40 (12 ug in 10 ul), a galanin receptor antagonist, for 9 days. Rats then underwent microdialysis testing and a battery of behavioral tests. We provide evidence that chronic inflammatory pain suppresses mesolimbic dopamine signaling and dopamine activity in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus. Galanin was necessary for reduced dopamine turnover in the paraventricular nucleus and levels in the nucleus accumbens. However, reduced dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens was not affected by galanin blockade, suggesting that chronic galanin signaling does not affect ventral tegmental area dopamine neuron activity directly.

Introduction

The prevalence of depression is substantially higher in patients with rheumatoid arthritis than for the general population (16.8% versus 4.1%) (Matcham, Rayner, Steer, & Hotopf, 2013; Waraich, Goldner, Somers, & Hsu, 2004). Rheumatoid arthritis patients with comorbid depression tend to experience worse symptoms, reduced quality of life, and poorer treatment outcomes (Roubille et al., 2015). Developing a better understanding of the neurobiology of the comorbidity between conditions of depression and chronic inflammatory pain is pivotal to producing better treatment options and outcomes.

Ample evidence implicates dysregulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system in the comorbidity of chronic inflammatory pain and depression (Mitsi & Zachariou, 2016; Taylor, Becker, Schweinhardt, & Cahill, 2016). For example, intraplantar administration of complete Freud's adjuvant (CFA), a well-accepted rodent model of monoarthritis, decreases dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens during exploration and total tissue concentration of dopamine in the ventral midbrain (Chapter 3). CFA administration also disrupts circadian rhythms of dopamine turnover in the striatum (Cano et al., 2001) and blunts the effects of opioids on dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens (Hipolito et al., 2015). Excitability of medium spiny neurons in the nucleus accumbens is also altered after CFA administration (Schwartz et al., 2014). Furthermore, CFA administration disrupts behaviors that are largely controlled by the mesolimbic dopamine system including operant responding for food and drug rewards and intracranial self-stimulation (Hipolito et al., 2015; Leitl et al., 2014; Schwartz et al., 2014).

Although a role for the mesolimbic dopamine system in comorbid chronic inflammatory pain and depression is well-established, how chronic inflammatory pain disrupts this system remains unclear. Altered opioid receptor sensitization, upregulation of NF-κB, increased

144

proinflammatory cytokines, reduced D3 dopamine receptor expression, and increased BDNF levels in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) may explain some effects of chronic inflammatory pain on mesolimbic dysregulation (Hipolito et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2018; S. Zhang et al., 2017). Evidence suggests that altered norepinephrine and galanin activity in the VTA may also mediate the effects of CFA on mesolimbic dopamine activity (Chapter 4). The origin(s) of the dysregulated noradrenergic and galanin VTA afferents remains unknown; however, a likely candidate is the locus coeruleus (LC).

The LC provides approximately half of the noradrenergic inputs to the VTA (Mejias-Aponte, Drouin, & Aston-Jones, 2009). Furthermore, approximately 80% of noradrenergic neurons in the LC co-express galanin (Holets, Hokfelt, Rokaeus, Terenius, & Goldstein, 1988). Low frequency stimulation of the LC increases norepinephrine release onto VTA neurons, increases the firing rate of VTA neurons, and increases subsequent dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens (Grenhoff, Nisell, Ferre, Aston-Jones, & Svensson, 1993; Park, Bhimani, & Park, 2017). In contrast, high frequency stimulation of the LC suppresses VTA dopamine neuron activity, possibly via release of the neuropeptide galanin (Bartfai et al., 1988; Consolo et al., 1994; Grenhoff et al., 1993; Weiss, Bonsall, Demetrikopoulos, Emery, & West, 1998), which has a well-established modulatory effect on catecholamine neurotransmission (de Weille, Fosset, Schmid-Antomarchi, & Lazdunski, 1989; Everitt et al., 1986; Gopalan, Tian, Moore, & Lookingland, 1993; Ma et al., 2001; Nordstrom, Melander, Hokfelt, Bartfai, & Goldstein, 1987; Rada, Mark, & Hoebel, 1998; Xu, Zheng, & Hokfelt, 2005). Furthermore, LC hyperactivity and galanin administration into the VTA increase depression-like behaviors (Simson & Weiss, 1988; Weiss et al., 1998) and both neurotransmitters are implicated in supraspinal pain modulation (Lang et al., 2015; Llorca-Torralba, Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2016).

145

Despite evidence of a role for dysregulated LC-derived norepinephrine and galanin signaling in the VTA in mesolimbic dysregulation after CFA, the necessity of these changes remains unknown. We evaluated whether galanin is necessary for the effects of CFA on mesolimbic dopamine transmission, VTA norepinephrine levels, and dopamine-sensitive behaviors. We showed that galanin mediates the effects of CFA on dopamine levels and turnover in the nucleus accumbens and PVN, but not dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens. Our results suggest that galanin's actions during chronic inflammatory pain may be independent of modulation of VTA dopamine neuron activity by LC afferents.

Experimental Methods

Subjects

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (N = 19; Envigo, Prattville, AL) were obtained at 175 - 200 g and given ad libitum food and water. Rats were housed individually in clear polycarbonate cages (50 x 30 x 30 cm) at 23 ± 3 °C on a 12:12 reverse light:dark cycle. All behavioral testing occurred during the dark cycle. Procedures were conducted in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Publication No. 85 – 23, revised 2013). Experiments were approved by University of Georgia IACUC.

General Experimental Protocol

Rats were acclimated to the facility for 6-10 days upon arrival. Following acclimation, rats were implanted with unilateral guide cannula in the nucleus accumbens core and the lateral ventricle as described below. After one week of recovery, rats were injected with saline (n = 7) or CFA (n = 12) to induce chronic inflammatory pain. Rats received daily intracerebroventricular (ICV) injections of artificial cerebrospinal fluid (aCSF; n = 14) or M40 (n = 5), a non-specific galanin receptor antagonist, from the day of intraplantar injection through the day of microdialysis testing 9 days later. Following microdialysis testing rats were tested on the elevated plus maze. Rats were then euthanized via rapid decapitation. Final groups included rats treated with intraplantar saline and ICV aCSF (Saline-aCSF, n = 7), rats treated with intraplantar CFA and ICV aCSF (CFA-aCSF, n = 7), and rats treated with intraplantar CFA and ICV M40 (CFA-M40, n = 5).

Stereotaxic Surgery

Rats were anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5%) and unilateral guide cannula (MAB 9.10.IC; SciPro Inc) were stereotaxically implanted into the left nucleus accumbens core (+1.5 mm AP, +1.2 mm ML, -6.0 mm DV) and lateral ventricle (-0.8 mm AP, +1.2 mm ML, -3.0 mm DV) relative to Bregma using Paxinos and Watson, 2007. Cannula were secured using surgical screws and epoxy cement. Rats were administered Meloxicam (1.0 mg/kg) immediately before and 24 hr after surgery.

Induction of Chronic Inflammatory Pain and Drug Administration

CFA injections

Rats were briefly anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5% in O2) and the left hindpaw was swabbed with 70% ETOH. Rats were then injected with CFA (50 ul; Sigma Aldrich) or saline into the intraplantar region of the left hindpaw. Injections were delivered through a 26G needle over 30 sec. Needles were left in place for an additional 30 sec to minimize backflow. Calipers were used to measure the dorsal-ventral width (mm) of the paw at the injection site immediately before and every day after intraplantar injections for the duration of the experiment. Weights were recorded before paw measurements daily.

ICV injections

M40 (Tocris, Minneapolis MN, USA) was dissolved in aCSF (1.2 ug/ul; 6 nmol; Sciolino et al., 2015) and administered into the lateral ventricle at a rate of 1 ul/min daily over the course of 10 min. Control rats received aCSF (10 ul). For ICV injections, rats were placed in small clean shoebox cages with injector needles that extended 1mm beyond the guide cannula inserted into their guide cannulas. Injector needles were attached to tubing filled with either aCSF or M40 solution, which in turn were attached to a Hamilton syringe pump. Once injectors were inserted and the pump was started, rats could freely explore the small cage. The researcher supervised to ensure the rats did not escape the cage, injectors remained in place, and the drug or vehicle was being delivered without backflow. After 10 min, the pump was turned off and the injectors were left in place for an additional minute to minimize backflow. Rats were then returned to their home cages.

In Vivo Microdialysis

On the day of microdialysis testing, microdialysis probes (MAP 9.14.2; SciPro Inc) were primed for 10 min by placing them in clean aCSF and perfusing aCSF through them with a syringe pump at a rate of 2 ul/min, as per the manufacturer's instructions. Flow rate was then reduced to 1.5 ul/min and probes were inserted into the guide cannula of rats that were lightly anesthetized with isoflurane (1-5% in O2). The probe extended 2 mm beyond the tip of the guide cannula. Rats were then placed into their home cages with access to food and water in the testing room for a 2-hour equilibration period. After equilibration, rats were placed into a novel open field chamber (43.3 cm long x 43.4 cm wide x 30.5 cm high; Med Associates, St. Albans, VT) and allowed to freely explore for 160 min. Ambulatory distance, center time, and center entries were recorded throughout microdialysis testing. Rats were injected with the α 2 noradrenergic receptor antagonist idazoxan (20 mg/kg, i.p.; Sigma) after 60 min to stimulate noradrenergic

148

activity. Dialysate was collected into 0.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes every 20 min. Tubes were weighed to determine dialysate volume and then 0.1 M perchloric acid was added at a ratio of 1 ul perchloric acid for every 24 ul of dialysate. Samples were placed on dry ice until microdialysis testing concluded and then were stored at -80 C until further processing.

Behavioral Testing on Elevated Plus Maze

The elevated plus maze was used to measure anxiety-like behavior 20-30 min after microdialysis testing in the open field. The wooden elevated plus maze is elevated 50cm above the floor and consisted of two opposite open arms (45 cm x 9 cm), two opposite closed arms (45 cm x 9 cm x 38 cm), and a central platform (9 cm x 9 cm). A 15 W bulb placed 1 m above maze illuminated the center platform (15 lx). Each rat was placed in the center of the maze facing an open arm of the maze opposite the experimenter. Behavior was recorded for 5 min. An experimenter blind to group assignment scored open and closed arm time and entries from a video monitor hidden behind a divider during testing.

Tissue, Serum, and Dialysate Processing

Tissue collection

Brains were extracted, frozen on dry ice, and stored at -80 C. Whole brains were sliced into 200 um coronal sections at -20 C. Cannula placement was verified during sectioning. The following brain structures were then collected: LC, VTA, nucleus accumbens, and paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus (PVN).

High performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)

Tissue from LC, VTA, nucleus accumbens, and PVN and dialysate collected during microdialysis was analyzed for norepinephrine, dopamine, DOPAC, serotonin, and 5-HIAA using HPLC with electrochemical detection (HPLC-EC). Tissue was homogenized in 180 ul of

PBS buffer. 60 ul of the homogenate was added to 2.4 ul of 0.05 M perchloric acid. An aliquot of the sample was used for protein estimation (MicroBCA assay, Pierce, Rockford, IL). Samples were then centrifuged at 13,000 x g for 7 min at 25 C. The supernatant was injected with the internal standard, dihydroxybenzylamine (DHAB; 0.05 M) into the autoinjector (SIL-20AC) for HPLC analysis. Microdialysis samples were injected with DHBA and 0.05 M perchloric acid. The rest of the HPLC-EC system consisted of a Luna 5 um C18 reverse phase column (250 x 4.6 mm; Phonomenex, Torrance, CA), a CTO-20AC column oven (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD; 37 C), and an LC-4C detector (Bioanalytical Systems, West Lafayette, IN). The flow rate of the mobile phase (153.10 mM chloroacetic acid, 1.55 mM octanesulfunic acid, 0.86 mM Ultrapure EDTA, 116.30 mM sodium hydroxide, 46.90 mM acetonitrile, 1.20 mM tetrahydrofuran) was set to 1.8 ml/min using an LC-20AD pump (Shimadzu, Columbia, MD). Neurotransmitter concentration in tissue samples were expressed as pg/ug of protein.

Serum collection and processing

Trunk blood was collected into serum tubes immediately after rapid decaptitation. After clot formation, samples were centrifuged at 1000 x g for 10 min at 4 °C. Supernatant was stored in 0.5 ml Eppendorf microcentrifuge tubes at -20 °C until further processing.

Corticosterone levels (ng/ml) were measured in serum using a corticosterone parameter assay kit (R&D Systems; KGE009) according to instructions provided with the kit. IL-1 β levels (pg/ml) were measured in serum and the nucleus accumbens using an IL-1 β ELISA kit (LifeSpan BioSciences; LS-F5627) according to instructions provided with the kit.

Statistical Analysis

Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.03 software. Outliers were removed using the ROUT method. Furthermore, one subject from the Saline-aCSF group was excluded

from all analyses because of abnormal circling behavior during behavioral testing. Unless otherwise stated, one-way ANOVAs were performed on all data to determine differences between Saline-aCSF (n = 6), CFA-aCSF (n = 7), and CFA-M40 rats (n = 5). Alpha was set to p=0.05 for statistical significance; however, post-hoc analyses were performed using Fishers LSD when the main effect reached $p \le 0.10$ to avoid type-two errors.

Results

Effects of CFA and M40 on weight and paw inflammation

A two-way (group x time) repeated measures ANOVA was performed on weight to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on weight over the 10-day experiment (Figure 5.1). There was a significant interaction between group and time, F(18, 135) = 2.2, p < 0.01. Post-hoc analyses revealed that the interaction was primarily driven by changes in weight within groups one day after CFA injection. Average weight was no different on Day 2 from Day 1 for Saline-aCSF rats; however, both CFA-aCSF, p < 0.001, and CFA-M40, p = 0.05, weighed significantly less on Day 2 than on Day 1. To better understand the magnitude of the effects of CFA and M40 on weight loss one day after CFA injection, a one-way ANOVA was performed on the difference in weight (g) recorded on the day of and one day after CFA injection (Figure 5.1). There was a significant difference in weight change between the groups, F(2, 15) = 8, p < 0.01. Post-hoc analysis revealed that the CFA-aCSF rats had a significantly greater loss of weight compared to Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.001. CFA-M40 rats lost more weight than Saline-aCSF rats, but the effect was not statistically significant, p = 0.07. There was no difference in weight loss between CFA-aCSF rats and CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.10.

A two-way (group x time) repeated measures ANOVA was performed on paw width to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on paw inflammation over the 10-day experiment (Figure

151

5.1). There was a significant interaction between group and time, F(18, 144) = 16, p < 0.0001, on paw width over the 10-day experiment. Post-hoc analysis revealed that there was no difference in baseline paw width of Saline-aCSF animals compared to CFA-aCSF, p = 0.99, or CFA-M40 animals, p = 0.78, but that CFA-aCSF animals and CFA-M40 animals had significantly larger paw widths than Saline-aCSF animals every day after CFA administration (p < 0.0001 for all comparisons). CFA-aCSF and CFA-M40 animals showed no differences in paw width on any day of the experiment.

Food consumption

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on food consumption one day before, on the day of, and one and seven days after intraplantar CFA or saline administration (Figure 5.2). Baseline food consumption was similar for all groups, F(2, 15) = 1.64, p = 0.28. There was a significant difference in food consumption between groups on the day of intraplantar CFA or saline administration, F(2, 13) = 5.88, p = 0.02. Post-hoc analyses revealed that CFA-aCSF rats consumed significantly less food on the day of intraplantar injections than Saline-aCSF rats, p < 0.01. CFA-M40 rats consumed less food than Saline-aCSF rats on the day of intraplantar injection, but the effect was not statistically significant, p = 0.07. CFA-M40 rats were no different in food consumption on the day of intraplantar injection from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.29. There were no differences in food consumption between groups one, F(2,14) = 3.62, p = 0.27, or seven, F(2, 12) = 1.32, p = 0.30, days after intraplantar CFA or saline injections.



Figure 5.1. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on weight (a, b) and paw swelling (c). CFA was administered on Day 1. There was a significant interaction between group and time on weight over the 10-day experiment (a). CFA, but not saline, administration caused a significant decrease in weight one day later compared to baseline (b). M40 attenuated the effects of CFA on weight loss (b). *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 compared to Saline-aCSF. CFA administration increased paw width compared to baseline (Day 1) for the duration of the experiment and the effect was not influence by M40 (c). *p<0.0001 compared to Saline-aCSF. Error bars represent SEM.

Effects of CFA and M40 on Behavior

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on behavior in the open field (Figure 5.3). There were no differences between groups for amount of time spent in the center zone of the open field, F(2, 14) = 0.55, p = 0.59, or entries into the center zone, F(2, 15) = 0.14, $p \ 0.87$. There was a significant difference between groups for total distance traveled in the open field during microdialysis testing, F(2, 13) = 8.10, p = 0.01. Posthoc analyses showed that Saline-aCSF rats traveled a significantly greater distance than CFAaCSF rats, p = 0.01, and CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.002. CFA-aCSF rats traveled a similar distance to CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.24.



Figure 5.2. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on baseline food consumption (a), and food consumption on the day of (b), one day after (c), and seven days after (d) intraplantar saline or CFA injections. Error bars represent SEM. **p < 0.01 compared to Saline-aCSF.

A 3x2 (group x time) two-way repeated measures ANOVA was performed on distance traveled during the 20 min preceding and 20 min following idazoxan injection to determine if idazoxan injection affected exploration (Figure 5.3). Idazoxan injection significantly reduced distance traveled, F(1, 14) = 16.00, p = 0.001, compared to distance traveled before injection. There was also a significant effect of group, F(2, 14) = 4.10, p = 0.04, and a trend towards an interaction between group and time, F(2, 14) = 3.00, p = 0.08. Post-hoc analyses revealed that CFA-M40 rats explored significantly less than saline-aCSF, p = 0.02, and CFA-aCSF, p = 0.03rats, during the 40-min interval analyzed. Post-hoc analyses also revealed that CFA-aCSF rats explored significantly less after idazoxan injection than before injection, p < 0.001, but that idazoxan injection did not affect total distance traveled for saline-aCSF, p = 0.09, or CFA-M40, p = 0.35, rats.



Figure 5.3. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on total exploration of the open field (a) and exploration during 20-min intervals (b) during microdialysis testing nine days later. The dotted line represents the time-point of idazoxan injection. Shaded symbols indicate a statistical difference compared to Saline-aCSF. *p \leq 0.05, **p \leq 0.01 compared to Saline-aCSF; #p \leq 0.05, compared to CFA-M40. Effects on total time spent in the center zone of the open field (c) and total number of entries into the center zone of the open field (d) during testing are also shown. Error bars represent SEM.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on

behavior on the elevated plus maze (Figure 5.4). There were no differences between groups for total exploration of the maze, measured by the total number of arm entries, F(2, 13) = 1.79, p = 0.21. There was a trend toward a significant difference between groups for number of open arm entries, F(2, 13) = 3.19, p = 0.07, and amount of time spent in the open arm, F(2, 13) = 3.10, p = 0.08. Post-hoc analyses revealed that CFA-aCSF rats entered the open arm significantly more

than Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.04, and CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.05. Post-hoc analyses also revealed that CFA-aCSF rats spent significantly more time in the open arm than Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. CFA-aCSF rats also trended to spend more time in the open arm than CFA-M40 rats, but the effect did not reach statistical significance, p = 0.11. There was a significant difference between groups for number of closed arm entries, F(2, 13) = 8.05, p = 0.01, and amount of time spent in the closed arm, F(2, 13) = 3.98, p = 0.04. Post-hoc analyses revealed that CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.002, and CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.03, entered the closed arm significantly less than Saline-aCSF rats. Post-hoc analyses also revealed that CFA-aCSF rats spent less time in the closed arm than Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.02, and CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.04. CFA-M40 rats were no different on closed arm time than Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.76.

Effects of CFA and M40 on Brain Monoamines

Dialysate samples were collected from the nucleus accumbens every 20 minutes during the 160-min microdialysis session. Extracellular monoamine levels in each dialysate sample were determined for each rat using HPLC. Average extracellular monoamine levels were then calculated for each rat from the eight samples collected. 3x2 (group x vial) two-way repeated measures ANOVAs were performed on average monoamine levels from dialysate collected at minutes 60 and 80 to determine if idazoxan injections had any effect on monoamine activity in the nucleus accumbens (data not shown). There was no effect of group, F(2, 15) = 1.7, p = 0.22, or idazoxan on extracellular norepinephrine in the nucleus accumbens, F(1, 15) = 0.79, p = 0.39. There was also no effect of group on extracellular DOPAC, F(2, 14) = 1.9, p = 0.18, or dopamine, F(2, 14) = 2.00, p = 0.17, in the nucleus accumbens. Nor was there an effect of idazoxan on extracellular DOPAC, F(1, 14) = 0.02, p = 0.89, or dopamine, F(1, 14) < 0.01, p =0.99, in the nucleus accumbens. There was no effect of group on extracellular 5HIAA levels in the nucleus accumbens, F(2, 15) 1.30, p = 0.30. However, idazoxan injection significantly reduced extracellular 5HIAA levels in the nucleus accumbens, F(1, 15) = 8.6, p = 0.01. Post-hoc analyses revealed that the effect of idazoxan only manifested in saline-aCSF animals, p = 0.01, not CFA-aCSF, p = 0.35, or CFA-M40, p = 0.32, animals.



Figure 5.4. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on elevated plus maze behavior nine days later. Error bars represent SEM. *p \leq 0.05, **p \leq 0.01 compared to Saline-aCSF; #p \leq 0.05 compared to CFA-M40.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on average extracellular levels of monoamines in the nucleus accumbens core (Figure 5.5). There were significant differences between groups for extracellular nucleus accumbens levels of norepinephrine, F(2, 15) = 4.71, p = 0.03, dopamine, F(2, 15) = 4.09, p = 0.04, and 5HIAA, F(2, 15) = 6.85, p = 0.01. There was also a trend towards significant group differences for DOPAC levels, F(2, 13) = 3.28, p = 0.07. Serotonin levels were below the threshold of detection. Post-hoc analyses showed that CFA administration significantly reduced extracellular norepinephrine levels in the nucleus accumbens in rats treated with aCSF, p = 0.02, and rats treated with M40, p

= 0.02, compared to Saline-aCSF rats. CFA administration also significantly reduced extracellular DOPAC levels in the nucleus accumbens in rats treated with aCSF, p = 0.05, and rats treated with M40, p = 0.05, compared to Saline-aCSF rats. Likewise, CFA administration significantly reduced extracellular dopamine levels in the nucleus accumbens in rats treated with aCSF, p = 0.03, and rats treated with M40, p = 0.02, compared to Saline-aCSF rats. In addition, CFA administration significantly reduced extracellular 5HIAA levels in the nucleus accumbens in rats treated with aCSF, p = 0.01, and rats treated with M40, p = 0.01, compared to SalineaCSF rats. CFA-aCSF rats and CFA-M40 rats were no different for extracellular norepinephrine, p = 0.89; DOPAC, p = 0.77; dopamine, p = 0.76; or 5HIAA, p = 0.89, levels in the nucleus accumbens.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the VTA (Table 1; Figure 5.6). There was a significant difference between groups for norepinephrine levels in the VTA, F(2, 15) = 6.92, p = 0.01. Posthoc analyses revealed that CFA-M40 rats had significantly more norepinephrine in the VTA compared to Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.003, and CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.02. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.31. There was also a significant difference between groups for DOPAC levels in the VTA, F(2, 14) = 5.13, p = 0.02. Post-hoc analyses revealed that CFA-M40 rats had significantly less DOPAC in the VTA compared to Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.03. Saline-aCSF rats were no different from CFA-aCSF rats, p = 0.37. There were no differences between groups for dopamine, F(2, 14) - 0.51, p = 0.61, 5HIAA, F(2, 15) = 1.43, p = 0.27, or serotonin, F(2, 15) = 0.28, p = 0.76, levels in the VTA. One-way ANOVAs were also performed on the ratio of DOPAC to dopamine levels in the VTA and the ratio of 5HIAA to serotonin levels in the VTA to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on

dopamine and serotonin metabolism. There was no difference between groups for DOPAC/DA levels, F(2, 15) = 0.48, p = 0.63, or 5HIAA/serotonin levels, F(2, 15) = 0.09, p = 0.91, in the VTA.



Figure 5.5. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on average extracellular monoamine levels collected from the nucleus accumbens using microdialysis nine days later (a, b, d, e). Cannula placement for microdialysis probes in the nucleus accumbens (c) and drug infusion in the lateral ventricle (f) are also shown. Error bars represent SEM. *p ≤ 0.05 , ** p ≤ 0.01 compared to Saline-aCSF.



Figure 5.6. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on average total tissue levels of catecholamines (a - c) and dopamine turnover (d) in the VTA nine days later. Error bars represent SEM. ** $p \le 0.01$ compared to Saline-aCSF; $^{\#}p \le 0.05$ compared to CFA-aCSF.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the nucleus accumbens (Table 5.1; Figure 5.7). There were no significant differences between groups for norepinephrine, F(2, 14) = 0.68, p = 0.53, or serotonin, F(2, 15) = 0.53, p = 0.60, levels in the nucleus accumbens. There was a significant difference between groups for DOPAC levels in the nucleus accumbens, F(2, 13) = 3.88, p = 0.05. There were trends toward significant differences between groups for dopamine, F(2, 13) = 3.18, p = 0.08, and 5HIAA levels, F(2, 14) = 3.35, p = 0.07, in the nucleus accumbens. Post-hoc analyses showed that CFA-aCSF rats had reduced DOPAC, p = 0.06, and dopamine, p = 0.14, levels in the nucleus accumbens compared to Saline-aCSF rats, but the trend was not significant. CFA-M40 rats had significantly more DOPAC, p = 0.02, and dopamine, p = 0.02, levels in the nucleus accumbens compared to CFA-aCSF rats. CFA administration reduced 5HIAA in the nucleus accumbens in aCSF-treated rats compared to Saline-aCSF, p = 0.04, and aCSF-M40 rats,

p = 0.06. One-way ANOVAs were also performed on the ratio of DOPAC to dopamine levels and the ratio of 5HIAA to serotonin levels in the nucleus accumbens to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on dopamine and serotonin metabolism. There was no difference between groups for DOPAC/DA levels, F(2, 15) = 0.85, p = 0.45, or 5HIAA/serotonin levels, F(2, 15) = 0.15, p =0.86, in the nucleus accumbens.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the LC (Table 5.1). There were no differences between groups for norepinephrine, F(2, 15) = 0.91, p = 0.42, DOPAC, F(2, 14) = 0.33, p = 0.73, dopamine, F(2, 15) = 1.19, p = 0.33, 5HIAA, F(2, 15) = 0.07, p = 0.93, or serotonin, F(2, 15) = 0.36, p = 0.70, levels in the LC. One-way ANOVAs were also performed on the ratio of DOPAC to dopamine levels in the LC and the ratio of 5HIAA to serotonin levels in the LC to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on dopamine and serotonin metabolism. There was no difference between groups for DOPAC/DA levels, F(2, 15) = 0.478, p = 0.63, or 5HIAA/serotonin levels, F(2, 15) = 0.97, p = 0.40, in the LC.

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on total tissue concentrations of monoamines in the PVN (Table 5.1; Figure 5.8). There were no significant differences between groups for norepinephrine, F(2, 14) = 1.48, p = 0.26, DOPAC, F(2, 13) = 1.12, p = 0.36, dopamine, F(2, 13) = 0.01, p = 0.99, or serotonin, F(2, 13) = 0.72, p = 0.34, levels in the PVN. There was a trend towards a significant differences between groups for 5HIAA levels in the PVN, F(2, 13) = 2.92, p = 0.09. One-way ANOVAs were also performed on the ratio of DOPAC to dopamine levels in the PVN and the ratio of 5HIAA to serotonin levels in the PVN to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on dopamine and serotonin metabolism. There was a significant difference between groups for DOPAC/dopamine in the PVN, F(2, 12) =

6.13, p = 0.01. CFA-aCSF rats had a significantly lower ratio of DOPAC to dopamine in the PVN compared to Saline-aCSF rats, p = 0.04, and compared to CFA-M40 rats, p = 0.01. Saline-aCSF rats and CFA-M40 rats were no different from each other, p = 0.27. There was no difference between groups for 5HIAA/serotonin levels in the PVN, F(2, 12) = 0.86, p = 0.45.



Figure 5.7. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on average total tissue levels of monoamines (a, b, d, e), as well as, dopamine (c) and serotonin turnover (f), in the nucleus accumbens nine days later. Error bars represent SEM. * $p \le 0.05$ compared to Saline-aCSF; $^{\#}p \le 0.05$ compared to CFA-aCSF.

Corticosterone and IL-1β

One-way ANOVAs were performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on serum levels of corticosterone and IL-1 β (Figure 5.9). There were no differences between groups for serum levels of corticosterone, F(2, 14) = 0.56, *p* = 0.58. There were no differences between groups for serum levels of IL-1 β , F(2, 14) = 1.53, *p* = 0.25. A one-way ANOVA was also

performed to determine the effects of CFA and M40 on IL-1 β levels in the nucleus accumbens (Figure 5.9). There were no differences between groups on nucleus accumbens IL-1 β , F(2, 14) = 0.14, p = 0.87.



Figure 5.8. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on average total tissue levels of dopamine (a), DOPAC (b), and dopamine turnover (c) in the PVN nine days later. Error bars represent SEM. *p \leq 0.05 compared to Saline-aCSF; ^{##}p \leq 0.01 compared to CFA-aCSF.



Figure 5.9. Effects of intraplantar CFA and daily ICV M40 on average serum levels of corticosterone (a) and IL-1 β in serum (b) and the nucleus accumbens (c) nine days later. Error bars represent SEM.

Discussion

We investigated the role of galanin in mediating the effects of chronic inflammatory pain

induced by intraplantar CFA on mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation, which is thought to

underlie some of the motivational deficits associated with comorbid depression. We provide evidence that galanin effects local synthesis of dopamine in the nucleus accumbens, rather than basal VTA firing rate and subsequent dopamine release during chronic inflammatory pain. We also show that galanin activity mediates the reduced dopamine turnover in the PVN after CFA, suggesting that hypothalamic galanin contributes to effects of chronic inflammatory pain.

CFA administration decreased extracellular concentrations of dopamine and DOPAC levels in the nucleus accumbens during open field exploration, as well as total tissue concentrations. M40 administration did not alter the effects of CFA on extracellular dopamine activity, but M40 administration did prevent the effects of CFA on dopamine levels in the nucleus accumbens. Our results suggest galanin mediates the effects of intraplantar CFA on downregulation of dopamine stores in the nucleus accumbens. Our results do not support the hypothesis that LC-derived galanin mediates the effect of chronic inflammatory pain on mesolimbic dopamine release; however, several limitations make it difficult to draw clear conclusions about galanin's precise role in mesolimbic dopamine regulation from our data. It is possible that chronic administration of M40 led to compensatory upregulation or sensitization of galanin receptors on dopamine neurons or noradrenergic nerve terminals in the VTA. If the effects of galanin on dopamine release are acute, then tolerance to M40 may have precluded its acute effects. Future research should measure galanin receptor expression in regions of interest and evaluate the effects of acute M40 administration before microdialysis testing on extracellular dopamine levels to rule out this possibility. Furthermore, evidence suggests that inflammatory cytokines increase monoamine reuptake transporter activity (Zhu, Blakely, & Hewlett, 2006). Increased rate of clearance of monoamines from the extracellular milieu could also preclude the effects of galanin receptor blockade on dopamine release. This could also explain why

norepinephrine and 5HIAA were also reduced in the extracellular space of the nucleus accumbens and not effected by chronic M40. Using a technique with better temporal resolution than microdialysis, such as voltammetry, or blocking the dopamine transporter during microdialysis, might be superior approaches to determining the effects of CFA on catecholamine release. Finally, it is noteworthy that we previously showed reduced galanin protein levels in the VTA nine days after CFA administration (Chapter 4). It is unclear whether the reduction reflects decreased galanin synthesis or depletion after microdialysis testing; however, decreased galanin availability in the VTA could also explain why M40 did not affect dopamine release. Consistent with this, we previously showed that galanin levels were not affected in the nucleus accumbens after CFA administration (Chapter 4). Therefore, chronic, but not acute, galanin activity in the nucleus accumbens during inflammatory pain may decrease local dopamine synthesis in nerve terminals independent of VTA activity. Indeed, Schwartz and colleagues (2014) showed that stimulation of the GalR1 receptor in the nucleus accumbens is necessary for the effects of CFA on altered medium spiny neuron excitability, suggesting that galanin activity is increased in the nucleus accumbens during chronic inflammatory pain. Which galanin afferents in the nucleus accumbens are involved in the effects of chronic inflammatory pain remains unclear, but possible candidates are the basolateral amygdala, PVN, and arcuate nucleus (Schwartz et al., 2014).

How galanin effects dopamine stores in the nucleus accumbens remains unknown. Galanin has been previously shown to inhibit tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) expression in midbrain dopamine neuron cultures. The precise mechanism of inhibition is unclear; however, evidence suggests that stimulation of GalR1 leads to a post-transcriptional modification that decreases TH expression by opening G protein-gated inwardly rectifying K+ channels (Counts et al., 2002).

165

Table 5.1

Effects of Chronic Inflammator	y Pain and M40 on T	Otal Brain Tissue	Concentration of Monoamine	Neurotransmitters
--------------------------------	---------------------	--------------------------	----------------------------	-------------------

		NE		DOPAC		DA DOI		DOPA	DOPAC/DA 5HIAA		5HT		5HIAA/5HT		
Region	Group	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM	Mean	SEM
VTA	Saline- aCSF	8.07	0.56	4.90	0.62	2.31	0.62	1.83	0.45	14.53	1.02	5.36	0.61	2.82	0.29
	CFA- aCSF	8.87	0.51	4.26	0.48	2.86	0.49	1.63	0.20	15.87	1.34	5.82	0.46	2.88	0.44
	CFA- M40	** ^{,#} 11.05	0.60	** ^{,#} 2.57	0.37	2.14	0.57	1.38	0.21	17.38	0.70	5.84	0.42	3.04	0.24
NAc	Saline- aCSF	7.71	0.86	15.87	1.26	14.55	1.29	1.13	0.07	23.99	0.88	6.48	1.14	3.87	0.40
	CFA- aCSF	6.71	0.49	*10.67	0.81	² 9.11	0.98	1.17	0.04	*18.46	1.22	5.33	0.48	3.63	0.37
	CFA- M40	6.89	0.53	#17.43	3.03	[#] 17.57	4.22	1.06	0.08	³ 23.56	2.89	6.28	1.02	3.88	0.29
LC	Saline- aCSF	14.27	1.70	4.67	1.77	1.57	0.22	2.71	0.90	16.81	0.91	4.69	0.71	3.87	0.39
	CFA- aCSF	14.13	0.20	3.71	0.73	1.84	0.12	2.70	0.67	16.97	0.69	5.07	0.44	3.54	0.40
	CFA- M40	16.27	1.41	3.34	0.37	2.00	0.25	1.81	0.36	16.48	1.15	5.44	0.68	3.11	0.20
PVN	Saline- aCSF	33.75	2.32	4.92	1.10	3.10	0.51	1.36	0.08	11.22	1.28	1.81	0.32	7.95	1.17
	CFA- aCSF	45.98	6.53	3.42	0.20	3.12	0.21	*1.03	0.06	¹ 15.21	1.63	1.79	0.25	9.12	1.19
	CFA- M40	38.35	5.72	4.90	0.98	3.17	0.53	##1.54	0.19	*16.70	1.48	2.17	0.53	6.71	0.66

Note. SEM = Standard Error of the Mean, NE = Norepinephrine, DA = Dopamine, 5HT = Serotonin, CFA = Complete Freund's Adjuvant, VTA = Ventral Tegmental Area, NAc = Nucleus Accumbens, LC = Locus Coeruleus, PL = Prelimbic Cortex, PVN = Paraventricular Nucleus, DR = Dorsal Raphe. $*p \le 0.05$, $**p \le 0.05$, $^{1}p = 0.08$, $^{2}p = 0.14$ compared to Saline-aCSF; $^{#}p \le 0.05$, $^{##}p \le 0.01$, $^{3}p = 0.06$ compared to CFA-aCSF,

Alternatively, galanin could also decrease TH transcription by inhibiting adenylyl cyclase production of cAMP through stimulation of the G_{i/o}-coupled GalR1 receptor subtype, as TH transcription is facilitated by the binding of CREB to the cAMP responsive element (CRE) site on the rat TH promotor (Fossom, Sterling, & Tank, 1992; Kim, Lee, Carroll, & Joh, 1993; Kumer & Vrana, 1996; Leviel, Guibert, Mallet, & Faucon-Biguet, 1991; Piech-Dumas et al., 2001). Another possible mechanism by which galanin could reduce dopamine levels is through dysregulation of tetrahydrobipterin (BH4). BH4 is an essential cofactor for tryptophan hydroxylase and TH, which are the rate limiting enzymes for serotonin, dopamine, and norepinephrine synthesis. BH4 also serves as a cofactor for nitric oxide synthase (Sumi-Ichinose et al., 2001; Thony, Auerbach, & Blau, 2000). Inflammation causes BH4 to be preferentially used for conversion of arginine to nitric oxide, thereby reducing monoamine synthesis. Dysregulated BH4 activity is implicated in the comorbidity of chronic inflammation and depression (Miller, Haroon, Raison, & Felger, 2013; Vancassel, Capuron, & Castanon, 2018). To our knowledge, there is no direct evidence linking galanin to BH4 activity; however, the links between inflammation, galanin, and dopamine activity suggest that a relationship is possible. Furthermore, nitric oxide synthase activity is induced by galanin administration and both transmitters are upregulated in response to injury, inflammation, colchicine treatment, and nicotine withdrawal (Abot et al., 2018; Brecht, Buschmann, Grimm, Zimmermann, & Herdegen, 1997; Consolo, Uboldi, Caltavuturo, & Bartfai, 1998; Okere & Waterhouse, 2006, 2013; Xu & Hokfelt, 1997; X. Zhang et al., 1996), lending further support for this hypothesis. It should be noted that neither CFA nor M40 effected IL-1 β levels in the nucleus accumbens. Therefore, the effects on dopamine are likely not mediated by direct chronic action of inflammatory cytokines in the nucleus accumbens.

We also investigated a potential role for galanin in modulating monoamine levels in the VTA and the LC, which is a major source of noradrenergic and galanin input to the VTA (Mejias-Aponte et al., 2009). CFA administration did not affect any monoamine levels in the VTA or LC. This is in opposition to our previous finding that CFA reduced norepinephrine in the VTA (Chapter 4). CFA combined with M40 increased norepinephrine levels and deceased DOPAC levels in the VTA compared to the other groups but had no other effects in the VTA or LC. Without a saline-M40 group, it is impossible to know if these effects are due to blocking galanin alone or reflective of a synergistic effect of CFA and galanin blockade. We previously showed that CFA administration reduced galanin levels in the VTA. If the effect of CFA on VTA galanin was due to decreased galanin availability (rather than depletion during testing) then further reducing galanin's autoinhibitory functions could lead to increased norepinephrine levels in noradrenergic terminals. However, it is important to note that all catecholamine levels in the VTA were much lower for this cohort of animals, compared to previous cohorts (e.g., 15.88 pg/ug versus 8.07 pg/ug of norepinephrine for control animals; Chapter 4). Therefore, VTA data from this experiment should be interpreted with caution.

We previously showed that CFA administration reduced dopamine and DOPAC levels in the PVN (Chapter 4), therefore we investigated whether the effect is mediated by galanin. Although the reduction in PVN dopamine and DOPAC levels after CFA was not statistically significant in this experiment, we did show a significant decrease in dopamine turnover. The effect was blocked by chronic M40 administration, which suggests that galanin mediates the effects of chronic inflammatory pain on dopamine activity in the PVN. The functional consequences of these changes are unclear. Neither CFA nor M40 effected glucocorticoid levels in the serum, therefore the changes to dopamine signaling do not seem to influence basal HPA- axis activity. However, we previously showed that CFA treatment blunted an acute stressinduced increase in serum corticosterone levels 24 hr later, compared to saline treatment (Chapter 3). Whether altered galanin and dopamine activity in the PVN contributes to the aberrant HPA-axis stress response remains unknown. Another possible consequence of reduced dopamine activity in the PVN is altered regulation of oxytocin activity, which may have implications for sexual behaviors and mesolimbic dopamine activity (Melis & Argiolas, 2011). Consistent with this, galanin also modulates oxytocin activity (Wodowska & Ciosek, 2014) and oxytocin is upregulated by chronic inflammatory pain (Matsuura et al., 2015). Alternatively, these changes may have implications for changes in feeding, metabolism, hormone secretion, reproductive behaviors, and general circadian disruption during chronic inflammatory pain (Cardinali & Esquifino, 2003; Selgas, Arce, Esquifino, & Cardinali, 1997; Tejas-Juarez et al., 2014). Future research should focus on elucidating the functional effects of galanin and dopamine interactions in the PVN and other hypothalamic nuclei during chronic inflammatory pain.

We also investigated galanin's role in mediating CFA-induced hypophagia, a sickness behavior commonly observed after injury or infection. CFA administration decreased food consumption on the day of injection and caused rats to lose a significant amount of weight one day later. These effects are consistent with sickness behavior that occurs after induction of inflammatory pain or systemic inflammation. Administration of M40 did not alter the effects of CFA on weight and food consumption. Therefore, galanin is not necessary for the induction of sickness-induced hypophagia. This is consistent with the known orexigenic effects of galanin on feeding (Barson, Morganstern, & Leibowitz, 2010). Although we did not measure galanin levels in the hypothalamus, evidence suggests that downregulation of hypothalamic galanin may contribute to hypophagia during sickness (Sergeyev, Broberger, & Hokfelt, 2001). However, others have shown upregulation of galanin in hypothalamic nuclei in chronic neuropathic and visceral pain models (Imbe et al., 2004; Nishii, Nomura, Aono, Fujimoto, & Matsumoto, 2007), suggesting that hypothalamic galanin may mediate a variety of functions altered by chronic inflammatory pain. Future research is needed to understand the role of hypothalamic galanin in other aspects of sickness behaviors and depression-like characteristics that are under hypothalamic regulation, such as fever, increased sleep, reduced reproduction, and aberrant HPA-axis function.

The functional consequences of galanin blockade on mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation after CFA remain unclear as we did not measure behaviors under strong control of mesolimbic signaling, such as operant responding for drug or food reward. However, we did measure other behaviors that are sensitive to dopamine activity. Rats treated with CFA and aCSF showed reduced exploration of the open field during the first 20 min of microdialysis testing, compared to saline-treated rats. This result is consistent with evidence of the necessity of mesocorticolimbic dopamine for normal locomotor and exploratory behavior in a novel open field (Fink & Smith, 1980a, 1980b). Furthermore, it suggests possible involvement of dopamine reduction in the substantia nigra, which is critical for volitional movement (Amalric & Koob, 1993). Although it is tempting to assume that decreased exploration in the open field is due to decreased behavioral activation in response to novelty or impaired motivation, it is impossible to rule out the influence of allodynia without further testing. It is unclear why daily administration of M40 exacerbated the effect of CFA on the first 20 min of exploration, particularly because central galanin administration reduces open field exploration (Ericson & Ahlenius, 1999). Galanin is also involved in supraspinal suppression of pain (Lang et al., 2015), so perhaps M40

administration further reduced exploration after CFA by blocking analgesic properties of central galanin signaling. It is difficult to interpret this effect without first evaluating the effects of galanin and M40 on other pain-related behaviors after CFA administration.

CFA administration increased open arm time and decreased closed arm time on the elevated plus maze. The effects of CFA were prevented by chronic M40 administration. Canonical interpretation suggests that CFA administration has an anxiolytic-like effect, which is dependent on galanin. This is consistent with a role for galanin in reducing anxiety-like behavior; however, it is inconsistent with other studies showing an anxiogenic effect of CFA (Borges, Neto, Mico, & Berrocoso, 2014; Gregoire, Wattiez, Etienne, Marchand, & Ardid, 2014; Parent et al., 2012; Refsgaard, Hoffmann-Petersen, Sahlholt, Pickering, & Andreasen, 2016; Stein, Millan, & Herz, 1988; Wu et al., 2017). Blocking the D4 dopamine receptor subtype in the medial prefrontal cortex increases open arm time on the elevated plus maze and decreases burying in the shock probe defensive burying test (Shah, Sjovold, & Treit, 2004), so it is possible that this effect is driven by mesocorticolimbic dopamine dysregulation. One possible alternative explanation is that the CFA-treated animals show increased avoidance of aversion (LaBuda & Fuchs, 2000; Moriarty, Roche, McGuire, & Finn, 2012; Refsgaard et al., 2016; Wu et al., 2017). Rodents tend to rear when in the closed arm of the elevated plus maze. CFA-treated animals may associate the closed arm with the pain evoked by rearing and therefore avoid the arm. While CFA-treated animals did rear less than saline-treated animals overall, the proportion of time spent rearing relative to time in the closed arm was the same for saline- and CFA-treated animals. Further research is needed to determine if the long-term effect of CFA on elevated plus maze behavior is truly anxiolytic or if we are measuring a non-specific effect of the manipulation.
In summary, we provide evidence that chronic inflammatory pain suppresses mesolimbic dopamine signaling and dopamine activity in the PVN. Furthermore, we show that chronic inflammatory may also affect nigrostriatal dopamine systems. The effects of chronic inflammatory pain seem to be mediated by multiple mechanisms. Galanin is necessary for reduced dopamine turnover in the PVN and levels in the nucleus accumbens. However, reduced dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens was not affected by galanin blockade, suggesting that chronic galanin signaling does not affect VTA dopamine neuron activity directly. Several limitations of our research may explain the null effect of galanin plasticity in the VTA during chronic inflammatory pain is dismissed. Future research should also be directed at understanding the role of galanin in the PVN during chronic inflammatory pain due to the relevance in understanding potential neurobiological substrates linking rheumatoid arthritis, endocrine dysfunction, and depression.

References

- Abot, A., Lucas, A., Bautzova, T., Bessac, A., Fournel, A., Le-Gonidec, S., . . . Knauf, C. (2018). Galanin enhances systemic glucose metabolism through enteric Nitric Oxide Synthaseexpressed neurons. *Mol Metab*, 10, 100-108. doi:10.1016/j.molmet.2018.01.020
- Amalric, M., & Koob, G. F. (1993). Functionally selective neurochemical afferents and efferents of the mesocorticolimbic and nigrostriatal dopamine system. *Prog Brain Res*, 99, 209-226.
- Barson, J. R., Morganstern, I., & Leibowitz, S. F. (2010). Galanin and consummatory behavior: special relationship with dietary fat, alcohol and circulating lipids. *EXS*, *102*, 87-111.
- Bartfai, T., Bertorelli, R., Consolo, S., Diaz-Arnesto, L., Fisone, G., Hokfelt, T., . . . Ogren, S. O. (1988). Acute and chronic studies on functional aspects of coexistence. *J Physiol (Paris)*, 83(3), 126-132.
- Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2014). Reversal of monoarthritis-induced affective disorders by diclofenac in rats. *Anesthesiology*, *120*(6), 1476-1490. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000177
- Brecht, S., Buschmann, T., Grimm, S., Zimmermann, M., & Herdegen, T. (1997). Persisting expression of galanin in axotomized mamillary and septal neurons of adult rats labeled for c-Jun and NADPH-diaphorase. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, 48(1), 7-16.
- Cano, P., Cardinali, D. P., Chacon, F., Castrillon, P. O., Reyes Toso, C. A., & Esquifino, A. I. (2001). Age-dependent changes in 24-hour rhythms of catecholamine content and turnover in hypothalamus, corpus striatum and pituitary gland of rats injected with Freund's adjuvant. *BMC Physiol*, 1, 14.
- Cardinali, D. P., & Esquifino, A. I. (2003). Circadian disorganization in experimental arthritis. *Neurosignals*, 12(6), 267-282. doi:10.1159/000075309
- Consolo, S., Baldi, G., Russi, G., Civenni, G., Bartfai, T., & Vezzani, A. (1994). Impulse flow dependency of galanin release in vivo in the rat ventral hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 91(17), 8047-8051.
- Consolo, S., Uboldi, M. C., Caltavuturo, C., & Bartfai, T. (1998). Galanin stimulates the Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor/nitric oxide/cyclic GMP pathway in vivo in the rat ventral hippocampus. *Neuroscience*, *85*(3), 819-826.
- Counts, S. E., McGuire, S. O., Sortwell, C. E., Crawley, J. N., Collier, T. J., & Mufson, E. J. (2002). Galanin inhibits tyrosine hydroxylase expression in midbrain dopaminergic neurons. *J Neurochem*, 83(2), 442-451.

- de Weille, J. R., Fosset, M., Schmid-Antomarchi, H., & Lazdunski, M. (1989). Galanin inhibits dopamine secretion and activates a potassium channel in pheochromocytoma cells. *Brain Res*, 485(1), 199-203.
- Ericson, E., & Ahlenius, S. (1999). Suggestive evidence for inhibitory effects of galanin on mesolimbic dopaminergic neurotransmission. *Brain Res*, 822(1-2), 200-209.
- Everitt, B. J., Meister, B., Hokfelt, T., Melander, T., Terenius, L., Rokaeus, A., . . . et al. (1986). The hypothalamic arcuate nucleus-median eminence complex: immunohistochemistry of transmitters, peptides and DARPP-32 with special reference to coexistence in dopamine neurons. *Brain Res*, 396(2), 97-155.
- Fink, J. S., & Smith, G. P. (1980a). Mesolimbic and mesocortical dopaminergic neurons are necessary for normal exploratory behavior in rats. *Neurosci Lett*, 17(1-2), 61-65.
- Fink, J. S., & Smith, G. P. (1980b). Mesolimbicocortical dopamine terminal fields are necessary for normal locomotor and investigatory exploration in rats. *Brain Res*, *199*(2), 359-384.
- Fossom, L. H., Sterling, C. R., & Tank, A. W. (1992). Regulation of tyrosine hydroxylase gene transcription rate and tyrosine hydroxylase Mrna stability by cyclic AMP and glucocorticoid. *Mol Pharmacol*, 42(5), 898-908.
- Gopalan, C., Tian, Y., Moore, K. E., & Lookingland, K. J. (1993). Neurochemical evidence that the inhibitory effect of galanin on tuberoinfundibular dopamine neurons is activity dependent. *Neuroendocrinology*, 58(3), 287-293. doi:10.1159/000126552
- Gregoire, S., Wattiez, A. S., Etienne, M., Marchand, F., & Ardid, D. (2014). Monoarthritisinduced emotional and cognitive impairments in rats are sensitive to low systemic doses or intra-amygdala injections of morphine. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 735, 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.03.056
- Grenhoff, J., Nisell, M., Ferre, S., Aston-Jones, G., & Svensson, T. H. (1993). Noradrenergic modulation of midbrain dopamine cell firing elicited by stimulation of the locus coeruleus in the rat. *J Neural Transm Gen Sect*, *93*(1), 11-25.
- Hipolito, L., Wilson-Poe, A., Campos-Jurado, Y., Zhong, E., Gonzalez-Romero, J., Virag, L., ... Moron, J. A. (2015). Inflammatory Pain Promotes Increased Opioid Self-Administration: Role of Dysregulated Ventral Tegmental Area mu Opioid Receptors. *J Neurosci*, 35(35), 12217-12231. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1053-15.2015
- Holets, V. R., Hokfelt, T., Rokaeus, A., Terenius, L., & Goldstein, M. (1988). Locus coeruleus neurons in the rat containing neuropeptide Y, tyrosine hydroxylase or galanin and their efferent projections to the spinal cord, cerebral cortex and hypothalamus. *Neuroscience*, 24(3), 893-906.

- Imbe, H., Abe, T., Okamoto, K., Sato, M., Ito, H., Kumabe, S., & Senba, E. (2004). Increase of galanin-like immunoreactivity in rat hypothalamic arcuate neurons after peripheral nerve injury. *Neurosci Lett*, 368(1), 102-106. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2004.06.073
- Kim, K. S., Lee, M. K., Carroll, J., & Joh, T. H. (1993). Both the basal and inducible transcription of the tyrosine hydroxylase gene are dependent upon a Camp response element. *J Biol Chem*, 268(21), 15689-15695.
- Kumer, S. C., & Vrana, K. E. (1996). Intricate regulation of tyrosine hydroxylase activity and gene expression. *J Neurochem*, 67(2), 443-462.
- LaBuda, C. J., & Fuchs, P. N. (2000). A behavioral test paradigm to measure the aversive quality of inflammatory and neuropathic pain in rats. *Exp Neurol*, *163*(2), 490-494. doi:10.1006/exnr.2000.7395
- Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., & Kofler, B. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol Rev*, 67(1), 118-175. doi:10.1124/pr.112.006536
- Leitl, M. D., Potter, D. N., Cheng, K., Rice, K. C., Carlezon, W. A., Jr., & Negus, S. S. (2014). Sustained pain-related depression of behavior: effects of intraplantar formalin and complete freund's adjuvant on intracranial self-stimulation (ICSS) and endogenous kappa opioid biomarkers in rats. *Mol Pain*, 10, 62. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-10-62
- Leviel, V., Guibert, B., Mallet, J., & Faucon-Biguet, N. (1991). Induction of tyrosine hydroxylase in the rat substantia nigra by local injection of forskolin. *J Neurosci Res*, 30(2), 427-432. doi:10.1002/jnr.490300219
- Llorca-Torralba, M., Borges, G., Neto, F., Mico, J. A., & Berrocoso, E. (2016). Noradrenergic Locus Coeruleus pathways in pain modulation. *Neuroscience*, 338, 93-113. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.057
- Ma, X., Tong, Y. G., Schmidt, R., Brown, W., Payza, K., Hodzic, L., . . . Xu, Z. Q. (2001). Effects of galanin receptor agonists on locus coeruleus neurons. *Brain Res*, 919(1), 169-174.
- Matcham, F., Rayner, L., Steer, S., & Hotopf, M. (2013). The prevalence of depression in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 52(12), 2136-2148. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/ket169
- Matsuura, T., Kawasaki, M., Hashimoto, H., Ishikura, T., Yoshimura, M., Ohkubo, J. I., . . . Ueta, Y. (2015). Fluorescent Visualisation of Oxytocin in the Hypothalamoneurohypophysial/-spinal Pathways After Chronic Inflammation in Oxytocin-Monomeric Red Fluorescent Protein 1 Transgenic Rats. *J Neuroendocrinol*, 27(7), 636-646. doi:10.1111/jne.12290

- Mejias-Aponte, C. A., Drouin, C., & Aston-Jones, G. (2009). Adrenergic and noradrenergic innervation of the midbrain ventral tegmental area and retrorubral field: prominent inputs from medullary homeostatic centers. *J Neurosci*, 29(11), 3613-3626. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4632-08.2009
- Melis, M. R., & Argiolas, A. (2011). Central control of penile erection: a re-visitation of the role of oxytocin and its interaction with dopamine and glutamic acid in male rats. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev*, 35(3), 939-955. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.10.014
- Miller, A. H., Haroon, E., Raison, C. L., & Felger, J. C. (2013). Cytokine targets in the brain: impact on neurotransmitters and neurocircuits. *Depress Anxiety*, 30(4), 297-306. doi:10.1002/da.22084
- Mitsi, V., & Zachariou, V. (2016). Modulation of pain, nociception, and analgesia by the brain reward center. *Neuroscience*, *338*, 81-92. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.017
- Moriarty, O., Roche, M., McGuire, B. E., & Finn, D. P. (2012). Validation of an air-puff passiveavoidance paradigm for assessment of aversive learning and memory in rat models of chronic pain. *J Neurosci Methods*, 204(1), 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2011.10.024
- Nishii, H., Nomura, M., Aono, H., Fujimoto, N., & Matsumoto, T. (2007). Up-regulation of galanin and corticotropin-releasing hormone mRNAs in the key hypothalamic and amygdaloid nuclei in a mouse model of visceral pain. *Regul Pept, 141*(1-3), 105-112. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2006.12.022
- Nordstrom, O., Melander, T., Hokfelt, T., Bartfai, T., & Goldstein, M. (1987). Evidence for an inhibitory effect of the peptide galanin on dopamine release from the rat median eminence. *Neurosci Lett*, 73(1), 21-26.
- Okere, C. O., & Waterhouse, B. D. (2006). Activity-dependent heterogeneous populations of nitric oxide synthase neurons in the rat dorsal raphe nucleus. *Brain Res*, 1086(1), 117-132. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.02.107
- Okere, C. O., & Waterhouse, B. D. (2013). Nicotine withdrawal upregulates nitrergic and galaninergic activity in the rat dorsal raphe nucleus and locus coeruleus. *Neurosci Lett*, 536, 29-34. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2012.12.006
- Parent, A. J., Beaudet, N., Beaudry, H., Bergeron, J., Berube, P., Drolet, G., . . . Gendron, L. (2012). Increased anxiety-like behaviors in rats experiencing chronic inflammatory pain. *Behav Brain Res*, 229(1), 160-167. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.01.001
- Park, J. W., Bhimani, R. V., & Park, J. (2017). Noradrenergic Modulation of Dopamine Transmission Evoked by Electrical Stimulation of the Locus Coeruleus in the Rat Brain. ACS Chem Neurosci, 8(9), 1913-1924. doi:10.1021/acschemneuro.7b00078
- Paxinos, G., & Watson, C. (2007). *The rat brain in stereotaxic coordinates* (6 ed.). London: Academic Press.

- Piech-Dumas, K. M., Best, J. A., Chen, Y., Nagamoto-Combs, K., Osterhout, C. A., & Tank, A. W. (2001). The Camp responsive element and CREB partially mediate the response of the tyrosine hydroxylase gene to phorbol ester. *J Neurochem*, 76(5), 1376-1385.
- Rada, P., Mark, G. P., & Hoebel, B. G. (1998). Galanin in the hypothalamus raises dopamine and lowers acetylcholine release in the nucleus accumbens: a possible mechanism for hypothalamic initiation of feeding behavior. *Brain Res*, 798(1-2), 1-6.
- Refsgaard, L. K., Hoffmann-Petersen, J., Sahlholt, M., Pickering, D. S., & Andreasen, J. T. (2016). Modelling affective pain in mice: Effects of inflammatory hypersensitivity on place escape/avoidance behaviour, anxiety and hedonic state. *J Neurosci Methods*, 262, 85-92. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2016.01.019
- Roubille, C., Richer, V., Starnino, T., McCourt, C., McFarlane, A., Fleming, P., . . . Haraoui, B. (2015). Evidence-based Recommendations for the Management of Comorbidities in Rheumatoid Arthritis, Psoriasis, and Psoriatic Arthritis: Expert Opinion of the Canadian Dermatology-Rheumatology Comorbidity Initiative. *J Rheumatol*, 42(10), 1767-1780. doi:10.3899/jrheum.141112
- Schwartz, N., Temkin, P., Jurado, S., Lim, B. K., Heifets, B. D., Polepalli, J. S., & Malenka, R. C. (2014). Chronic pain. Decreased motivation during chronic pain requires long-term depression in the nucleus accumbens. *Science*, 345(6196), 535-542. doi:10.1126/science.1253994
- Sciolino, N. R., Smith, J. M., Stranahan, A. M., Freeman, K. G., Edwards, G. L., Weinshenker, D., & Holmes, P. V. (2015). Galanin mediates features of neural and behavioral stress resilience afforded by exercise. *Neuropharmacology*, 89, 255-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.09.029
- Selgas, L., Arce, A., Esquifino, A. I., & Cardinali, D. P. (1997). Twenty-four-hour rhythms of serum ACTH, prolactin, growth hormone, and thyroid-stimulating hormone, and of median-eminence norepinephrine, dopamine, and serotonin, in rats injected with Freund's adjuvant. *Chronobiol Int*, 14(3), 253-265.
- Sergeyev, V., Broberger, C., & Hokfelt, T. (2001). Effect of LPS administration on the expression of POMC, NPY, galanin, CART and MCH mRNAs in the rat hypothalamus. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*, 90(2), 93-100.
- Shah, A. A., Sjovold, T., & Treit, D. (2004). Selective antagonism of medial prefrontal cortex D4 receptors decreases fear-related behaviour in rats. *Eur J Neurosci*, 19(12), 3393-3397. doi:10.1111/j.0953-816X.2004.03447.x
- Simson, P. E., & Weiss, J. M. (1988). Altered activity of the locus coeruleus in an animal model of depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 1(4), 287-295.

- Stein, C., Millan, M. J., & Herz, A. (1988). Unilateral inflammation of the hindpaw in rats as a model of prolonged noxious stimulation: alterations in behavior and nociceptive thresholds. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*, 31(2), 445-451.
- Sumi-Ichinose, C., Urano, F., Kuroda, R., Ohye, T., Kojima, M., Tazawa, M., . . . Ichinose, H. (2001). Catecholamines and serotonin are differently regulated by tetrahydrobiopterin. A study from 6-pyruvoyltetrahydropterin synthase knockout mice. *J Biol Chem*, 276(44), 41150-41160. doi:10.1074/jbc.M102237200
- Taylor, A. M., Becker, S., Schweinhardt, P., & Cahill, C. (2016). Mesolimbic dopamine signaling in acute and chronic pain: implications for motivation, analgesia, and addiction. *Pain*, 157(6), 1194-1198. doi:10.1097/j.pain.000000000000494
- Tejas-Juarez, J. G., Cruz-Martinez, A. M., Lopez-Alonso, V. E., Garcia-Iglesias, B., Mancilla-Diaz, J. M., Floran-Garduno, B., & Escartin-Perez, R. E. (2014). Stimulation of dopamine D4 receptors in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus of male rats induces hyperphagia: involvement of glutamate. *Physiol Behav*, 133, 272-281. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2014.04.040
- Thony, B., Auerbach, G., & Blau, N. (2000). Tetrahydrobiopterin biosynthesis, regeneration and functions. *Biochem J*, 347 Pt 1, 1-16.
- Vancassel, S., Capuron, L., & Castanon, N. (2018). Brain Kynurenine and BH4 Pathways: Relevance to the Pathophysiology and Treatment of Inflammation-Driven Depressive Symptoms. *Front Neurosci*, 12, 499. doi:10.3389/fnins.2018.00499
- Wang, J., Jia, Y., Li, G., Wang, B., Zhou, T., Zhu, L., . . . Chen, Y. (2018). The Dopamine Receptor D3 Regulates Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Depressive-Like Behavior in Mice. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 21(5), 448-460. doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyy005
- Waraich, P., Goldner, E. M., Somers, J. M., & Hsu, L. (2004). Prevalence and incidence studies of mood disorders: a systematic review of the literature. *Can J Psychiatry*, 49(2), 124-138. doi:10.1177/070674370404900208
- Weiss, J. M., Bonsall, R. W., Demetrikopoulos, M. K., Emery, M. S., & West, C. H. (1998). Galanin: a significant role in depression? *Ann N Y Acad Sci, 863*, 364-382.
- Wodowska, J., & Ciosek, J. (2014). Galanin and galanin-like peptide modulate vasopressin and oxytocin release in vitro: the role of galanin receptors. *Neuropeptides*, 48(6), 387-397. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2014.10.005
- Wu, Y., Yao, X., Jiang, Y., He, X., Shao, X., Du, J., . . . Fang, J. (2017). Pain aversion and anxiety-like behavior occur at different times during the course of chronic inflammatory pain in rats. *J Pain Res*, 10, 2585-2593. doi:10.2147/JPR.S139679

- Xu, Z. Q., & Hokfelt, T. (1997). Expression of galanin and nitric oxide synthase in subpopulations of serotonin neurons of the rat dorsal raphe nucleus. J Chem Neuroanat, 13(3), 169-187.
- Xu, Z. Q., Zheng, K., & Hokfelt, T. (2005). Electrophysiological studies on galanin effects in brain--progress during the last six years. *Neuropeptides*, 39(3), 269-275. doi:10.1016/j.npep.2005.02.003
- Zhang, S., Yang, X. N., Zang, T., Luo, J., Pan, Z., Wang, L., . . . Cao, J. L. (2017). Astroglial MicroRNA-219-5p in the Ventral Tegmental Area Regulates Nociception in Rats. *Anesthesiology*, 127(3), 548-564. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000001720
- Zhang, X., Ji, R. R., Arvidsson, J., Lundberg, J. M., Bartfai, T., Bedecs, K., & Hokfelt, T. (1996). Expression of peptides, nitric oxide synthase and NPY receptor in trigeminal and nodose ganglia after nerve lesions. *Exp Brain Res*, 111(3), 393-404.
- Zhu, C. B., Blakely, R. D., & Hewlett, W. A. (2006). The proinflammatory cytokines interleukin-1beta and tumor necrosis factor-alpha activate serotonin transporters. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 31(10), 2121-2131. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1301029

CHAPTER 6

SUMMARY

The research presented provides evidence supporting the emerging hypothesis that dysregulation of mesolimbic dopamine underlies motivational deficits associated with chronic inflammatory pain. Furthermore, it provides further support for the role of supraspinal galanin in modulating behavioral changes associated with stress and chronic inflammatory pain. We also show that galanin mediates alterations to dopamine activity in the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) after chronic inflammatory pain; however, the functional consequences of this remain unclear.

In Chapter 1, we showed that galanin administration into the prelimbic cortex impaired the consolidation and expression of contextual fear conditioning, a model of post-traumatic stress disorder. The mechanism of galanin action in the prelimbic cortex is unclear from our research; however, galanin's effects are likely mediated by inhibition of norepinephrine release in the cortex. This interpretation is consistent with the known stress-responsive role of galanin in the brain and the necessity of norepinephrine signaling in memory formation and fear conditioning. Further research is needed to clarify the role of endogenous locus coeruleus (LC)-derived galanin in fear-motivated learning paradigms. Nevertheless, this experiment, coupled with other data presented in this dissertation, supports a broad role for galanin in effecting stress- and catecholamine-sensitive behaviors related to anxiety- and depression-like phenotypes.

In Chapter 2, we characterized the effects of intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) in our hands. We replicated other research which shows that CFA administration induces a depression-like phenotype, including decreased sucrose consumption and increased immobility

time in the forced swim test. CFA administration also consistently decreased dopamine levels and release in the nucleus accumbens in Chapters 2, 3, and 4. This is in keeping with the hypothesis that mesolimbic dopamine is dysregulated in conditions of chronic inflammatory pain. In Chapter 3, we provided evidence that disrupted neurotransmission of norepinephrine and galanin in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) could mediate the effects of CFA on mesolimbic dopamine dysregulation. Specifically, CFA administration decreased norepinephrine and galanin levels in the VTA at the time of euthanasia. It remains unclear if this reflects decreased galanin availability or galanin depletion after increased release. We favor the interpretation of increased galanin activity because it is consistent with literature showing upregulation of galanin in the brain and spinal cord after pain and stress, as well as, literature showing pro-depressant effects of galanin, inhibitory modulation of catecholamine activity, and the role of galanin in addiction. However, chronic galanin blockade by M40 did not affect dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens. These results suggest that galanin signaling in the VTA is not necessary for the effects of CFA on dopamine neuron activity, but tolerance to M40 may have precluded the effects of acute galanin blockade. A summary of key findings is shown in Figure 6.1.

Several additional experiments are needed to clarify our findings and draw conclusions about galanin activity in the VTA. (i) Galanin protein and mRNA in the VTA and LC need to be systematically measured at several timepoints after CFA administration without additional manipulations that might alter expression. (ii) GalR2 and α 2 receptor expression should be measured in the VTA and LC after chronic M40 or aCSF administration to determine if there are compensatory changes that might have precluded the effects of acute galanin blockade on dopamine release. (iii) Effects of acute M40 administration in the VTA before microdialysis in CFA and saline treated rats should be evaluated to determine if galanin has an acute effect on mesolimbic dopamine activity during chronic inflammatory pain. Moreover, additional research is needed to elucidate the role of LC-VTA projections in chronic inflammatory pain. For example, microdialysis should be performed in the VTA to measure basal norepinephrine activity and norepinephrine release in response to noxious stimulation and during an operant task in healthy animals and CFA-treated animals to determine if this pathway plays a role in supraspinal modulation of pain and pain-related behaviors. It would also be useful to measure galanin release in the VTA and LC in a model of chronic inflammatory pain; however, galanin is notoriously difficult to sample *in vivo* and therefore appropriate collection methods would need to be optimized.

Although our results suggest that galanin may not be necessary for CFA-induced changes to mesolimbic dopamine release, galanin was necessary for CFA-induced decreases in total tissue concentration of dopamine in the nucleus accumbens and decreased dopamine turnover in the PVN in Chapter 4. Galanin protein levels in the nucleus accumbens were not altered after CFA in Chapter 3 though, suggesting that the local effects in this region might be due to chronic stimulation, rather than acute galanin release during activity. The functional consequences of these changes remain unclear but may have broad implications for circadian, metabolic, and endocrine changes associated with chronic inflammatory pain and depression. Furthermore, galanin inputs to the nucleus accumbens from the PVN and indirect activation of the mesolimbic pathway via the PVN provide alternate pathways by which galanin could mediate mesolimbic dopamine activity. Therefore, future research should be directed toward elucidating the role of galanin in the PVN in conditions of chronic inflammatory pain.

Although our data are preliminary and only tenuous conclusions can be drawn, we propose the following model to explain these results and a potential pathway to comorbid

depression-like motivational deficits. CFA administration induces a rapid and prolonged increase in swelling of the ipsilateral hind paw. Swelling is accompanied by allodynia and hyperalgesia that last for at least 6 weeks, as well as a non-evoked chronic pain state. Like other salient stimuli and stressors, noxious stimuli activate noradrenergic neurons in the LC and dopamine neurons in the VTA. This likely serves to enhance attention and vigilance, encode information about salience, and mediate motivation-related behavioral responses to the stimulus. Allodynia and hyperalgesia of the hind paw presumably corresponds to increased daily frequency of acute noxious stimulation, as well as, a sustained non-evoked chronic pain state. Repeated activation of the LC by the same stimulus leads to compensatory changes to LC signaling and norepinephrine release in supraspinal target areas, such as the VTA. We propose that galanin activity is increased in LC-VTA projections in response to the increased LC activation. Increased LCderived galanin activity in the VTA could then suppress norepinephrine release in the VTA, decreasing stimulatory input onto dopamine neurons. Galanin release could also directly inhibit dopamine neuron activity. Alternatively, chronic galanin receptor stimulation could alter VTA dopamine neuron excitability through changes in gene expression. Regardless of the precise mechanism, persistent alterations to LC-VTA circuitry might then account for decreased dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens and deficits to motivational behaviors, manifesting as a depression-like state. Our current data do not provide strong support for galanin's role in this model; however, additional research is needed before revisions can be made.



Figure 6.1. A summary of key findings related to the role of galanin in mediating changes to mesolimbic dopamine (DA) signaling after induction of chronic inflammatory pain using intraplantar complete Freund's adjuvant. Our data suggest that galanin activity during chronic inflammatory pain may affect DA synthesis in the nucleus accumbens, rather than ventral tegmental area (VTA) DA neuron activity. Whether locus coeruleus (LC)-derived norepinephrine and/or galanin affect VTA activity after chronic inflammatory pain remains unclear.